SAARLAND UNIVERSITY



Faculty of Mathematics and Computer Science Department of Computer Science Dissertation

COMPUTER-SUPPORTED ASSISTIVE SYSTEMS FOR IN-SITU MOVEMENT GUIDANCE IN SPORTS

^{by} Felix Kosmalla (M.Sc.) Saarbrücken, 2025

A Dissertation submitted towards the Degree of Doctor of Engineering (Dr.-Ing.) of the Faculty of Mathematics and Computer Science of Saarland University

Date of the colloquium:	2025-03-25
Dean:	UnivProf. Dr. Roland Speicher
Reporters:	Prof. Dr. Antonio Krüger
	Prof. Michael Jones, PhD
Examination Board Chair:	Prof. Dr. Verena Wolf
Scientific Assistant:	Dr. Florian Daiber

Notes on style:

The work presented in this dissertation is in many cases the result of collaborations with other students and researchers. We therefore use the scientific plural "we" to reflect the efforts of all parties involved. References to scientific resources are provided in the Bibliography chapter, with the use of DOIs where available. Online resources are referred to using URLs. All URLs have been last accessed on January 20, 2025. Where necessary, they have been shortened to enhance readability and formatting. The style and typeset of this document is based on the typographical look-and-feel of "classicthesis v4.6", referenced in the Colophon.

ABSTRACT

Sports have evolved from a means of preparing for hunting or battle to an established component of modern physical fitness and recreation. Regardless of the level of professionalism, correct movement techniques are essential to enhance performance and to reduce the risk of injuries. Traditional autodidactic training methods to learn those techniques, such as books or videos, rely on the trainees understanding of the principles conveyed and their ability to implement them independently. Personal trainers bridge this gap by delivering tailored guidance. However, their accessibility is limited. To address these challenges, computer-supported assistive systems have emerged as a promising addition, providing context-dependent feedback during movement execution. This thesis contributes to future design, implementation, and investigation of those systems by presenting several artifacts and accompanying studies, specifically for real-time feedback in rock-climbing and slacklining. Firstly, we implement and study a computer-supported slackling training assistant that teaches novices to walk on a slackline by means of automatic instructions and real-time feedback during the exercise. We show that the system can serve as an effective method for autonomously learning the basics of slackline training. Next, we investigate the perception of different notification channels during a rock climbing ascent. We show that audible and vibro-tactile feedback prove effective for delivering real-time notifications during climbing while visual notifications emerging from the wrist are unsuitable. Following this, we investigate different visualization approaches for real-time expert modelling in rock climbing. We find that none of the visualization techniques excell in every aspect of guiding through a movement by itself. Instead, we propose a hybrid approach that combines the strengths of each technique while minimizing their weaknesses. Finally, we introduce two systems designed to enable future research in computer-supported assistive systems for sports. The first is a toolkit for rapid prototyping of smart insoles, using low-cost pressure sensors and microcontrollers to support the development of sensing applications for foot-related feedback. This is followed by a platform for creating mixed reality climbing experiences on physical rock climbing walls and climbing treadmills. We argue that these technologies allow for the design of flexible, controlled research environments where technology induced constraints or physical limitations in real-world setups can be mitigated.

ZUSAMMENFASSUNG

Sport hat sich im Laufe der Zeit von einem Mittel zur Vorbereitung auf die Jagd oder den Kampf zu einem festen Bestandteil der modernen körperlichen Fitness und Freizeitgestaltung entwickelt. Unabhängig von dem Niveau, auf dem der Sport betrieben wird, sind korrekte Bewegungstechniken für die Verbesserung der Leistung und die Verringerung des Verletzungsrisikos unerlässlich. Klassische autodidaktische Trainingsmethoden zum Erlernen dieser Techniken, wie Bücher oder Videos, setzen voraus, dass die Trainierenden die vermittelten Prinzipien vollständig verstehen und selbstständig umsetzen können. Persönliche Trainer schließen diese Lücke, indem sie maßgeschneidertes Feedback geben, sind jedoch nicht immer verfügbar. Um diese Herausforderungen zu adressieren, haben sich computergestützte Assistenzsysteme als vielversprechende Ergänzung herauskristallisiert, die ein an den Sportkontext angepasstes Feedback während der Bewegungen liefern. Die vorliegende Arbeit leistet einen Beitrag zur Gestaltung, Implementierung und Erprobung solcher Systeme, indem sie mehrere Systeme und begleitende Studien im Kontext Echtzeit-Feedback beim Klettern und Slacklinen vorstellt. Zunächst implementieren und untersuchen wir einen computergestützten Slackline-Trainingsassistenten, der Anfängern das Gehen auf einer Slackline mittels Echtzeit-Feedback während der Übung beibringt. Eine begleitende Nutzerstudie zeigt, dass das System eine effektive Methode zum autonomen Erlernen der Grundlagen des Slackline-Trainings darstellt. Darauf folgend untersuchen wir die Wahrnehmung verschiedener Modalitäten für Notifikationen während des Kletterns. Es zeigt sich, dass akustisches und vibrotaktiles Feedback eine geeignete Modalität ist, während sich visuelle Benachrichtigungen am Handgelenk als ungeeignet erwiesen haben. Anschließend untersuchen wir verschiedene Visualisierungsansätze, in denen Trainierende die Bewegungen von virtuellen Experten nachahmen sollen. Aus den Ergebnissen leiten wir ab, dass keine der Visualisierungstechniken für sich genommen in allen Aspekten der Bewegungsführung überlegen ist. Alternativ schlagen wir einen hybriden Ansatz vor, der die Stärken der einzelnen Techniken kombiniert und ihre Schwächen minimiert. Abschließend stellen wir zwei Systeme vor, die zukünftige Forschung im Bereich computergestützter Assistenzsysteme für den Sport ermöglichen sollen. Das erste System ist ein Toolkit für das Entwerfen schneller Prototypen-Designs von intelligenten Einlegesohlen, das kostengünstige Drucksensoren und Mikrocontroller verwendet, um die Entwicklung von Sensoranwendungen für Feedback zur Fußtechnik zu unterstützen. Das zweite System stellt eine Plattform für die Entwicklung von Mixed-Reality-Klettererlebnissen an physischen Kletterwänden und Kletterlaufbändern dar. Durch dieses System wird die Gestaltung flexibler, kontrollierter Forschungsumgebungen ermöglicht, in denen technologiebedingte Einschränkungen oder physische Beschränkungen in realen Umgebungen aufgehoben werden können.

PUBLICATIONS

In the following, we provide a chronological list of publications that form the basis of this thesis. They are supplemented by descriptions of the individual contributions of authors and collaborators. Where applicable, we indicated the names of those collaborators, that are no co-authors, typically students and research assistants with a "(*)".

FULL PAPERS

Felix Kosmalla, Frederik Wiehr, Florian Daiber, Antonio Krüger and Markus Löchtefeld. "Climbaware: Investigating Perception and Acceptance of Wearables in Rock Climbing". *In: Proceedings of the 2016 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems.* CHI'16, USA [133]

Ideation & Conceptualization	Felix Kosmalla & all
Online Study	
Design	Felix Kosmalla & all
Implementation	Felix Kosmalla
Analysis	Felix Kosmalla
Perception Study	
Design	Felix Kosmalla & all
Hardware Implementation	Felix Kosmalla
Software Implementation	Frederik Wiehr
Execution	Felix Kosmalla & Frederik Wiehr
Analysis	Felix Kosmalla & Frederik Wiehr
Feedback & Review:	Florian Daiber & Antonio Krüger & Markus Löchtefeld

Felix Kosmalla, Florian Daiber, Frederik Wiehr and Antonio Krüger.

"Climbvis: Investigating in-situ visualizations for understanding climbing movements by demonstration".

In: Proceedings of the 2017 ACM International Conference on Interactive Surfaces and Spaces. ISS'17, USA [130]

Ideation & Conceptualization:	Felix Kosmalla & Florian Daiber	
Perception Study:		
Design:	Felix Kosmalla & Florian Daiber	
Implementation:	Felix Kosmalla (Augmented Third-Person-Views)	
	Frederik Wiehr (Life-Size Projection)	
Execution:	Felix Kosmalla	
Analysis:	Felix Kosmalla & Florian Daiber	
Feedback & Review:	Frederik Wiehr & Antonio Krüger	

Felix Kosmalla, Christian Murlowski, Florian Daiber and Antonio Krüger."Slackliner - An Interactive Slackline Training Assistant".In: Proceedings of the 26th ACM international conference on Multimedia. MULTIMEDIA'18,

Republic of Korea. [131]

Ideation & Conceptualization:	Felix Kosmalla, Florian Daiber, Christian Murlowski
Study:	
Design:	Felix Kosmalla, Florian Daiber, Christian Murlowski
Implementation,	Christian Murlowski under
Execution & Analysis:	the guidance of Felix Kosmalla
Feedback & Review:	Florian Daiber & Antonio Krüger

late breaking works, workshop papers $\dot{\sigma}$ tutorials

Felix Kosmalla, Frederik Wiehr, Florian Daiber, Antonio Krüger. "Using Off-the-shelf Sensors for Ad-hoc Smart Sole Prototyping". *In: Proceedings of the ACM UbiComp Workshop on Ubiquitous Computing in the Mountains (UbiMount)*. UBICOMP'16, Germany [132]

Ideation & Conceptualization:	Felix Kosmalla & Frederik Wiehr
Implementation:	
Hardware:	Felix Kosmalla
Software:	Frederik Wiehr
Feedback & Review:	Florian Daiber & Antonio Krüger

Florian Daiber, **Felix Kosmalla**. "Tutorial on Wearable Computing in Sports". *In: Proceedings* of the 19th International Conference on Human-Computer Interaction with Mobile Devices and Services. MobileHCI'17, Austria [42]

Ideation & Conceptualization:	Felix Kosmalla & Florian Daiber
Concept and Implementation of Hands-On:	Felix Kosmalla
Feedback & Review:	Florian Daiber & Antonio Krüger

Felix Kosmalla, André Zenner, Marco Speicher, Florian Daiber, Nico Herbig, Antonio Krüger. "Exploring Rock Climbing in Mixed Reality Environments". *In: Extended Abstracts of the 2017 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems* CHI'17, USA [134]

Ideation & Conceptualization:	Felix Kosmalla & André Zenner
Framing in the Context of Virtual Reality:	André Zenner & Marco Speicher
Implementation:	Felix Kosmalla & André Zenner
Feedback & Review:	Florian Daiber & Nico Herbig
	& Antonio Krüger

Felix Kosmalla, André Zenner, Corinna Tasch, Florian Daiber, Antonio Krüger. "The Importance of Virtual Hands and Feet for Virtual Reality Climbing". *In: Extended Abstracts of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems* CHI'20, Virtual [135]

Ideation & Conceptualization:	Felix Kosmalla & André Zenner & Corinna Tasch
Study (not presented in this thesis):	
Design	Felix Kosmalla & André Zenner & Corinna Tasch
Implementation,	Corinna Tasch under
Execution & Analysis:	the guidance of Felix Kosmalla
Feedback & Review:	Florian Daiber & Antonio Krüger

Felix Kosmalla, Florian Daiber, Antonio Krüger. "InfinityWall–Vertical Locomotion in Virtual Reality using a Rock Climbing Treadmill." *In: Extended Abstracts of the 2022 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems* CHI'22, USA [129]

Ideation & Conceptualization:	Felix Kosmalla
Implementation:	
VR Climbing System:	Felix Kosmalla
Wall Editor:	Jan Ehrlich* & Philip Hell*
	under the guidance of Felix Kosmalla
Feedback & Review:	Florian Daiber & Antonio Krüger

The author of this dissertation has supervised a total of eight Bachelor's theses and five Master's theses, many of which are in the context of sports and human-computer interaction. Two Bachelor's theses are still ongoing at the time of submission of this dissertation. In addition to the publications mentioned above, the author has contributed to several other works at the intersection of human-computer interaction in sports and related fields. Beyond publications, the author has also contributed to the organization of four workshops and one tutorial in this domain.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I am deeply grateful to everyone who supported me on this journey, which began several years ago. To all of you, I express my sincere gratitude, even if I inadvertently fail to mention you by name.

First and foremost, **Antionio Krüger**, thank you for giving me the opportunity to be part of an inspiring environment to work on this topic. Whenever needed, I could count on your valuable advice. Thank you for giving me the freedom to explore, which allowed me to gain experiences and skills that go beyond the topic of this thesis. Further, thank you, **Michael Jones** for agreeing to review my thesis.

I had the privilege of being welcomed into a warm and collaborative research environment here at the German Research Center for Artificial Intelligence. Florian Daiber, thank you for all the pragmatic guidance, inspirational walks, climbing outings, and a different perspective on how much pasta is enough for one person, through my Bachelor, Master and finally PhD endeavors. Frederik Wiehr, thank you for being always supportive and uplifting. Markus Löchtefeld, thank you for not being too polite to express your strong and honest opinion that was more than once also paired with great alternative solutions. Donald Degraen, thank you for always offering a different perspective on things, your encouragement, Gassigehens, and all the Belgian delicacies. Maximilian Altmeyer, it was always a pleasure working, tinkering and laughing with you, thank you for that. Julian Wolter, I admire your knowledge in electronics and so many other things. Thank you for your willingness to share this knowledge with me. Frederic Kerber, I am grateful for your incredible organizational skills, your memory that does not lose the smallest piece of information, and for you keeping an eye on the important things. I don't know how you do it. Pascal Lessel, your eye on detail and strong opinions have occasionally tested my patience. Nevertheless, I have learned much from you over the years - thank you! André Zenner, thank you for always lending a helping hand when it comes to Unity or coordinate systems. I enjoyed the quick "goodbyes" when passing your office that often evolved to an hour of talking about food, movies, and games. Marc Schubhan, it has always been a pleasure working with you on projects. Thank you for always making the time to give support or advice and of course thank you for the sunday evening gaming sessions. Nina Knieriemen thank you for all the run-and-talks in the forests of the university and for creating a great office atmosphere together with Julian. Moiz Sakha, thank you for always being helpful and for extending my knowledge about the Saarland and the merits of Sauerkraut. Xinrong Wang, thank you for giving me a different perspective on spicy food. Martin Feick, Anke Hirsch, Sven Gehring, Marco Speicher, Christian Lander, Denise and Gerrit Kahl, thank you for all the laughs, advice, and inspiring conversations.

In addition to the colleagues mentioned above, I am also deeply grateful to the student research assistants and those who chose me as their advisor for their theses, some of which contributed to parts of this work. Thank you, (in alphabetical order), **Jan Ehrlich**, **Felix Philipp Felten**, **Philip Hell**, **Lena Hornberger**, **Fabian Hupperich**, **Christian Murlowski** who became a member of the lab, **Leon Sauerwald**, and **Corinna Tasch**.

Tanja Simeonovski, thank you for your positive and encouraging way to see things while pushing me through the last stretch of this dissertation. Iris Lambrecht and Gundula Kleiner, thank you for your incredible helpfulness, your ability to juggle countless tasks simultaneously, and thank you for always making the impossible possible.

Although not named specifically, my thank also goes to all those people of the **German Research Center for Artificial Intelligence** that I had the pleasure working with. Further I would like to express my heartfelt "Thank you" to **all my friends** that accompanied me on this journey, whether through encouragement, emotional support, or sharing fantastic trips and cozy dinners.

A special "thank you" goes to my parents **Gabi** and **Günter** as well as my grandparents **Sigrid**, **Heinz** and **Ludwina**. You have always been there for me, supported me in every step I took, and gave me the opportunity to grow. **Peppa**, thanks for being unarguably the best dog in the world.

Last, but most importantly, I thank my fantastic partner **Kim**. Thank you for your endless patience, encouragement, support, and love, which you continue to give me.

CONTENTS

Ι	Intro	Introduction				
1	Prol	ologue 3				
2	Intro	Introduction				
	2.1	How I	People Learn Sports	6		
	2.2	Towar	ds the Ultimate Assistive System	7		
	2.3	Resear	rch Questions	8		
	2.4	Metho	odology	9		
	2.5	Contri	ibutions	0		
	2.6	Overv	iew	1		
3	Back	ackground & Related Work 15				
	3.1	Skill A	Acquisition and Motor Learning	6		
		3.1.1	Motor Learning Theory	6		
		3.1.2	Motor Learning in the Early Stages	0		
		3.1.3	Frequency of Feedback 22	2		
		3.1.4	Assessing the Learning	3		
		3.1.5	Opportunities of Computer-Supported Assistive Systems 22	3		
	3.2	Intera	ctive Systems in Sports and Rehabilitation	4		
		3.2.1	Auditory Systems	5		
		3.2.2	Haptic Systems 2	7		
		3.2.3	Visual Systems	2		
		3.2.4	Virtual, Augmented, Mixed Reality 34	4		
		3.2.5	Mixed Systems	9		
		3.2.6	Challenges in Generalizing Feedback Modalities Across Sports 4	2		
	3.3	Rock (Climbing and Slacklining as Case Studies 44	4		
		3.3.1	Rock Climbing 4	5		
		3.3.2	Slacklining	0		
II	In-S	itu Feed	lback Systems			
4	Real	-time Ir	1structional Feedback in Slacklining 5	7		
	4.1	Introd	luction	7		
	4.2	Backg	round and Context	9		
	4.3	Conce	pt 66	0		
	4.4	Implei	-mentation	1		
	4.5	User S	Study	4		
		4.5.1	Apparatus	4		

		4.5.2	Participants	65
		4.5.3	Conditions	65
		4.5.4	Design & Measures	67
		4.5.5	Procedure	68
	4.6	Result	s	69
		4.6.1	Single Leg Stance Performance	69
		4.6.2	Walked Steps Performance	70
		4.6.3	Walked Distance Performance	71
		4.6.4	Rating of Exercise Difficulty	71
		4.6.5	Semi-Structured Interview	72
		4.6.6	Observations	73
	4.7	Discus	ssion	74
		4.7.1	Time Effects	75
		4.7.2	Slackline System Group vs. Human Trainer Group	75
	4.8	Limita	tions & Future Work	76
	4.9	Conclu	usion	76
	4.10	Contri	butions to the Research Questions	77
5	Inve	stigatin	g Perception and Acceptance of Wearables in Rock Climbing	79
	5.1	Introd	uction	79
	5.2	Backg	round and Context	80
		5.2.1	Wearable Devices	80
		5.2.2	Influence of Mobility	81
	5.3	Online	e Survey Tool	82
	5.4	Result	s of the Online Survey	83
		5.4.1	General Questions	83
		5.4.2	Assessment of Body Positions	84
		5.4.3	Preliminary Design Implications	89
	5.5	Percep	otion Study	90
		5.5.1	Method	91
		5.5.2	Results	93
		5.5.3	Observed Behavior	97
	5.6	Discus	ssion	98
		5.6.1	Perceptual Differences of Routes	98
		5.6.2	Visual Notifations	99
		5.6.3	Tactile and Audible Notifications	100
		5.6.4	Limitations	101
		5.6.5	Application Scenarios	101
	5.7	Conclu	usion	102
	5.8	Contri	butions to the Research Questions	103
6	Visu	alizatio	n Approaches for Real-Time Expert Modelling in Rock Climbing	105

	6.1	Introd	uction	105
	6.2	Backg	round and Context	107
		6.2.1	Video Feedback and Expert Modeling	107
		6.2.2	Augmented Movement Guidance	108
	6.3	In-Situ	ı Video Feedback	109
		6.3.1	Life-Size Shadow View	109
		6.3.2	Augmented Third-Person Views	110
	6.4	Study		111
		6.4.1	Participants	111
		6.4.2	Conditions	112
		6.4.3	Apparatus	112
		6.4.4	Tasks	113
		6.4.5	Procedure	114
	6.5	Result	s	117
		6.5.1	Human Feedback vs. Augmented Video Feedback	117
		6.5.2	Video feedback	118
		6.5.3	Analysis of Video Recordings	120
	6.6	Discus	ssion	121
		6.6.1	Hybrid Feedback	123
		6.6.2	Limitations	123
	6.7	Conclu	usion and Future Work	124
	6.8	Contri	bution to the Research Questions	125
ш	Tech	nical C	ontributions	
7	Prote	ntvning	Foot-Based Feedback Systems Using Off-the-Shelf Pressure Sensors	121
/	7 1	Introd	uction	121
	7.1	Impler	nentation Approaches	122
	7.2	Basic I	Implementation of the Platform	102
	7.5	Improv	ving the Platform for a Tutorial on Wearable Computing in Sports	124
	7.4 7.5	Future	Applications for Ad-Hoc Smart Insoles	126
	7.5	Conclu		127
	7.0 7 7	Contri	butions to the Reserarch Questions	128
8	/·/ Clim	bing in	Mived Reality	120
0	8 1	Introd		139
	8.2	Backo	round and Context	140
	0.2 8 a	First It	teration Hand Visualizations and Bystanders	141
	0.3	1 11 St II 8 2 1	Setun	143
		0.3.1 8 a a	Virtual Environment	±44
		0.j.2 8 2 2	Projection	-44 145
		0.3.3 8 a 4		-45
		0.3.4		145

	8.4	Second Iteration Robust Tracking of Hands and Feet	147	
		8.4.1 Calibration of Hands and Feet	148	
	8.5	Third Iteration Continious Climbing on a Climbing Treadmill	149	
		8.5.1 Integration of the Climbing Treadmill	150	
		8.5.2 Showcase Scenarios	154	
	8.6	Virtual Reality Climbing Walls as a Platform	156	
		8.6.1 Exploration of Novel Entertainment Experiences	156	
		8.6.2 Initial Experiments on Perception	156	
		8.6.3 Future Research Opportunities	157	
	8.7	Conclusion	159	
	8.8	Contribution to the Research Questions	159	
	Com	alusion		
IV	Con			
9	Gen	eral Conclusion	163	
	9.1	Summary and Contribution	163	
		9.1.1 Major Contributions to the Research Questions	166	
	9.2	Limitations and Future Work	170	
v	Арр	endix		
А	Slac	Slackline System		
	A.1	Demographic Questionnaire	175	
	A.2	Physical Activity Exercise and Sport Questionnaire	176	
	A.3	Lateral Preference Questionnaire	178	
	A 4	Cuiding Questions of the Semi-Structured Interview	178	
	A.4		1./0	
в	Inso	le Toolkit	179	
	Bibliography 181			

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1	Climber tackling a bouldering problem in Fontainebleau	3
Figure 3.1	Aplysia californica emitting ink cloud	16
Figure 3.2	Overview of memory systems and their functions	17
Figure 3.3	Phases of conventional feedback in movement learning	19
Figure 3.4	Comparison of skill acquisition models	20
Figure 3.5	Two examples of systems providing body-worn vibrational feedback	28
Figure 3.6	A vibrotactile body-worn device with a matrix of vibration motors	29
Figure 3.7	Two examples for electronic muscle stimulation of the calf muscles	30
Figure 3.8	Two examples for robot aided motion guidance	31
Figure 3.9	An LED matrix applied to the top side of a snowboard	32
Figure 3.10	Three examples of wearable systems using visualizations	33
Figure 3.11	Milgrams Reality Virtuality Continuum	34
Figure 3.12	Three examples for movement guidance using Augmented Reality	35
Figure 3.13	AR and VR examples for guidance systems in dancing	36
Figure 3.14	Two examples for VR rendered via a CAVE or HMD	38
Figure 3.15	Design process of a tactile, foot-worn weight lifting feedback system	40
Figure 3.16	Investigating different output modalities in a rowing task	40
Figure 3.17	Two forms or rock climbing	45
Figure 3.18	Different types of rock climbing holds.	46
Figure 3.19	A climbing route in a climbing gym	47
Figure 3.20	Two forms of slacklining	50
Figure 4.1	Setup of the slackline training system	58
Figure 4.2	User interfaces of the slackline application	63
Figure 4.3	User interface showing real-time feedback	64
Figure 4.4	User interface showing a post exercise overview	65
Figure 4.5	Apparatus of the slackline study	66
Figure 4.6	Improvements in seconds on standing on one leg	69
Figure 4.7	Improvements in number of steps	70
Figure 4.8	Improvements in distance	71
Figure 4.9	Averaged exercise difficulty ratings of the participants	73
Figure 5.1	Online tool to assess different aspects of body parts	83
Figure 5.2	Adding of custom body positions.	84
Figure 5.3	Assessment of notification perceptiveness	85
Figure 5.4	Heatmap showing particpants' ratings of body parts	86
Figure 5.5	Implemented wrist-worn notification device	90

Figure 5.6	Response times for the easy route	94
Figure 5.7	Response times for the hard route	95
Figure 5.8	Response times ordered by notification channel and climbed route.	96
Figure 5.9	Ease of perception.	97
Figure 5.10	Answers to How efficient do you think this notification is?	98
Figure 5.11	Answers to How comfortable did you perceive this notification?	99
Figure 6.1	Apparatus of the climbing visualization study	106
Figure 6.2	Life-size projection of a climbing trainer	٥9
Figure 6.3	Augmented video feedback delivered via Google Glass	l 10
Figure 6.4	Projected display on a rock climbing wall	111
Figure 6.5	Study conditions	l 12
Figure 6.6	Visualization of flagging climbing technique	l 1 4
Figure 6.7	Visualization of outside edge climbing technique	l 15
Figure 6.8	Visualization of rockover climbing technique	1 1 6
Figure 6.9	Visualization of twistlock climbing technique	l 17
Figure 6.10	Votes for the individual visualizations	l 19
Figure 7.1	Ad-hoc smart insole applications.	132
Figure 7.2	Contents of the insole toolkit used in a tutorial.	135
Figure 7.3	Climbing shoe with ad-hoc smart insole.	1 36
Figure 8.1	Virtual Reality Climbing Continuum	1 42
Figure 8.2	Visualization of the virtual reality climbing system	43،
Figure 8.3	Calibration of physcial and virtual climbing wall	45ء
Figure 8.4	Climbing in Virtual Reality with a Visualization of Hands	1 46
Figure 8.5	Climbing on a static wall in VR with visualized hands and feet \ldots	47،
Figure 8.6	Wooden template to calibrate the climbers hands and feet	L 4 8
Figure 8.7	Climbing Treadmills	۱ <u>49</u>
Figure 8.8	Climbstation with integrated VR capabilities	ι <u>50</u>
Figure 8.9	Vive tracker mounts with integrated damping	151
Figure 8.10	Sensor measuring the progression of the climbing belt	52ء
Figure 8.11	Photogrammetry rig used to digitize climbing holds	53ء
Figure 8.12	Mounting of virtual holds on the virtual climbing treadmill $\ $	۱55
Figure 8.13	Exhibition room sceneario of the VR climbing treadmill	۱ <u>56</u>
Figure 8.14	Skyscraper sceneario of the VR climbing treadmill	57،
Figure 9.1	The artifacts presented in this thesis aligned in a design space \ldots	ι 6 4
Figure b.1	Wiring and schematic of the ad-hoc smart insole	l 79

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1	Summary of the research questions addressed in this thesis	10
Table 2.2	List of the artifacts presented in this thesis	13
Table 4.1	Participants' demographic data	67
Table 4.2	Comparative performance results	72
Table 4.3	Results of the statistical tests	72
Table 5.1	Averaged appropriateness rating of body position	84
Table 5.2	Rated perception of tactile notifications	87
Table 5.3	Rated perception of visual notifications	88
Table 5.4	Rated perception of audio notifications	89
Table 6.1	Improvements by climbing technique	121
Table 6.2	Improvements by visualization	121

ACRONYMS

- UD Ultimate Display
- UAS Ultimate Assistive System
- STM short-term memory
- LTM long-term memory
- WM working memory
- KR Knowledge of Results
- KP Knowledge of Performance
- AR Augmented Reality
- MR Mixed Reality
- VR Virtual Reality
- RV Reality-Virtuality
- HCI Human Computer Interaction
- HMD Head Mounted Display
- IMU Inertial Measurement Unit
- GPIO General-Purpose Input/Output
- BLE Bluetooth Low Energy
- FSR Force-Sensing Resistor
- CAD Computer Aided Design
- SLA Slackline Training System
- HUM Human Trainer

Part I

INTRODUCTION

PROLOGUE



Figure 1.1: The forests of Fontainebleau house the biggest, developed bouldering area in the world. Climbers from all over the world come to enjoy the intricate bouldering problems that are offered by the sandstone formations. Here, a climber is tackling a bouldering problem, with a spotter providing support and crash pads for safety.

After a 40-minute train ride from Paris, you arrive in the small city of Fontainebleau. Here, in its woods, nestled within pine and birch trees, a vastness of sandstone can be found. Large boulders of various forms and shapes are bedded on fine sand, attracting climbers from all over the world. Equipped with only climbing shoes and bulky portable mats, so-called crashpads, enthusiasts have made it their goal to scale these boulders. The ascent of these boulders pose individual challenges, known as "problems", to be solved. To prevent serious injury in the event of an unexpected fall, the crashpads are placed on the base of the boulder to cushion the climber.

In the late spring of 2013, I visited *Bleau* for the first time. The day started with strolling around the boulders surrounded by fragrant pine trees, looking for the next climbing problem to solve. Having recently purchased new climbing shoes and at that time being in quite good form, I felt prepared to conquer these boulders. After achieving some minor successes during warm-up, I decided to challenge myself with a more complex ascent but failed miserably early on.

Later on that day at the same place, an elderly gentleman appeared on the scene. I would have placed him in his late seventies. He wore climbing shoes that could not have looked more different to mine, exhibiting the wear and tear of countless ascents. With a leisurely pace, he approached the same boulder I failed to scale. Instead of a crashpad, he placed down an old piece of carpet, wiped his shoes, and applied some *Pof*, a resin obtained from pines, used to regulate respiration on the hands. Then, he began his ascent. I could not believe my eyes, as he moved with a lightness that can only have come from years of practice and experience. It seemed like his body became one with the rock face as he scaled the boulder's surface, carefully placing his feet on tiny ledges, shifting his body weight, and using the friction of his hands, grabbing onto the stone where no obvious hold could be seen, to finally reach its summit. This gentleman's performance was a revelation. It became very clear that his successful ascent was not solely dependent on gear or physical strength but on the mastery honed over many years in the forests of Fontainebleau.

This particular scene embodies the core motivation behind my thesis. From an early age on, I have always been fascinated by technology that reacts to the movements of the human body. This started with kids' shoes that would light up with every step taken and continued with commodity hardware like the Microsoft Kinect that would allow you to control a computer game with your whole body. Eventually, the increased accessibility of various sensors and microcontrollers allowed me to tinker with these technologies on a much lower level. Suddenly, it was possible to quickly build small systems like a wrist-worn gadget that would light up when you shook your arm. While this particular example does not display a significant purpose, it shows the potential that technology has to assist a human in real-time in doing something based on the movement that is being performed at the very moment, at the very place.

Now, given the scene from Fontainebleau above, what if we could design and build systems that would ultimately help in mastering movements such as the climbing skills displayed by the older gentleman? Instead of depending on a human personal trainer, who might not always be available for reasons of temporal, spatial or financial constraints, such assistive systems would empower every individual, regardless of age, physical condition, or skill level, to excel in their chosen sport. These systems would offer guidance, monitor performance, and provide feedback similar to a personal trainer. They would transform any space into a personalized training ground, accessible anytime and anywhere. With this thesis, I aim to contribute to this ultimate goal.

2

INTRODUCTION

Sports have played a crucial role throughout history. Early on, sports were mainly used for preparing for the hunt or battle, while today promoting physical fitness and bringing people together plays a more important role [39]. One example of the latter is one of the oldest sporting events that is still relevant today: the Olympic Games. The first recording dates back to 775 BC [68], when the travel to the playing grounds was a strenuous endeavor by itself. As opposed to the early beginnings, where the aspects of battle training could be found in disciplines like a race in armor in 520 BC [246], today's Olympics are adapted to the modern world. While track and field are still a manifested component of the Olympic Games, new sports have been introduced since the beginning of the games, with some of the newest additions being skateboarding, windsurfing, or sports climbing in 2020. Regardless of the discipline, the Olympic Games are one of the most competitive global competitions where participants train and evolve their techniques to be the best in the world.

Not only within the realm of the Olympic Games but also in general, sports have continually evolved and adapted to the changing dynamics of society. Today, people integrate sports into their everyday lives in different manifestations. Some enjoy sports as *visitors* to sporting events. Others partake in these sporting events as *professional athletes*. They pursue a career in sports, abiding by a rigorous training schedule. Their training progress and schedule are often supervised by a *trainer or coach* who gives personalized instructions on how to optimize the training and technique of the athlete. *Hobbyists* on the other hand participate in sports primarily for personal enjoyment, recreation, or to stay fit. Depending on the intrinsic motivation of the hobbyist, the intensity in which they conduct their training varies greatly. People who enjoy the recreational aspect of sports might just go on the occasional jog along the river while others lend training methods of professional athletes and apply them to their workout regimen.

With this solidified integration of sports in today's society, its importance also rose. For instance, in the United States, sports scholarships offer students who excel in their sports opportunities to attend prestigious universities, without the need to fund their college tuition by themselves. Sports also play an important role as a catalyst for the development of life skills, transferring skills learned during practicing sports to non-sport settings [84]. Regular physical activity has also been shown to be beneficial for physical fitness, health, and overall psychological well-being [78]. Engaging in these activities helps individuals build and maintain a strong, resilient body, contributing to cardiovascular health, improving heart function and circulation, and reducing the risk of chronic diseases like obesity, diabetes, and hypertension [2, 169].

Despite the variety of sports one can pursue, improving one's skills allows every athlete whether a hobbyist or professional - to excel in performance. While intuitively this seems only relevant for professional athletes whose careers depend on their accomplishments, improving one's skills is beneficial for athletes of every level in many different ways. It helps the sportsperson to use less power while running, to move with more elegance on a slackline, to hold a rock climbing grip a little longer, or simply but importantly to reduce the risk of serious injuries.

2.1 HOW PEOPLE LEARN SPORTS

There is an abundance of possibilities to learn these techniques, some being more accessible than others. Autodidactic methods like books and videos allow the trainees to move at their own pace, drawing from the knowledge of experts in a certain field. This method, however, is reliant on the fact that the trainees have to understand the principles conveyed in the book by themselves. Wrongly applied techniques might not be obvious to the trainee but might result in incorrect progress as well as wrongly acquired skills or, in the worst case, injuries. This might stem from the difficulty of translating theoretical knowledge from books into practical skills without hands-on practice.

Videos may mitigate some of these drawbacks. Movements can be communicated more clearly, by showing them from different angles, split into submovements, or replayed in slow-motion. However, one crucial drawback remains: both books and videos cannot deliver feedback instantly during the activity **(real-time)** and directly within the actual context or environment of the sport **(in-situ)**, which may eventually lead to the development of incorrect habits that are challenging to correct later on. One opportunity to gain more in-depth, hands-on practice, and feedback is to train with a group, be it an official training of a sports club or privately organized meetups. For example in sports like rock climbing or slacklining, it is common to share knowledge and tips during an exercise session. Having someone give small tips like shifting one's weight to a different foot can make the difference between scaling the top or falling on the padded mat below the climbing wall. The one-to-many characteristic of group training can reduce the financial cost of a training session by distributing it among the participants. Conversely, this also divides the amount of time and attention a trainer can spend with a single participant.

Having the benefit of the undivided attention of a trainer enhances the effectiveness immensely. A personal trainer can guide the trainees through several different sessions, correct their movements, and monitor their physical progress. This can be seen as the gold standard of training. However, having a personal trainer giving such personalized care is, with some exemptions such as tennis or golf, reserved for more serious athletes. The reasons for that are varied. Besides the cost of a personal trainer that was mentioned above, other constraints such as time or geographical limitations might stand in the way of an individual taking private lessons. Being employed full-time only allows for a narrow timespan before or after work to meet up with a trainer. Since this is a problem that is faced by a large proportion of the population, the demand for personal trainers within these timespans will be high, thus complicating the coordination of schedules of both the trainer and the trainee. This might also result in inconsistency in training. Due to the unavailability of a trainer, the trainee's regular schedule cannot be followed, thus resulting in a disruption of training routines. A related problem evolves out of geographical limitations. Depending on the location of the trainee, it might be hard to find qualified personal trainers with the necessary expertise, especially in remote or underserved areas. This becomes particularly challenging when the sport of interest belongs to a niche such as archery or more uncommon martial arts like *Hwa Rang Do* [142] from Korea.

Addressing these challenges, recent research has introduced computer systems that should alleviate the scarcity of trainer resources. These assistive systems are tailored to a specific sport or movement and help the user to improve their technique or learn a certain movement. This is achieved by giving direct, concrete feedback to the user or by augmenting the senses to increase awareness of their own body or surroundings. Examples are systems that are capable of guiding the swing of a golf club [62], learning a dance movement in front of a mirror [10], or augmenting the perception of a snowboarder [177]. While there are already a variety of systems that aim at a specific sport or even a distinct technique (see Section 3.2 for an overview), there is no single overarching, ultimate solution for computer-assisted movement learning yet.

2.2 TOWARDS THE ULTIMATE ASSISTIVE SYSTEM

This raises the question of what capabilities such an interactive system would be required to qualify as the Ultimate Assistive System (UAS), regardless of the current technological limitations in meeting all these criteria. An answer to a similar question was given 1965 by Evan E Sutherland [216] when he introduced his vision of the Ultimate Display (UD). His vision describes the ultimate display as a room in which a computer could control the existence of matter, essentially being able to render anything imaginable, even bullets that would pierce the skin. To this day, Sutherland's vision is a source of inspiration for virtual reality systems such as the CAVE [40] or today's head-mounted displays.

Both being an ideal conception without fully realized implementations, the UD and the UAS share fundamental characteristics. The purpose of the UAS is to support athletes in learning a movement by providing them with optimal feedback at the ideal moment. To deliver this, the UAS would have to possess a variety of capabilities. Primarily, it would need to sense and understand the athlete's actions. Similar to the UD, the UAS would be

able to sense the human body in all its facets, including all muscle contractions as well as eye gaze. Its sensing capabilities would span large-scale movements like moving multiple muscles in the upper body during a golf swing but also fine-grained details like the pressure distribution on the golfer's sole of the foot. With a holistic understanding of the athlete's body and its movements, the system would be capable of understanding what the athlete is doing right or wrong. It would be able to adapt in real-time to the athlete's movement and might even foresee them. This would enable the ultimate assistive system to generate ideal movement models that fit perfectly the current individual needs of the athlete.

Ultimately, the system would be able to effectively communicate instructions for improving a movement to the athlete. It would adapt the information conveyed to the athlete's current state of mind and would choose the perfect amount of information, the ideal moment when to convey this information, as well as an appropriate feedback channel. Similar to the UD, the UAS would be able to present anything in any imaginable form, even forces applied to the body, nudging the athlete into the right movement.

Finally, the UAS would preserve the athlete's autonomy. When used by athletes, it would become ubiquitous and integrate seamlessly into their training routine. As a result, neither the athletes nor their surroundings would notice the system when not needed. It would only make itself noticeable when an intervention is necessary to guide the athlete into the right movement. Ultimately, it would not distract the athletes while performing their exercise, increasing the willingness to use such a system.

While it is questionable when and if the UAS could be implemented in its completeness, some aspects can already be addressed with today's technology and methods.

2.3 RESEARCH QUESTIONS

With the works presented in this thesis, we want to investigate factors that are relevant when developing computer-supported assistive systems for sports that are both effective but also accepted by its users. For this, we formulated three main research questions that approach this challenge from three different perspectives (see Table 2.1).

RQ 1 What are factors influencing the acceptance and willingness of athletes to use a computersupported assistive system for sports training?

The technology acceptance model of Davis [45] proclaims that when presented with a new technology, a future user's decision of how and when they would use such a technology is dependent on perceived usefulness and the perceived ease-of-use. Similar approaches on technology acceptance and usage specific for the sports context have been investigated in the past [19, 171, 221] without specifically focussing on real-time, in-situ feedback for movement guidance. These studies underline the importance of designing systems that align with user needs and expectations. For computer-supported assistive systems, a critical

attribute is their unobtrusiveness — allowing them to seamlessly integrate into training without distracting or hindering the athlete as little as possible [161]. While this is hard to achieve at its fullest, considering these aspects should remain important during design, development and evaluation of those systems. In **RQ 1**, we explore factors that influence the acceptance and willingness of athletes to use computer-supported assistive systems for sports training that are employed on- and off-body. We do this by conducting online surveys before the design process and evaluate those aspects in subsequent user studies.

RQ 2 What are effective methods for tracking and assessing movements to inform real-time feedback development and testing in a sports context?

The computer-supported assistive system being developed should provide feedback to athletes based on their movements. This requires the system to maintain a digital model of the athlete's current body state, updated continuously using a combination of sensors and software systems. Building on established methods and technologies, this research question explores how existing tools can be adapted and extended to investigate real-time feedback systems To address this challenge, we instrumented both the athletes and their environment. With this, we aim to inform future explorations and designs of real-time feedback systems, not limited to the sports investigated to this thesis.

RQ3 How could computer-supported assistive systems communicate feedback and instructions to athletes during training?

Having a model of the current state of the user's body, a computer-supported assistive system can determine how the movements of the user needs to be adapted to follow an optimal movement. To convey this information, the system must employ communication methods that are both appropriate and effective, enabling the athlete to understand and implement the necessary adjustments. The effectiveness of these communication methods depends on several factors, such as fatigue [52] or cognitive load [192]. **RQ 3** approaches this question in the context of rock climbing and slacklining. It investigates how assistive systems can employ various communication methods to guide athletes effectively. This includes exploring different communication channels that target the visual, auditory, and haptic senses of the athlete. Additionally, future research directions for VR-based systems are proposed to investigate novel feedback methods that extend beyond what is physically possible in the real world.

2.4 METHODOLOGY

In this thesis, we implemented a set of different artifacts and systems. To investigate the research questions stated above, we evaluated these artifacts and systems by employing different research practices. With a focus on the user, we conducted most of our research

No.	Research Question	Chapter
RQ 1	What are factors influencing the acceptance and will- ingness of athletes to use a computer-supported assis- tive system for sports training?	Chapters 4, 5, 6
RQ 2	What are effective methods for tracking and assessing movements to inform real-time feedback development and testing in a sports context?	Chapters 4, 7
RQ 3	How could computer-supported assistive systems com- municate feedback and instructions to athletes during training?	Chapters 4, 5, 6, 8

Table 2.1: Summary of the research questions addressed in this thesis

during field studies when possible. This allowed us to gather real-world data and granted the participants the possibility to use our prototypes in a realistic environment. For some artifacts, we conducted online studies to determine user needs and requirements before implementing a prototype. This included simple questionnaires but also more elaborate online tools that allowed for the collection of more specific data points like the acceptance of body positions for body-worn technology. During the experiments, we collected quantitative data drawn from sensors and coded video recordings. Semi-structured interviews complemented our qualitative data collection.

This approach allowed us to gather empirical evidence, validate our systems, and gain valuable user perspectives.

2.5 CONTRIBUTIONS

This thesis contributes building blocks that enable the implementation and investigation of present and future real-time feedback methods. We do this by contributing empirical studies investigating the prototypes of the presented assistive systems as well as technical systems and platforms.

EMPIRICAL CONTRIBUTIONS The artifacts and systems presented in this thesis were used to conduct several studies investigating how people perceive certain on- and offbody feedback channels during complex movements. In Chapter 4 we present a study of an interactive slackline trainer system. After completing the system-guided training, all participants were able to walk on a slackline. Semi-structured interviews indicated that the game character and the challenging exercises provided by the system motivated the participants to reach their goal of accomplishing the exercises. In Chapter 5 we present a study investigating how well climbers perceive visual, auditive, and haptic cues during ascents of climbing routes differing in difficulty. We found that both audible and vibrotactile feedback are suited for ambient, on-body notifications during climbing. Finally, in Chapter 6 we set the focus on feedback through visualized climbing movements while actively climbing using projections and augmented reality. One of our key findings was that none of the visual feedback methods can provide an overall solution for in-situ video feedback by themselves. Instead, we proposed a hybrid approach that combines the benefits of both, the life-size projection and projected displays.

The results from the studies presented in this thesis give insights into how people perceive certain on- and off-body feedback channels during complex movements.

During the development of the artifacts presented in this **TECHNICAL CONTRIBUTIONS** thesis, we introduced software and hardware tools that can be used to investigate domains going beyond the initially intended sports. In Chapter 5 we present a novel interface for assessing subjective attributes of body positions by participants that allows the participants to assess the estimated perception of visual, auditive, or haptic cues as well as the willingness to use body-worn devices on a specific body part. While this interface was initially intended to assess suitable body positions during rock-climbing it can be easily adapted and tailored for different sports. Further, we contribute several methods in how to easily prototype sensing mechanisms, that allow for implementing prototypes of assistive systems to study certain aspects of feedback. The Insole Toolkit allows for wireless, ad-hoc prototyping of foot-related sensing applications such as running style or foot placement while climbing, available online (see Chapter 7). In Chapter 4, we show how the Kinect Gesture System can easily be used to implement interactive systems that give qualitative feedback, which is also applicable for other sports or rehabilitation purposes. Finally, in Chapter 8 we propose a virtual reality rock climbing system that allows to climb on physical climbing walls, both static and rotating, while being immersed in a virtual environment by wearing a Head Mounted Display (HMD). All proposed systems are aimed at enabling future research in novel real-time feedback methods.

2.6 OVERVIEW

This thesis is structured as follows. Chapter 3 introduces and discusses the background and related work that are relevant to this work. We introduce basic concepts of how human memory and the movement learning process has been modeled in the past and frame the focus of this thesis' artifacts in Section 3.1. Then, in Section 3.2, we will give an overview of feedback systems for movement learning and motivate the need for further investigation of feedback systems in the sports considered in this thesis: Rock climbing and Slacklining. An overview about these sports, their origins, how these sports are practiced today, and how past research has considered these sports in a Human Computer Interaction (HCI) context is given in Section 3.3. We end the chapter with an overview about past Human Comptuer Interaction research in the context of both fields, opening up the floor for opportunities for

12 INTRODUCTION

assistive systems. This is followed by multiple chapters presenting the core contributions of this thesis (see Table 2.2). Finally, Chapter 9 summarizes the thesis with a conclusion that consolidates the answers to the research questions out of the works presented and discusses limitations and potential future work.

Artifact	Description	Focus	Chapter
	An autonomous training system for slacklining was implemented and evaluated. With the system, novices were able to progress from no slack- lining skills over standing on the slackline with one leg to walking from one end to the other. Partici- pants were guided through several exercises by real-time feedback.	Empirical Study & Prototype Development	Chapter 4
	This work focuses on on-body feed- back during a rock climbing ascent. Based on an online-study regarding the perceived comfort and perceptive- ness of wearable devices, a notifica- tion system was implemented. With that, we compared three different out- put channels - audio, visual, and tac- tile - during an ascent of a route.	Empirical Study & Prototype Development	Chapter 5
	In this work, the focus was set on aug- menting the environment of the ath- lete. We implemented a setup that al- lowed a user to simultaneously climb with different visual representations of an expert climber, allowing for con- tinuous guidance during the move- ment.	Empirical Study & Prototype Development	Chapter 6
	The proposed toolkit introduces a flexible, low-cost foundation for tracking and assessing foot related movements in climbing and other sports using DIY smart insoles.	Prototype Development	Chapter 7
	In an iterative process, we imple- mented a virtual reality climbing plat- form that integrates virtual environ- ments with physical climbing walls. We envision future usage scenarios such as for training, rehabilitation, but especially also the exploration of	Prototype Development	Chapter 8

Table 2.2: List of the artifacts presented, a short description, methods used, and where to find them in this thesis.

novel feedback methods.

3

BACKGROUND & RELATED WORK

The introduction of computing technology into sports has influenced the way athletes train, learn new skills, and enhance their performance. In the past, these systems were mainly reserved for professional setups, delivering real-time physiological data of the athlete to the trainer which interpreted this data to transform it into meaningful instructions for the athlete. Today, more and more systems are available to the general public, ranging from simple step trackers to sophisticated smartwatches that can analyze a golf swing. Such assistive systems for sports often come in the form of wearable technology or integrated environmental sensors and offer real-time feedback and guidance.

In this chapter, we want to give an overview of the theoretical and practical foundations that form the basis of the use of interactive systems in sports. We begin by briefly discussing how skill in athletes is developed by looking into the working mechanisms of memory and different (motor) learning models. This will allow for the understanding of how athletes acquire and refine new movements. Ultimately, this allows us to identify opportunities throughout the learning process where interactive technologies can be applied.

Following this, we give a broad overview about assistive systems for sports that have been introduced in the past. This section will present different feedback modalities and combinations of them and emphasizes the need to investigate interactive systems in underexplored sports.

Next, we give an introduction to the sports that were used as case studies for the artifacts presented in this thesis: rock climbing and slacklining. We provide background information on how these sports are performed and in which variations the sports are lived. Both sports present unique challenges and demands that require precise movements, balance, and mental focus. Thus, we illustrate why they are particularly interesting as a study object when investigating the use of interactive systems in sports.



Figure 3.1: In the 1960s Erik Kandel started investigating the relatively simple brain of the aplysia californica, a large sea slug. Its brain consists of only 20,000 neurons, which allows for direct investigation of structural change during learning¹.

3.1 SKILL ACQUISITION AND MOTOR LEARNING

As mentioned before, having good form and technique in sports offers several benefits, ranging from enhanced performance to reduced injury risk. Depending on the complexity of movements, achieving proper form and technique typically requires learning. For example, humans naturally learn to walk on their own but to achieve record-breaking sprint times, dedicated learning of techniques is required. This learning process, known as skill acquisition, involves a wide range of cognitive and physical abilities. Within this broader spectrum lies motor learning, a subfield concerned with the processes involved in mastering physical movements.

This section explores how the process of motor learning has been studied in the past to eventually position the work presented in this thesis within the broader context of skill acquisition.

3.1.1 Motor Learning Theory

Most aspects of learning take place in the brain, the most complex organ that resides in our body. To study this complex system of neurons and their interconnecting synapses, James Schwarz and Eric Kandel chose a more simplistic study object: the *aplysia californica*, a large sea slug (see Figure 3.1) [117]. While the brain of this slug is constructed much more simply than the one of a human, the circuitry of the only 20,000 neurons of the aplysia allows for the direct observation of change during learning. Kandel's fundamental investigations contributed to later research that explored neurological and psychiatric diseases [77, 189].

¹ Picture by Genny Anderson, Licensed under CC BY-SA 4.0, taken from https://tinyurl.com/mb98vuua
However, resulting from the human brain's complexity, there are still open questions and different theories, models, and concepts used to describe and explain individual functions like perception, representation of knowledge, and especially (motor) learning that cannot be answered by looking into a snail's brain.

In the following section, we provide a brief overview of some of the most prominent and widely used concepts, models, and theories in motor learning. First, we define memory, a core component in learning and solidifying new movements or techniques. These learned movements are referred to as motor skills—the ability to coordinate a set of muscles to achieve a specific movement. We will then present a selection of learning models that describe how motor skills are developed before they can be internalized.



3.1.1.1 *Types of Memory*

Figure 3.2: Overview of Memory Systems and Their Functions: This graphic illustrates the division of memory into short-term, working, and long-term memory, highlighting key models by Atkinson & Shiffrin and Baddeley et al. It also outlines the categories of long-term memory—semantic, episodic, and procedural—along with the roles of working memory in processing and storing information.

The brain and its functions have fascinated researchers for decades, even centuries, and remain an active area of investigation today — and likely for the foreseeable future. Consequently, an extensive body of research exists, that investigates the cognitive as well as perceptual capabilities of the brain but also the working principles behind memory. However, current textbooks (e.g. [92, 147, 172]) often highlight two concepts of memory: The short-term memory (STM) and long-term memory (LTM) model of Atkinson and Shiffrin [13] as well as the model of Baddeley [16] dividing memory into working-memory and long-term memory. Comparable to short-term, working memory (WM) can temporarily store information that arrived from the senses or has been recalled from long-term memory [27]. Magill [147] summarizes the functions of working memory as a storage space for temporary information but also as a functionally active structure that plays a vital role in problem-solving and especially movement production.

Information that has been processed in WM may eventually transition into LTM. As the name suggests, information that makes it into LTM stay there for days, years, or permanently, only interrupted by periods in which certain memories are temporarily inaccessible due to other incoming information [13]. Tulving [227] divides the knowledge that resides in LTM into three distinct categories: semantic, episodic, and procedural memory. Semantic memory describes knowledge that people possess about the world, for example, knowing that the capital of France is Paris. Episodic memory on the other hands represents personal experiences, such as a memorable visit to a foreign country. Finally, procedural memory is ability knowledge - knowing how to perform a specific task, for example, how to execute a certain movement.

Until a skill is anchored in procedural memory, the person acquiring this skill must undergo a learning process that, among other things, takes place in working memory. This learning step is of particular interest to the systems investigated in this thesis, as these systems are ultimately designed to support the development of procedural memory. The following subsection gives an overview of interpretations of this process in the form of learning models.

3.1.1.2 Modelling the Acquisition of Motor Skills

In this thesis, when we discuss *motor skills*, we follow the definition used by Magill [147]: He describes motor skills as "activities or tasks that require voluntary control over movements of the joints and body segments to achieve a goal". Consequently, *motor learning* refers to the acquisition of such motor skills, be it the learning of completely new motor skills, the improvement of already present but not as refined motor skills, or the relearning of motor skills that cannot be performed anymore because of changed circumstances, e.g. after an injury. Down to the present day, there is still a debate on how a new skill is established in the human brain. To explain this process, different models of skill acquisition have been proposed in past research. The most prominent ones that are explained in text books aiming at applying these models in practical settings (e.g. [44, 92, 102, 147, 190]) mostly mention stage-based models. These models assume that the development of a skill is broken down into phases or stages. Each stage represents a different level of proficiency or practice to move from a beginner to a more advanced level of mastery of a certain skill. While the models presented below can be applied to all kinds of skill learning, we describe them in the context of movement learning.

CONSCIOUS COMPETENCE MODEL One of the simpler models is the Conscious Competence Model. It comprises four stages - hence it is also known as the Four Stages of Learning Model [1]. The model's origin cannot be determined to its fullest and has been accredited to various contributors (see [25, 41, 91] as cited by [14]). It describes the progression from not knowing about a skill to performing it effortlessly. In the beginning, the learners are



Figure 3.3: Phases of conventional feedback in movement learning: Before Execution (introduction), During Execution (real-time guidance), and After Execution (evaluation and improvement).

unaware of their own unknowingness, also known as *(unconscious incompetence)*. As an example, a child is gifted a bike, although it has never ridden one. After trying and having fallen a couple of times it now knows that it does not know how to ride a bike. The child progressed to the *conscious incompetence* stage - it now knows what it does not know. Given some practice, the child is now able to ride the bike but still has to concentrate to not fall to the ground. This stage, in which the child is aware of its newly acquired ability, is referred to as *conscious competence* stage. Finally, after repetition and practice, routines like pedaling or switching gears become natural while there is still a need to concentrate. The child has now progressed to the *unconscious competence* stage where the whole skill or parts of it come completely naturally without having to think about it. While the Conscious Competence Model explains the way individuals learn, it does not provide measurements that would allow for segregating the individual stages from each other [14].

MODEL OF SKILL ACQUISITION BY FITSS & POSNER The model of skill acquisition defined by Fitts and Posner [69] considers three phases of skill learning. Learners usually gradually shift from one level to another [147]: In the beginning, the learners find themselves in the Early or Cognitive Phase. Here, the novices try to understand the task and its requirements, i.e. the attention to cues, events, and responses. Fitts and Posner summarize this phase as the one where instructions and demonstrations are the most effective. Following this, the Intermediate or Associative Phase takes place. It describes the manifestation of subroutines learned in the previous phase, i.e. the learner knows how to perform a certain movement. The goal has now shifted from the initial understanding of the movement to refining it [92]. This is now possible since the movements are performed more consistent and the now available cognitive capacities can be used to focus on error detection and correction. The last phase is described as the Final or Autonomous Phase. Here, movement execution becomes more and more autonomous and requires less cognitive control and might even allow performing a secondary task [69]. A simple example for this is walking, a well practiced task and talking. During this stage the rate of improvement decreases over time, resulting in a plateauing of skill development. Depending on the skill, to become an expert, the learner has to practice a prolonged period of time, even years [92]. Since the

transition through these phases is gradual, it cannot be clearly determined where in which phase a learner is currently in [147].

GENTILE'S TWO-STAGE MODEL OF MOTOR SKILL ACQUISITION In contrast to Fitss & Posners model, Ann Gentile [79] describes the learning process with at least two stages: an Initial Stage of Learning and Fixation / Diversification Stage (as cited in [147]). In the first stage, similar to the model by Fitts and Posner, the goal is getting an idea of the movement. Here, the novice explores the movement through trial-and error. Especially, the learner needs to understand which cues, such as sensory information from muscles or eyes and ears, are important and which should be ignored [92]. At the end of this phase, the novice is able to produce the movement but cannot do so consistently nor is the movement very efficient [147]. In the Fixation / Diversification, similar to the Associative Phase of Fitts and Posner, the focus lies on increasing the consistency and refinement of the movement [79]. The diversification aspect holds especially for open skills in which, as opposed to a closed skill, the environment may change for each performance of a movement. An example is the learning of hitting a tennis ball that may arrive from a multitude of locations with differing speeds, thus changing the environment for the performance for every try. At the end of the stage, the learner will be able to automatically monitor the environment and modify the movement accordingly [147].



Figure 3.4: Comparison of Skill Acquisition Models: Aligning the Conscious Competence Model, Fitts and Posner's Model of Skill Acquisition, and Gentile's Two-Stage Model to Illustrate the Stages of Learning and Development of Skill

3.1.2 Motor Learning in the Early Stages

While the individual stages vary across the models described above, they can be aligned on a scale ranging from novice to expert, as illustrated in Figure 3.4. As shown, the initial understanding and first successful performances happen in the earlier stages. During these stages, the trainees need to align and adapt their movements so that they are closer to the movement to be learned. This alignment can occur by trial and error, but mostly the novice is dependent on feedback. Commonly, feedback is distinguished between intrinsic and extrinsic feedback [200]. Intrinsic feedback is generated from the learners own sensory system giving them information about their internal bodily state and movement or the external environment. The source of extrinsic feedback comes from the outside, e.g. instructions form a trainer, a video recording, a sports watch, or a computerized system [7]. This form of feedback is also referred to as augmented feedback [157]. It adds to the intrinsic feedback of the novice by supplementing it with information about how to shift the bodyweight during a climbing move to reach a specific hold or how to grip the handle of a tennis racket to produce a more forceful or accurate serve. Instructions and feedback can be given at different times during training: before (pre), during (in-situ), or after (post) the performance (see Figure 3.3).

FEEDBACK BEFORE THE EXECUTION When teaching a new movement, one common method is to demonstrate how to perform it correctly before the execution. This method is commonly interchangeably named *modelling* or *observational learning* [92]. In addition to a demonstration which is inherently visual, verbal instructions or cues as well as manual interventions are also often incorporated [102]. An example for a manual or mechanical intervention is the repositioning of body limbs or changing the grasp of sports equipment such as a tennis racket or golf club.

FEEDBACK DURING THE EXECUTION During the performance, a coach may still be able to give feedback to the learner. However, the amount of information that can be conveyed is highly dependent on the task that is performed. For example, a tennis serve is a very quick movement during which an understanding of the verbal (or visual) instruction and a subsequent adaption by the learner might not be feasible. This changes for sports that can be performed slower and where the execution of a movement can be paused, such as in rock climbing. Here, learners can position themselves, listen to the coach, adapt the body position based on the pointing and visual cues, shift some weight and then try to perform the movement. In addition to these contactless cues, a coach could also physically support the movement of the learner during the performance. This method is very common in gymnastics to guide a possible dangerous movement during execution [201]. The idea here is to give the learners an idea how the movement should feel, targeting the proprioception, the sensation and perception of limb position and movement $\begin{bmatrix} 147 \end{bmatrix}$ of the learner. Additionally, this form of guidance provides confidence to the learners since they are shown that their body is able to perform the movement [200, 201].

FEEDBACK AFTER THE EXECUTION Another opportunity for a coach to give instructions is after the movement was performed, letting the learners know how they performed. This extrinsic feedback can be categorized in Knowledge of Results (KR) and Knowledge of Performance (KP) [200]. Knowledge of Results includes information for the learners to which degree they performed the movement correctly [239]. On the other hand, Knowledge of Performance includes information in how to adapt in the next trial so that it comes closer to the ideal movement. KR can typically be observed by the learners themselves. For example, putting a golf ball on the green either results in the ball landing in the hole or not. KP on the other hand includes concrete kinematic information such as "your arms were not straight enough during putting", thus the learner is dependent on a coach [200, 235]. As in the feedback given before or during the exercise, post execution feedback can also be given verbally, or enhanced by the replay of a video recording of the trainee. More advanced training facilities may even be equipped with body-worn sensors and optical skeleton tracking systems, both of which provide more detailed information than a standard video recording. However, while these systems offer richer data, the complexity of interpreting such information can pose challenges for both coaches and learners. If not presented in a user-friendly or digestible format, the overwhelming volume and detail of data could confuse the learner, potentially hindering the learning process [83, 224].

3.1.3 Frequency of Feedback

External feedback, regardless of the time administered, is a fundamental component in the learning and refinement of motor skills [193]. This additional information can be used by the learners to reflect on past performance as wells as basis for error corrections for the next trial. However, the frequency of this feedback is important. When too little feedback is given, the progression of the learners is slowed down since they cannot identify what to change to improve performance. Giving continuous feedback will develop a dependency of the learner on this feedback (*guidance effect* [8]) ultimately resulting in the inability to detect errors in the execution of movements by themselves [198, 199]. The optimal balance likely lies in a moderate frequency of feedback. In the early stages of motor learning, frequent feedback helps learners to correct gross motor errors and form an initial understanding of the correct movement. During later, more advanced stages, feedback should be reduced to promote the ability of autonomously detecting errors [193, 241]. Finding the right balance of feedback in an ongoing research area. As noted by Haibach et al. [92], no universally optimal feedback reduction schedule has yet been identified.

3.1.4 Assessing the Learning

The learning models described above outline the learning process of a novice as a sequence of stages that they undergo. Based on the stage the learner is in, different approaches to feedback and coaching can be applied. This makes it critical to know which stage the learner is currently in. To determine this, the learning progress must be assessed. Depending on the learning stage, different indicators can be utilized, as summarized by [92, 200]. These indicators include characteristics such as performance (to what degree was the goal achieved?), control and coordination (how smooth is the movement?), movement efficiency (how much energy is required for the movement?), and persistence (can the movement still be performed after a long break?). Some of these indicators, such as control, coordination, and efficiency, can be directly measured in a laboratory setting using electromyography (EMG) or inertial measurement units (IMU). However, in most cases, experienced coaches or trainers observe changes in performance based on their expertise.

3.1.5 Opportunities of Computer-Supported Assistive Systems

As outlined above, augmented (or external) feedback [157] is especially important in the early stages of learning. Feedback provided at this stage helps learners quickly identify and correct gross errors. This allows them to form an accurate initial understanding of the movement. Traditionally, this feedback is delivered by a trainer who can give feedback in the form of verbal instructions, physical guidance or video demonstrations before, during or after the exercise. However, during the exercise, the amount and form of feedback the trainer can give is limited. This challenge becomes even more complicated during fast or complex movement. Here, the limits of verbal communication and visual observation by the trainee is quickly reached.

Interactive, computerized systems can provide solutions to these challenges. They are capable of sensing the trainees' movement through body-worn or external sensors, interpret the movement and detect errors. These errors can then be transformed into meaningful instructions to the learner and presented in a multimodal fashion. For example, haptic feedback may indicate an incorrect movement of a limb, while auditory or visual cues could provide additional layers of information. In addition to the multimodal feedback, a computerized system can give consistent, unbiased feedback. This stands in contrast to human trainers which might miss certain aspects of a performance. Interactive systems on the other hand can continuously monitor the movements of the learners to provide uniform feedback. For example, a continuous visual feedback can be placed in the field of view of the participant to which they can glance on demand. An example can be seen in the slackline training system (see Chapter 4) where a visual indicator gives continuous feedback about the participant's posture.

The systems presented in this thesis mostly focus the early stages of learning (see Figure 3.4) and were mostly evaluated over the course of one or two training sessions. As outlined above, feedback is most beneficial within those phases since learners are most reliant on external cues. Evaluating novices also assures a more or less homogenous baseline in terms of the initial knowledge of the participants, making it easier to compare individual trials regardless of the subject being tested. During the early learning phases, the fastest progress in learning can be observed. This also increases the likelihood to observe and measure more significant changes in performance that can be compared between conditions in an experimental study setup. While omitting subsequent retention trials prevents any conclusions about long-term use of the systems, studies during the early stages of learning still give valuable insights into how such systems can be designed and tested. These findings could even inform the design of systems that target the complete learning process, including expert training systems.

Another point of focus was set on giving feedback during the exercise with only little overlap into pre- and post-exercise feedback (see Figure 3.3). When giving feedback in the moment of the movement, the learner has the chance to immediately correct an error. In the case of repetitive movements, this also helps to avoid repeating an error multiple times, reducing the likelihood of learning a wrong movement. Depending on the form of feedback, the system can reduce the amount of information to a minimum to reduce the cognitive load of the learner when decoding the information given during the feedback. Where appropriate, we also integrated pre- and post-exercise feedback, as demonstrated in the slackline training system (see Chapter 4). In this case, participants were given a video instruction of the upcoming exercise and a post-performance analysis, which also doubled as motivational tool.

Using interactive systems that provide in-situ augmented feedback offers significant opportunities to extend the capabilities of traditional human coaches or even serve as a replacement when a coach is not available. The following section gives an overview of such interactive systems designed to aid in the learning process of sports movements, as presented in previous research.

3.2 INTERACTIVE SYSTEMS IN SPORTS AND REHABILITATION

The following section aims to provide a broad overview of application systems that have been developed to assist in learning a movement in the context of sports or rehabilitation.

As mentioned in section 3.1.2 learning a new motor skill or refining an existing one often requires detailed feedback to guide users towards optimal performance. For this, systems have been developed that can support the learning process for movements of varying complexity, ranging from adhering to a gait pattern [127, 204] to performing a 3D motion task like rowing [206, 208]. To communicate feedback or instructions regarding the user's

performance, different modalities such as auditory, haptic, and visual, or combinations thereof have been investigated. This section categorizes and discusses these systems. It focuses primarily on those providing feedback during performance but also addresses systems that deliver pre- or post-execution feedback. Works that focus on more fundamental aspects of certain feedback modalities are addressed in the following chapters describing the presented artifacts in this thesis.

This section is organized into subsections based on the primary feedback modalities used of the presented systems and studies. It starts with auditory systems, which utilize sound cues ranging from simple signals to complex sonification for spatial and temporal guidance. The next subsection explores haptic systems, including vibration, electronic muscle stimulation (EMS), and robotics, which provide localized tactile feedback. Visual systems are then presented, covering displays integrated into sports equipment, the environment or on-body wearables. This is followed by a section on virtual, augmented, and mixed reality (VR/AR/MR) systems, covering feedback methods such as mirror metaphors, which augment the user's reflection with additional information or instructions, and ghost metaphors, which overlay a target motion for comparison

3.2.1 Auditory Systems

Auditory systems have been used in the past to guide users into the correct movement. To convey the information necessary for this guidance so-called Auditory Displays [100] are deployed. They can transmit content, ranging from very low information density such as a simple, possible very short audio cue to high information content such as verbalized instructions. A simple audio cue like a "bing" sound can primarily convey binary information such as positive ("reached the right posture") or negative ("overstepped a goal") feedback. While this might be sufficient for simple movements or as an additional feedback for already internalized patterns, this simplified information does not serve as directional or temporal guidance in how to reach a certain goal such as a posture or movement. To convey this more complex instruction, more information needs to be carried by the sound. This increase of information can be achieved for example by changing the audio signal from a binary cue to a constant signal that is modulated in terms of pitch, timbre or stereo channel. An example for that is provided by Konttinen et al. [125] who presented an interactive system to train precision shooting. Their system utilized concurrent auditory feedback to guide the user during the exercise: When aiming closer to the target, a frequency modulated audio signal would change pitch based on the aiming offset to the target. Additionally, an audible cue would notify the user in case of excessive forward trunk displacement, acting as knowledge of performance during the task. They conducted a study in which they tested their system over a four-week period against a knowledge of results condition in which participants only got information about their precision displayed on a screen after each trial and a baseline

condition in which participants were asked not to follow any specific training. The results showed that the group receiving continuous auditory feedback demonstrated more accurate shooting performance than those in the knowledge of results and control group. However, during the trials, there was no difference in performance between auditory feedback and knowledge of results.

In this example, sound in the form of a continuous signal was used to guide the user's arm to aim towards a fixed goal. When performing a more complex movement, such as a rehabilitative arm exercise, the goal - in this case, the position of the joints - moves over a period of time to follow a certain, ideal trajectory. By adding these additional constraints, the requirements for an auditory display increase accordingly. To match these requirements, different approaches have been investigated by applying them to various use case, such as in golfing.

O'Brien et al. [170] used real-time sonification feedback to guide a swinging motion of a golf club. The sonification in the form of a modulated signal was either a replay from an optimal movement or closely linked to the deviations from that ideal swing pattern. The ideal motion was obtained by averaging multiple recordings of successful puts performed by the participants themselves. In a between-subject study, the baseline condition was tested against three conditions: the replay of a sonified version of the own averaged performance, a real-time error sonification rendered through a stereo display (i.e. auditory signal panning to the right when the deviation to the optimal movement is small and vice versa), and a sonification that modulated the audio signal to be "rough" in case of a larger deviation or smooth to evoke wind speeds in the positive case. While all participants improved their putting performance (final distance to the hole), no group differences in performance could be shown. However, the error-based sonification helped participants reduce variability in the execution and timing of their movements. In AudioMove, Xia et al. [244] present a spatial audio-based limb exercise guidance system designed for multi-directional movement training without visual feedback. A combination of headphones including an inertia measurement unit and a smartphone was used to render spatial audio in the horizontal plane. The smartphone was attached to the limb to be trained and captured the orientation in the vertical plane relative to the target position. An audio signal indicated if the target position was hit. The authors evaluated the system by testing the inclusion of head orientation versus limb orientation within the spatial audio signal. They concluded that including the head motion data resulted in better accuracy of the motions.

While the above examples require a certain amount of interpretation by the user, another approach is to use (synthesized) verbal instructions that guide the user towards a goal or through a movement. Ramsay and Chang [187] proposed, a system that guides visually impaired climbers during an ascent of an artificial climbing wall by giving verbal instructions regarding the position of the next hand or foothold. These verbal instructions were then complemented with immediate tonal guidance, with pitch and volume adjusting according to the climber's proximity to a hold. A preliminary study, despite not utilizing a real climbing

wall, but a Twister playing field mounted on a wall, showed promising results regarding the understandability of the feedback.

In summary, auditory displays offer versatile methods for providing movement guidance. Depending on the sophistication of the displays, they can encode spatial, temporal, and directional information. While basic sounds like cues and tones can efficiently communicate binary feedback, more elaborate auditory displays employing pitch modulation, timbre variation, and stereo effects enable users to interpret detailed positional and movementrelated guidance.

3.2.2 Haptic Systems

The examples above solely target the auditory system of the user, which has limitations in perception - especially in precise directional and positional information transfer. Haptic systems directly interact with the skin of the user or even actuate the user, allowing for a much more direct and localized guidance or notification. With the skin being the largest sensing organ of the human body, using it as a receiver of information has been leveraged by several interactive systems in the past. Induced sensations can range from changes in temperature [167, 220], the dragging or tapping of actuators on the skin [64, 107], to vibration in different levels of detail [5].

In sports and movement guidance, vibration is a prevalent method to convey localized feedback on the body. Similar to the audio displays described above, the information that tactile actuation can convey depends on the utilization of both the actual signal and the physical layout of the actuators. In the simplest case, discrete, binary signals have been used to indicate a direction for the user to rotate toward or a body part on which to shift the user's weight.

For example, Spelmezan [212] instrumented snowboard riders with vibration motors to guide them through a descent of a ski slope. Vibration motors on both shoulders were used to direct a turning movement, while two vibration motor on the thighs would indicate a weight shift to the rider. A conducted study showed mixed results. The tactile instructions were generally perceived helpful, but less so in the very beginning of learning how to snowboard. As a conclusion, the authors suggest that the system would be most beneficial once basic skills are acquired.

Valsted et al. [229] introduced a breathing assistant for running that used vibration on the wrist as a feedback channel. Based on the cadence of the runner, the vibration indicated the right moment to either start inhaling or exhaling to achieve an optimal breathing pattern. The authors conducted a within-subject study to investigate which vibration pattern was more suitable - a feedback pattern based on exhaling or inhaling. They found that runners preferred the exhale-based feedback over the inhale-based guidance, as it felt more natural.



Figure 3.5: Two examples of systems providing body-worn vibrational feedback. Left: Vibration motors on the wrist provide feedback on the grip strength during a cricket pitch [162]. Right: Vibrational feedback on a climbing shoe gives insights in applied foot pressure and hasty movements [65].

By adding different vibration patterns to a single actuator, the amount of information that can be transmitted is increased. Muthukumarana et al. [162] demonstrated a cricket grip strength assistant. Two vibration motors on each wrist indicated the grip strength after batting in cricket, either through singular vibration on one wrist or a pattern on both sides to indicate the relative difference in grip strength (see Figure 3.5, left). A preliminary study showed that participants' perception of gripping strength improved significantly when using the system.

In ClimbingAssist [65], vibration motors were placed on the ankle of a climber to give feedback in cases of insufficient foot pressure applied on a foothold, as well as feedback for hasty movements (see Figure 3.5, right). Here, two different vibration patterns were used to differentiate the feedback. They evaluated their system by collecting qualitative feedback from participants after a short period of climbing. The results indicate that the system's feedback helped participants focus on foot movement.

Instead of using different vibration patterns, employing more tactile actuators across the body increases the spatial guiding capabilities of this modality. This approach was used by Peeters et al. [179] in a study that investigated the placement of tactile actuators on the body, such as the spine or thighs, for the use case of road cycling. The vibration feedback was used to convey information during workload (i.e., exhaustive pedaling) to indicate posture correction. In their study, they compared vibrotactile cues at different positions during varying levels of workload intensity. The recognition rates remained similar across all intensity levels, but response times improved significantly at higher intensities, which the authors attributed to heightened focus and adrenaline effects. Cues on the spine showed better recognition and faster response times than thigh cues, suggesting greater effectiveness for stationary regions in cycling applications.

While the example above employed vibrotactile actuators across the body, the density of actuators was relatively low. Increasing the number of actuators per area offers the possibility to convey continuous directional information, as demonstrated in the next system. In VibroSleeve, an array of vibration motors was arranged on a cylindrical forearm surface to convey arm guidance cues in all cardinal directions [182]. Directional cues were mapped based on forearm sides (e.g., dorsal for "upwards"), while intensity variations were used to convey distance (see Figure 3.6). A preliminary study on stimulus localization



Figure 3.6: An example for a vibrotactile body-worn device capable of giving directional cues via a matrix of vibration motors placed around the underarm of the wearer [182].

investigated intensity discrimination and directional perception when using the actuator matrix. The results indicated that participants could accurately identify vibration location and direction.

The methods described here mostly guide users towards a change in motion or direction, indicated by a vibrotactile stimulus. Other systems directly induce motion of the human body, either passively through robotic devices or actively by means of electronic muscle stimulation (EMS).

EMS is capable of inducing effects ranging from a tingling sensation on the skin to actual muscle contraction and, thus, the movement of a limb [180]. This is achieved by placing two electrodes on a muscle, which then apply a small current that elicits the described tingling sensation or movement. Depending on the current, this EMS signal can be used as a notification channel or to physically guide a user's motion. Tatsuno et al. [219] used EMS to guide the swinging motion in bowling. Electrodes were applied to the forearm of the bowler and were used to induce a twisting motion of the wrist to correct the rotation of the hand. A user study showed that after using the system, a 32% improvement in performance was observed in the participants.

Similar to that, the *GeniePut* system [62] actuates the user's wrist in real time to align a golf club's angle with the target. EMS was applied in two distinct modes: movement augmentation and actuation. In the augmentation mode, the EMS signal was used to gently support the user's natural movement, while in actuation mode, the EMS signal fully controlled the angle of the wrist. This control was ensured by blindfolding the participants in this mode. An evaluation of the two modes against a baseline condition showed that the augmentation mode performed best, closely followed by no augmentation.



Figure 3.7: Two examples for electronic muscle stimulation of the calf muscles. Top: EMS actuation is used to actively alter the running style [97]. Bottom: Correcting the stance in racket sports [63].

In *FootStriker*, electrodes were applied to the calf muscles of a runner to induce a forefoot running style [97]. A sensor insole detected when the foot made contact with the ground heel-first (see Figure 3.7, top). This triggered an actuation of the calf muscle during the flying phase of this foot, resulting in tipping the foot forward and guiding the runner into the forefoot running style. A study showed that muscle actuation could induce a change in running style, even for a short period of time without further actuation. Also targeting the calf muscle, *EMStriker* addressed the stance in racket sports [63]. In a qualitative study, the authors evaluated EMS actuation in comparison to vibration feedback on the calf (see Figure 3.7, bottom). They concluded that EMS might be better suited than vibrotactile feedback for communicating the correct action to be executed.



Figure 3.8: Two examples for robot aided motion guidance. Left: An endpoint controlled robot manipulating a handle of a racket [138]. Right: An exoskeleton supporting in gait training [136].

While the systems described above rely on the correct actuation of muscles through EMS, robotic systems have been used to actively move parts of the user's body. This can be achieved by either attaching individual body parts to a mechanism or by actuating a proxy that is held by the user, which then moves the rest of the body in accordance with said proxy. An example of this is given by Kümmel et al. [138], who actuated the handle of a golf club through an endpoint-controlled robot (see Figure 3.8, left). By holding onto the handle, the robotic system guides the user through a swinging motion. They evaluated the system during a two-week training program, including a pre-, post-, and retention test. Two different wrist bending techniques during the backswing were tested against a baseline condition. The results of the study showed that robotic haptic guidance successfully shaped the movement pattern of the complex backswing motion in golfing.

Instead of using a proxy object, exoskeleton-like systems can be used for direct movement of the human body. In such systems, body parts are strapped onto an actuated robotic fixture. The robotic system can then be used to fully actuate a limb, actively support a motion, simulate resistance, or restrict the range of motion in one or more degrees of freedom. These systems were originally designed for paralyzed people to enable them to stand and walk again [231]. Krishnan et al. [136] used *Lokomat*, a commercially available robotic system

for gait training that combines a treadmill with a lower limb exoskeleton. The exoskeleton can be individually configured to offer different levels of support or intervention (see Figure 3.8, right). In their application, the exoskeleton pushed participants towards the right gait pattern if deviation from the optimal pattern was too high. An evaluation showed an improvement in performance that persisted during a follow-up evaluation after six weeks.

The examples presented illustrate the versatility of tactile and haptic feedback systems in sports and movement guidance. Since the actuation is applied directly to the user's skin or body, feedback can be given directly at the relevant limb or body part. Depending on the method used, vibrotactile feedback can serve as a notification [65, 162, 179, 212, 229] or provide guidance [182]. Using EMS [62, 63, 97, 219] or robotics [138] allows for the actual movement of different body parts.

3.2.3 Visual Systems

As another modality, visual systems have been implemented for movement guidance and learning. This section covers visual systems that are either integrated into the sports equipment, attached to the human, or display information on a screen in front of or around the user. More immersive systems, such as varieties of augmented or virtual reality systems ranging from cave-like environments to applications employing head-mounted displays (HMDs), are covered in section 3.2.4.



Figure 3.9: An LED matrix applied to the top side of a snowboard shows the weight distribution of the rider in real-time [177]. The visualization can be used by both, the rider and the coach.

Park and Lee [177] studied snowboarding by attaching an LED matrix to the top surface of a snowboard. Pressure sensors were mounted under the bindings to measure the weight distribution of the rider. This setup allowed for the visualization of different characteristics during the descent, such as the distribution of weight, displayed via a colored heatmap (see Figure 3.9). To evaluate the system, two scenarios were tested regarding the impact on movement awareness, user engagement, and instructor feedback. In the first scenario, participants rode individually, while in the second scenario, they were paired with an instructor. The study demonstrated that visual feedback helped riders better understand weight shifts and balance. In lessons, the instructors were able to use the snowboard visualizations to give specific, objective instructions.

Ananthanarayan et al. [6] integrated monochromatic electroluminescent wires into a knee brace (see Figure 3.10, left). In combination with bending sensors, this form of display was used to indicate the knee bending angle during rehabilitation exercises. To convey goal achievement or motivational feedback during running Müller et al. [160] incorporated electrochromic displays onto the outer surface of a running shoe (see Figure 3.10, middle). The toe box segments lit up progressively as goals were approached, while the side displays showed the shoe's wear status (e.g., "okay" or "worn out").



Figure 3.10: Three examples of wearable systems that use visualizations as primary output modality. Left: Electroluminescent wires integrated in a knee brace indicate the knee bending angle [6]. Middle electrochromic displays attached to the outer fabric of a shoe is used to display goals and status of the shoe [160]. Right: Swimming goggles with RGB lights in the peripheral vision of the swimmer are used as navigational aid [121].

Harrison et al. [96] implemented small devices with LEDs that could be attached to the user's clothing at different body locations. The LEDs were used to direct the user's attention to specific body positions. A study was conducted in which participants received randomized notifications throughout a two- to three-hour normal work routine. Whenever the LED on a device lit up, a button on the device had to be pressed to measure the speed of perception. The LED positioned on the wrist was perceived the fastest, while notifications on the shoe resulted in the slowest perception time.

Kiss et al. [121] addressed the navigation of open water swimmers by augmenting swimming goggles with colored LEDs (see Figure 3.10, right). Two different visualization techniques were implemented. The heading was either visualized through a change in the color of the LEDs or by illuminating the left or right LEDs to guide the wearer in the corresponding direction. Two system conditions—continuous feedback through colored light and discrete feedback in case of deviation—were tested against a baseline condition. Kiss et al. concluded that neither method resulted in better navigational precision. However, advanced participants preferred discrete feedback for deviations, while novices favored continuous feedback. What the systems above share is that their displays conveyed very limited information due to their low resolution in both color and pixel density. Using actual screens enables more explicit information and guidance.

For example, Kooyman et al. [126] proposed a system that offered post-performance feedback in golf putting. Feedback was given in the form of a video recording of the user's putting movement, augmented with visualizations of performance metrics such as putting speed and velocity. A preliminary study showed that after training with the system, the tempo and consistency of the putts improved.

Video recordings of one's own performances have a long tradition in sports training [7]. Using interactive systems, this form of feedback can be automated and augmented. Hämäläinen [93] used a large portrait-oriented display that showed the trainee from the perspective of the camera while displaying a looped, delayed recording of a certain movement. The playback was either triggered automatically or controlled with speech input or gestures. In a follow-up project [94], focusing on martial arts, a system was developed that showed the movements of the user in exaggerated movie- or comic-like interpretations on a large projected screen. While not specific to movement training itself, the authors found that the system could be used to motivate people to train.

Displays as described above require different amounts of the user's attention. While some displays target the peripheral vision of the user [96, 121], other use cases allow the display to be placed directly in the user's focus during the exercise [6]. The usage of actual screens and monitors enables the display of a large amount of information that can be presented concurrently with performing the exercise [93, 126], though at the cost of consuming cognitive capacity that might otherwise support movement performance.

3.2.4 Virtual, Augmented, Mixed Reality

Besides displays that are integrated into sports equipment or attached to the user, immersive technologies like Augmented Reality (AR), Virtual Reality (VR), or Mixed Reality (MR) — which blends elements of both - offer the potential to provide very specialized and targeted guidance during movement learning.



Figure 3.11: Milgrams Reality Virtuality Continuum [156].

Immersive systems that guide the user may not always be bound to one of these technologies. Rather, they can be positioned on a continuum such as the Reality-Virtuality (RV) Continuum by Milgram [156], meaning that there is gradual transition between e.g. augmented and mixed reality instead of a discrete distinction. In simplified terms, AR systems enhance the real world with overlaid text or images while maintaining a strong connection to reality. MR systems on the other hand blend real and virtual worlds, allowing real and virtual objects to interact with each other seamlessly. Finally, VR systems replace the real world entirely with a fully virtual environment, ideally immersing the user in an environment that is disconnected from the real world. The examples introduced in the following sections gradually follow the RV Continuum, progressing from AR through MR to VR systems.



Figure 3.12: Three examples for movement guidance using Augmented Reality. Left: On-screen AR superimposes instructions onto a live recording of the user [218]. Middle: The reflection of the user in a semi-transparent mirror is superimposed with target positions [10]. Right: Instructions are directly projected onto the user and the floor [211].

In *Physio@Home* Tang et al. [218] augmented a live video recording of a user in front of them on a screen. Their application guided users through upper body rehabilitation movements. To guide the movements, different visualizations which were overlaid over the live video feed indicated in which plane, direction, and to what extent an arm needs to move (see Figure 3.12, left). In addition to a frontal view of the user, a second mode introduced a side view of the user. A user study revealed that this second mode led to the least deviation in movements.

Using projections instead of screens allows adding information to the surrounding of the user without occluding too much of the physical world. Projected visualizations can be displayed on the floor, walls or even sports equipment. This approach is demonstrated in [204] by augmenting a treadmill with projections on the walking surface. Projected footsteps and barricades indicate where users should step on and nudge them to adjusting their stride length. In a study, the projected guidance was tested against a visualization displayed on a screen in front of the participants, which showed a real time representation of the participants feet in addition to the target footsteps and barricades. Results showed that the projected guidance condition led to greater accuracy and reduced the time participants could adapt to gait changes. Projected guidance also received higher ratings in terms of user experience and intuitiveness.

In *SleeveAR* an interactive assistant was introduced that guides upper body exercises through projections on both the floor and the arm by Sousa et al. [211]. The arm was augmented by colored projections to indicate whether it was in the right position while projections on the floor showed the movement direction (see Figure 3.12, right). To evaluate the system, the augmented projection was compared against video instructions without

real-time feedback. Participants reported that detecting misalignment was easier when using the augmented projection. This finding was supported by significantly better scores in replicating the demonstrated exercises.

Moving closer to MR, Anderson et al. [10] introduced YouMove, a setup for dance movement training consisting of a semi-transparent mirror with a projectable layer as output (see Figure 3.12, middle). During training, the user could see themselves in the reflection of the mirror, which was augmented with visualizations to indicate correct or incorrect posture. When comparing the system with traditional video demonstrations, the authors found that participants performed significantly better using their system. The same concept was expanded upon by Zhou et al. [249] for general movement learning. Instead of a simplified skeleton visualization of the trainer, as used by Anderson et al., this system displayed the trainer as a 3D avatar. Additionally, the head position of the user was taken into account to better match the physical reflection to the virtual avatar projected on the screen behind the semi-transparent mirror. In a study, the authors tested two modes of their system: physical reflection augmented with a display, and a display with a rendered reflection-against a baseline condition using video instruction. They found that the physical reflection mode provided better depth information and a better sense of agency, with some limitations for movements involving large head movements. Both systems share the benefit of allowing users to simultaneously see themselves in a natural and accustomed setting while receiving corrective feedback from a virtual trainer.



Figure 3.13: AR and VR examples for guidance systems in dancing. Left: Superimposed target joint positions are rendered on a live video feed [55]. Middle: On-screen AR superimposes instructions onto a live recording of the user [218]. Middle: Skeletons of trainer and trainee on a screen [149]. Right: Usage of the Ghost metaphor to aid the alignment of trainee avatar to trainers target pose [18].

Other approaches omitted the physical reflection and used a purely virtual representation of trainee and trainer, sometimes augmented with additional information in form of overlays. One application for this method is (ballet) dancing [18, 55, 149]. Eaves et al. [55] superimposed a real-time video recording of the trainee with visual markers that represented the joint positions of a trainer performing the motion in an optimal fashion (see Figure 3.13, left). When comparing different feedback amounts in the form of visual markers for six or four joint positions, the authors found that the full six markers resulted in better performance during trials while feedback given with only four markers would result in better performance in retention test. In *Super Mirror* [149] trainer and trainee are visualized as skeletons on a screen (see Figure 3.13, middle). Both skeletons are displayed side-by-side, allowing the trainee to compare their own pose to the optimal one demonstrated by the recording of a trainer 8s. The results of a technical evaluation suggested that the proposed method is suitable for simple poses. Similar to that Barioni et al. [18] used 3D avatars instead of skeletons. Instead of showing both avatars side-by-side, a ghost metaphor was chosen which superimposed the trainees' avatar with a translucent version of the trainers' avatar (see Figure 3.13, right), allowing for an in-situ comparison of both. The system's usability was tested with 22 participants, half with and half without ballet experience. During the study, five arm positions were practiced by the participants while receiving real-time feedback. A questionnaire assessed usability. Ballet-experienced participants rated the system highly for clarity and assistance in maintaining the correct form while novices expressed the need for additional guidance.

Naour et al. [163] presented a system to give post performance feedback to a roundoff exercises by means of motion capture and 3D visualization of trainer and trainee on a large screen. Here, different visualizations were proposed, showing, similar to the example before, trainee and trainer side by side, but also with the option to move the camera freely instead of sticking to the mirror metaphor. Feedback was presented after each performance. In a study, four different feedback methods were compared: video recordings from two perspectives as a baseline, 3D animations from two perspectives, the same 3D animations overlaid with the participants' performance from two perspective, and the same visualization again but with participants having the ability to freely move a virtual camera to observe the movement from different angles. The performance of the trials was manually assessed by judges as well as analyzed using time series data from the motion capture system. While the assessment of the judges favored the 3D animations with an overlay of the participants performance no evidence of this could be shown in the quantitative data analysis. In a similar system Oshita et al. [173] expanded on this idea by enhancing the augmented 3D animation with overlaid user performance. To facilitate the interpretation of the deviations, the authors proposed to add arrows that indicated the direction in which to move or rotate a body part to.

The examples presented above share the common output medium of either a screen or a large projection limited to a single dimension. In contrast to that, *CAVE*-like systems [40] use large scale projections surrounding the user to induce a sense of immersion in a virtual environment. When adding physical props to this visualization, such as handles of rackets or rowing oars, various training scenarios can be implemented.

Waltemate et al. [233] developed a technical system implementing a low-latency virtual training environment (see Figure 3.14, right). To render three-dimensional content, specialized projectors and polarized glasses were employed. The motions of the user were captured using an optical tracking system. This implementation resulted in a setup that allowed for a mirror metaphor as already seen in the previous examples.



Figure 3.14: Two examples for VR rendered via a CAVE or HMD. Left: A virtual mirror shows the trainees reflection superimposed with the trainers avatar [233]. Right: Different visualizations of Tai Chi trainee and trainer displayed in an HMD [34].

Using HMDs (Head-Mounted Displays) allows for even more immersive training environments. Chua et al. [34] proposed a system for Tai Chi movement training. An optical marker tracking system capturing the trainee's skeleton was combined with an HMD to explore different visualization methods for trainee and trainer (see Figure 3.14, right), using avatars. This included visualizations in which trainees could see themselves from different viewing angles, in combination with a superimposed avatar of the trainer. A user study showed that none of the more sophisticated visualizations resulted in better performance than the classical instruction method, where the trainer stands directly in front of the trainee. With what are considered simplistic graphics by today's standards, a martial arts training system was proposed in [124], confronting the trainee with a virtual opponent to provide feedback on attack and defense movements. Subramanian et al. [214] proposed a rehabilitation system that placed the user in a virtual elevator, where the task was to press several buttons. Reaching for and pressing the buttons resembled upper body rehabilitation movements. They evaluated the effect of performing the exercises in immersive VR by comparing it to executing the same exercises in a physical environment. To replicate the virtual environment, they suspended physical buttons in the air. In a between-subject study, the authors found that both groups benefited from the training, regardless of the presentation. However, participants training in the virtual environment (VE) showed an increased joint range of motion and decreased compensatory trunk movement. Furthermore, those who exercised in the VE reported higher enjoyment compared to the other group.

Kojima et al. [123] employed the ghost metaphor, as seen in [18], in the context of baseball pitching. In their implementation, the user viewed a first-person perspective through an HMD. A skeleton of a trainer was superimposed over the representation of the user's body. Instead of following the pitching movement in real-time, the movement was split into 17 poses, which the users were instructed to assume one after the other. In *Onebody*, a remote posture guidance system was presented [101]. 3D cameras were used to record the skeletons of both the trainee and the trainer. The trainee was presented with a simplified representation of both skeletons from a first-person view, allowing for real-time matching of the trainer's movements and posture. A within-subject study compared Onebody's

performance against three alternatives: a pre-recorded video, Skype, and third-person VR, where participants saw a visualization of themselves superimposed with the trainer's visualization. Performance was assessed in terms of posture accuracy, completion time, and subjective user ratings. The Onebody system demonstrated significant improvement in upper body posture compared to the other methods. However, completion time was longer.

In conclusion, immersive technologies such as augmented reality, mixed reality, and virtual reality demonstrate great versatility in providing guidance during movement learning. Projections on both the environment and the user's body have been used to assist users in following a movement [204, 211]. Different approaches to augmenting a representation of the user allow for extensive expert modeling. Common techniques aimed at aiding users in copying the movements of an expert are the mirror and ghost metaphors. The mirror metaphor allows users to see a representation of themselves in a physical or digital mirror, often augmented with additional information such as directional guidance [55, 218] or avatars whose movements can be copied in real-time [10, 18, 149, 233]. Using an HMD enables users to step into the "ghost" of a trainer, often visualized as a translucent representation of the trainer's body in the form of an avatar or stick figure [101, 123].

3.2.5 Mixed Systems

The following section summarizes systems and studies that either combine or compare multiple output modalities in their ability to give feedback during movement learning.

An example of a multimodal system is provided by Paay et al. [176]. During an iterative design process, they developed an assistive system for weightlifting training. The system combined automatic verbal instructions during the exercise with a screen in front of the users, displaying a post-exercise analysis of their performance. The verbal instructions guided the user in real-time during the exercise (e.g., *"Keep your shoulders over the barbell"*) when deviations were detected. A qualitative study of the final design iteration revealed that a combination of different output modalities was considered useful by all participants. However, some participants stopped mid-lift to listen to the verbal instructions, suggesting that verbal instructions might require too much attention during strenuous activities. The post-performance analysis was perceived as particularly helpful by all participants.

Broadening the scope of application, *GymSole* was developed by Elvitigala et al. [56] to provide corrective feedback during the execution of various gym exercises. A pressuresensitive insole was combined with eight vibration motors arranged around a sports shoe (see Figure 3.15, left). The insole measured the center of pressure (CoP), which should remain on the heel of the athlete during squats and deadlifts. During the performance, the tactile display formed by the vibration motors indicated the current position of the CoP. To evaluate the system, a within-subject study was conducted, comparing the vibrotactile feedback to a baseline condition with no feedback and a visualization of the CoP displayed on a screen in front of the participants. In addition to the CoP, posture was evaluated using optical tracking data. The authors found that both tactile and visual feedback resulted in a significant improvement in body posture; however, no difference was found between the two feedback modalities. While some participants favored the vibrotactile feedback since it did not require maintaining focus on the screen, the graphical visualization offered greater precision.



Figure 3.15: Iterative design process of a tactile, foot-worn feedback system to support weight lifting by indicating the center of pressure by means of a pressure sensitive insole. Left: Vibration motors added to the outer shell of a shoe [56]. Right: Integration of vibration motors directly in the insole [57]

In a second iteration [57], the vibration motors were directly integrated into the insole (see Figure 3.15, right), and a Google Glass device was used to visualize the current CoP. The two new methods were compared to the previous shoe setup with external vibration motors and the screen-based display in front of the participants. Both new feedback methods were compared to the previous shoe and display method in a qualitative user study that assessed usability and user preference. While no significant differences were found in either category, the vibrotactile insole scored slightly higher than any other condition in terms of usability. The authors concluded that vibrotactile insoles appear to be a good choice for CoP feedback.



Figure 3.16: Two study setups investigating different output modalities in a rowing task. Left: Comparing audio to visual feedback on a screen [206]. Right: In addition to audio, tactile feedback as well as an immersive CAVE like visualization was added [208].

In a series of works [206, 208], Sigrist et al. developed a rowing trainer to investigate how feedback should be designed to assist the learning of a complex motor task. The task in all experiments was to execute a rowing movement with an oar, following and adhering to an optimal trajectory and blade angle. In [206], two consecutive experiments were conducted in which the authors compared audio guidance to visual feedback (see Figure 3.16, left). The audio feedback consisted of differently modulated continuous signals that indicated deviations from the optimal movement. For example, the stereo channels indicated deviations on the horizontal axis, while pitch modulation (and later additional features, such as a chord becoming increasingly out of tune) provided feedback for deviations on the vertical axis. Whenever the blade orientation exceeded a threshold around either o° or 90°, the audio signal changed from a sine wave to a raspy sawtooth wave, accompanied by a change in timbre. For visual feedback, the authors implemented several visualizations, ranging from a simple 2D cross-section of a blade to 3D ghost metaphors of the oar, similar to the VR examples above, later augmented with a trajectory to follow. In general, the authors found that visual feedback was more effective than auditory feedback. They attributed this to the auditory feedback being less intuitive than the visual feedback. However, they suggested that a longer familiarization phase with the auditory channel might improve performance. In a subsequent experiment [208], the authors added tactile feedback and replaced the screen with an immersive projection to the user's right, showing a virtual representation of the oar (see Figure 3.16, right). Furthermore, a visual terminal feedback condition was introduced, displaying an overlay of the participant's trajectory over the optimal path. The results of the study showed that terminal feedback outperformed concurrent feedback. However, the authors argued that concurrent visual feedback demonstrated potential to instruct complex movements, while haptic feedback supported temporal aspects of a movement. They concluded that combining multiple modalities is a promising approach to aid in complex motor learning.

Bieńkiewicz et al. [21] compared visual and auditory cues in golf putting. Specifically, their system was designed to assist in retaining the correct speed and velocity during swinging motions. In contrast to most systems described above, this system focused on replaying a recording of an expert without indicating any possible deviations in the user's swing. An LED bar along the swing's movement area was used to indicate the position of the golf head in the recording via a moving light. For the audio condition, the expert's recording was sonified using a modulated audio signal (white noise) and stereo channels, producing a "woosh" sound resembling a golf club moving through the air. Both conditions resulted in improved performance, but no significant differences were observed between the auditory and visual feedback methods.

Marchal-Crespo et al. [148] introduced an assistive system for tennis forehand stroke training. A stick mimicking a tennis racket was held by the user, while a roped robot manipulated the end of the stick, effectively controlling its pointing direction. In a study, the authors compared different forms of haptic guidance, varying the degree of autonomy

provided, along with an additional condition that supplemented visual feedback to the haptic guidance. They concluded that haptic feedback is particularly beneficial for novices, while visual feedback is better suited for more advanced users.

Instead of actuating the sports equipment, as in the tennis racket example above, Koritnik et al. [127] used a lower limb exoskeleton in combination with visual and audio feedback for a stepping-in-place task. The task consisted of varying cadences and hip angles that needed to be tracked by the participants. In a within-subject study, different combinations of haptic and visual feedback were examined. The visual modalities varied by showing either two 3D avatars (trainer and trainee) superimposed over each other or just a 3D avatar of the trainer performing the gait pattern. Haptic feedback was provided by the exoskeleton using an impedance-based control strategy, meaning there was perceivable resistance when the legs moved in the wrong direction or a slight push when a leg remained stationary but needed to move. The results of the study showed that adherence to the gait pattern was superior in the haptic condition compared to the visual feedback modalities. Combining both haptic and visual feedback resulted in even better performance.

This section summarized systems and studies that either combined different modalities or compared them against each other. Paay et al. [176] as well as Elvitigala et al. [56, 57] investigated different output modalities in weightlifting. While Paay et al. found that with real-time verbal instructions, participants stopped mid-lift to listen to the instruction, Elvitigala et al. reported that either real-time condition - visual and tactile feedback - resulted in a performance improvement. Although no significant difference in performance could be shown, participants favored the tactile feedback. In complex tasks such as rowing, Sigrist et al. [206, 208] compared visual, tactile and auditory cues. They noted that a combination of modalities is a promising approach. While Bieńkiewicz et al. [21] could not show a difference in performance when comparing visual and audio guidance in a golf swing, Marchal-Crespo et al. [148] focused on tennis stroke training and found that haptic feedback is especially beneficial for novices, while visual feedback might be better suited for more experienced individuals. In gait training, Koritnik et al. showed that combining haptic feedback through an exoskeleton with visual feedback improved adherence to movement patterns.

These findings suggest that the choice of feedback modality should be task-specific and considering the user's skill level. Mixed systems might offer significant potential for movement learning by using the complementary strengths of various modalities.

3.2.6 Challenges in Generalizing Feedback Modalities Across Sports

Classification of Feedback

The systems discussed in this section demonstrate how interactive systems have been utilized as feedback methods for movement guidance in the past. In addition to a categorization of the systems based on their primary output modality, they can also be aligned

on a dimension describing the *information bandwidth*, meaning the quantity and complexity of information a modality can effectively convey to the user. This dimension spans systems delivering feedback with minimal information or high information. This poses challenges to the design of feedback systems, since receiving, understanding, and acting on the feedback given by a system adds cognitive and physical demands, which compete with the user's primary task of performing a movement. Thus, it seems reasonable to balance the simplicity of the output modality with the richness of information that needs to be conveyed to provide actionable feedback. For example, the system presented by Konttinen et al. [125] could be placed closer to the *minimal information* end of the dimension. They used a frequency modulated audio signal that changes pitch based on the aiming offset to a shooting target. By utilizing auditory feedback instead of visual cues, the system minimizes additional demand on the user's vision channel while still providing effective feedback. Increasing the informational bandwidth is necessary, for example, when the guidance of the movement involves managing multiple degrees of freedom. The snowboard assistive system of Spelmezan [212] illustrates this and could be placed more towards the high information direction of the dimension. Here, the system utilized tactile feedback applied to the rider's shoulders and thighs to offer guidance during turning movements while also aiding in shifting the weight during the descent. This highlights how the choice and design of feedback modalities depend on the complexity and demands of the sport targeted.

Feedback Effectiveness Across Contexts

Generally, the review of the research as outlined above demonstrates that assistive systems for sports show promise in improving movement learning through various feedback modalities. However, the findings of the studies were highly context-dependent and may not be applicable to other sports that vary in complexity or movements involved. In golfing [170], auditory real-time error-based feedback did not lead to better performance compared to auditory guidance delivered as a static replay of the optimal motion. Similarly, when comparing visual to audible feedback in golfing [21], both modalities resulted in performance gains, but no significant difference in improvement was observed. However, when comparing visual to auditory feedback in rowing [206], participants performed better in the visual condition. While terminal visual feedback in precision shooting [125] produced smaller performance improvements compared to continuous auditory feedback, terminal feedback outperformed continuous feedback in rowing [208]. When using EMS, notification or augmentation methods outperformed actual muscle actuation in running [97]. Conversely, the same comparison resulted in better performance for EMS augmentation in golf putting [62]. While these are only a few examples, the heterogeneous findings indicate that results from studies investigating different or multimodal feedback methods in complex sports cannot be easily generalized or transferred between sports and feedback methods.

The same appears to apply when trying to transfer insights gained from studies investigating simple motor tasks to more complex movements (see [150, 239, 243], as cited by [207]). In the context of rehabilitation, Winstein suggests in a literature review that learnings from laboratory experiments should be seen as guidelines rather than exact recommendations when applied to real-world applications [239]. In her review, she emphasizes that this is especially true when trying to transfer insights from one-dimensional to multidimensional movements.

Similarly, based on another literature review, Wulf and Shea argue that motor learning principles derived from simple tasks may fail to address the multidimensional challenges of complex skills [243]. They conclude that more research is needed to include more complex motor tasks, enabling the development of practical recommendations for real-world applications. A concrete example of the difference in the effectiveness of feedback frequency is provided by Marshall et al. [150]. They argue that frequent augmented feedback is detrimental in a laboratory setting but does not have the same effect in the context of sports-related tasks.

These examples collectively underscore the variability in feedback effectiveness across contexts. This highlights the need for a detailed investigation of novel feedback methods in underexplored complex and dynamic sports. Two such sports are rock climbing and slacklining, which both have unique demands regarding balance, coordination, and control.

3.3 ROCK CLIMBING AND SLACKLINING AS CASE STUDIES

To approach the research questions stated in the previous chapter, we implemented a set of artifacts in the form of interactive systems for sports. We chose two different sports to study these artifacts in a realistic setting: rock climbing and slacklining. While in rock climbing the goal is usually to ascend a natural or artificial wall, in slacklining the aim is to balance or walk on a flexible line suspended between two anchor points. Having both, an interactive system and a real-life use case allowed us to conduct research by employing several different methods. Through online questionnaires and interviews with rock climbers, we could gather data that helped us throughout the development cycle of an artifact. Initial insights gathered through online questionnaires were used to inform the conceptualization phases of the artifacts. During user studies, of which some were also conducted out-of-lab in a climbing gym, we could investigate our artifacts with the intended population in a realistic setting, which gave us a more realistic representation of user engagement compared to fully controlled experiments. While this resulted in a more complex study setup compared to a lab study, it allowed for unique opportunities to conduct experiments.

With the choice of rock climbing and slacklining, we picked two sports that gained increased popularity in the early 2000s. For example in the United States, a steady growth of climbing gyms can be observed with a net gain peak of 45 gyms in 2021 and now a

total of 622 climbing or bouldering gyms in 2023 [111, 112]. While slacklining is a sport by itself, it is often also used as a meantime activity between ascents during a rock climbing session. Depending on how these sports are performed, they can be done with relatively little gear, preparation, and time commitment. In rock climbing, many climbers dream of a big-wall experience in the Yosemite National Park or an alpine climb in the classic Eiger-Nordwand in the Swiss alps. For most of them, this stays an ambitious goal for the future that is contemplated while packing some rock climbing shoes and strolling around the bouldering block in a local climbing gym. Conversely, it is much less hassle to tie a slackline between two trees in a park instead of scaling two adjacent mountain tops to set up a highline between two peaks in the Swiss Alps.

Having both toned-down versions of the sports makes them very accessible to a broad population thus, making them an interesting object to study.

3.3.1 Rock Climbing



Figure 3.17: Two forms of rock climbing. Left: Rock climbing in the outdoors using a top-rope. Right: Bouldering in a climbing gym with only a mat as protection.

Rock climbing as it is known today and displayed during the Olympic Games has a long history and underwent several developments, including gear, variations of the sport and ethics. While the exact roots of rock climbing as a sport are not manifested, Fontainebleau with its upbringing of Bouldering has been named as one of the birthplaces of this sport [250]. The large boulders in various shapes and forms have been used by mountaineers since 1897 to train for actual ascends of mountains. Different "parcours" were imagined that lead the mountaineers from boulder to boulder through the forest, allowing for both, technical and physical training in the form of climbing up and down those rocks [196]. The focus of these early ascents was set on the preparation for mountaineering adventures or scientific expeditions. Here, hemp ropes, ladders, and steel bolts that were driven into the rock with hammers were used for both protection and the actual ascent of a mountain.

Later, in the early 1900s, free climbing was advocated by, amongst others, Paul Preuß [183]. He manifested that aids such as bolts hammered into the rock should only be used for

protection, and not for the ascent itself. Following this philosophy, new mobile protection tools were invented such as so-called cams (spring-loaded camming device), that can be placed into cracks to then attach a rope to them. Today, this form of rock climbing is called *traditional climbing* in which not only came are used to protect from a sudden falls but also so-called nuts, which are a small pieces of metal that are stuck into cracks, sometimes as narrow as a few millimeters.

In the last several years, a new style of climbing emerged that generally focuses on the athletic aspect and the physical exercise of the climbing activity. The latter is today known as sport climbing, differentiating itself from traditional climbing. While the beginnings of rock climbing, as the name suggests, started out in the outdoors, indoor rock climbing or bouldering gyms began to appear in larger cities, with the first one opening in Seattle, Washington, USA in 1987 [174]. In these gyms, both hobbyists and professionals can indulge the sport in different ways. Bouldering gyms offer a variety of artificial boulders and walls that are surrounded by thick mats to cushion a sudden fall (see Figure 3.17, right) and only require a pair of climbing shoes that can often be rented in the gyms. In dedicated climbing gyms, the walls are much taller and require a rope to safely ascent and repel from the wall. Here, climbers have the option to use so called *top-rope* routes where the rope is already attached at the top of the wall and can be used by a pair of climber and belayer. Alternatively, in so-called *lead climbing* the climbers start with the rope tied into their harnesses at the bottom. As they ascent, they clip the rope into carabiners that are most of the time already attached to the walls. Usually, these artificial walls present a grid of threads that are used to mount artificial holds of various shapes and colors. These holds can be very large, very small or something in between. Very large holds can be grabbed with both hands or even "mantled" on, meaning to press down on the hold with both hands until one can eventually stand on the hold itself. Other very small holds might only support one or two fingertips (see Figure 3.18).



Figure 3.18: Different types of rock climbing holds. Left: Large climbing hold that can be grabbed with the whole hand. Right: Small climbing hold that only supports the fingertips.

Artificial climbing walls (see Figure 3.19) are equipped with colored holds for hands and feet. Although the amount of holds mounted to the wall is large, only a few are part of a specific route and are allowed to be used. Often this subset of holds that form a route, is



Figure 3.19: A climbing route is composed of a number of different holds (often of the same color, or marked with colored tape). Only these holds are allowed to be used.

indicated by holds of the same color. Other times, colored tape stuck next to holds is used instead. When ascending a route, only the holds that belong to a route are allowed to be grabbed or stepped on.

This simple rule allows for ample opportunity to make up for a very easy or almost impossible ascent. Route setters, the individuals who design the routes, strategically place different holds onto the walls, taking into account existing features such as overhangs, slants and corners. How easy or hard a route is perceived by the climber depends on different factors. This begins with the slant of the wall. An overhang is usually more strenuous to climb than a slant, a part of the wall leaning away from the climber. Second, the shape of the holds plays an important role (see Figure 3.18). If the route consists of a lot of "jugs", holds that can be held like a handle of a mug of beer, it is usually one of the easier ascents. Smaller holds on the contrary are usually harder to grab and more difficult to place a foot on. Finally, the build of the climber is another factor. If the holds are placed very far apart, a taller climber with a wide arm span will have an easier time climbing that route compared to a smaller person. On the other hand, a route that requires some crouching to reach a hold might be easier to climb for this smaller person. To quantify how hard a route is, different difficulty scales were introduced. However, as outlined above, the perceived difficulty highly depends on the climber, which makes it hard to give an objective difficulty measure for a route [47].

When setting a route, the route setter can influence the difficulty of the ascent in different ways as outlined above. Depending on how such a route is set, an ascent can be mastered by brute force or carefully administered technique. While the former is sometimes necessary, especially for routes where a dynamic move such as a leap to the side or up high is required, ascending the route with visible ease and grace is considered more elegant and desirable, also from a physiological standpoint [197]. To master this, one has to acquire a set of skills, techniques, and endurance.

Ascending a route requires the climber to plan movements either when still on the ground or during the ascent itself. Depending on the complexity of the route, high cognitive and physical demand is imposed on the athletes [81]: This includes but is not limited to, being able to precisely step on foot holds, being in control of one's center of mass and moving it so that gravitational forces do not pull the climber off the wall. Finally, physiological parameters such as endurance are important to conserve enough energy to reach the last hold of an ascent before the forearm flexors cannot contract anymore due to exhaustion.

All these challenges present ample opportunities to design assistive systems for rock climbing. These systems could target very localized problems such as being in control of the contraction of the forearm flexors to more generic applications such as communication tools that are adapted to the high cognitive load of the climber during an ascent.

3.3.1.1 Rock Climbing and Human Computer Interaction

Climbing is a complex activity that is determined by a variety of physiological and anthropometric factors. Mermier et al. [154] found that the variance in climbing performance can be mainly explained by a set of trainable variables and less by specific anthropometric characteristics. While the physiological factors of climbing have gained some research attention, there has also been research on the cognitive factors of climbing [166]. In wearable computing and HCI, climbing received more and more attention in the last years. Some related work exists regarding instrumented climbing walls, automated skill assessment, route recognition using a wearable device, and augmented reality [4, 43, 73, 114, 128, 140, 143, 175].

Various approaches have been proposed to track a climber using body-worn sensors, image processing, or instrumented climbing walls. Liljedahl et al. [143] proposed Digiwall, which consists of holds that can sense the climber's position with built-in capacitive sensors and provide subtle feedback with LEDs. The focus of their work was gaming, competitions, and challenges that can be rather used for playful activities than rigorous training. A very similar instrumentation was done by Ouchi et al. [175] whereas the goal of their work was to model play behavior of children. They used climbing holds that incorporated a LED and a strain gauge to detect utilization of the hold. Their work aimed at improving the

design of age-appropriate and safer playground equipment. Aladdin and Kry [4] proposed an instrumented climbing wall for static pose reconstruction. They used holds equipped with 6-axis force torque sensors that were used to reconstruct the climber's pose during an ascent. An evaluation showed that dynamic motions and higher errors coincided. Fuss and Niegl [73] also used torque sensors in instrumented climbing holds to measure the performance of a climber. Data collected on three climbing events has been segmented into three phases of contact: set-up phase, crank phase, and lock off.

While the previous methods required an instrumented climbing wall, Ladha et al. [140] used wrist worn accelerometer sensors to assess climbing performance. An evaluation of the system during a climbing competition resulted in a positive correlation between the predicted and the actual score of the participants. In previous work we introduced ClimbSense [128], a system to record and automatically recognize successfully climbed routes. In this approach, the climber was equipped with wrist-worn Inertial Measurement Units (IMUs). The IMUs were used to collect a set of climbing data and train a classifier that is able to recognize different routes, ultimately allowing for a qualitative tracking approach in regard to route characteristics that has not been possible before.

Daiber et al. [43] investigated handheld augmented reality for collaborative boulder training. They presented a mobile augmented reality application to define, document, and share boulder problems. Kajastila and Hämäläinen [114] also explored augmented reality for climbing walls by directly augmenting the wall with a projector. A preliminary Wizard-of-Oz study with six interaction prototypes and structured interviews showed that users liked the system. In a later iteration of the system, a fully fledged augmented reality rock climbing system has been proposed which was eventually commercialized [116].

Mencarini et al. [153] explored emotions in novice climbers. From interviews with beginner climbers, they conclude that haptic feedback can improve communication between climbing partners to manage negative emotions.

A first approach to VR climbing experiences is presented in Chapter 8. The "Venga!" system by Tiator et al. [225] is a follow-up project that implemented both, hand and foot tracking and proposed a simple approach for hand and feet calibration. Their calibration approach requires the user's extremities to remain at a certain location during the calibration phase. Recently, Schulz et al. [202] investigated the role of physical props on presence, stress, and anxiety in VR climbing. They compared actual, unaugmented climbing in 10m height, fully immersive virtual rock climbing as described above, and virtual climbing using controllers, similar to the VR game "The Climb"². Using the VR setup including physical climbing increased the anxiety and sense of realism perceived by the study participants. Gao et al. [76] investigated the sensory and perceptual factors in simulated climbing environments.

² http://www.theclimbgame.com/

While climbing has received increasing attention in the broader context of HCI as outlined above, the specific aspect of movement guidance during climbing remains underexplored, presenting an opportunity for further investigation and development.

3.3.2 Slacklining



Figure 3.20: Two forms of slacklining³. Left: Someone slacklining in a park. Right: A long slackline set up in the mountains.

Slacklining is a form of tightrope walking. In contrast to the steel tightrope one might know from a circus, a slackline is a wide nylon webbing. This allows the material to stretch and bounce, which in turn resembles it as a very narrow trampoline. An experienced athlete can use these properties to not only walk back and forth on a slackline but also to perform jumps and flips.

3.3.2.1 Slackline Origins

Modern slacklining, as it is lived today, has its roots in the 1960s and 1970s as spare time activity of rock climbers [74]. Between ascents, the climbers experimented with rigging nylon webbing, which was part of their climbing gear, between trees and rock formations to eventually build up enough balance to walk on the early version of a slackline. In 2007 the first slacklining company - Gibbon Slacklines - was started in Germany which then sold slackline kits with ratchets and other gear to tension the slackline between two fixed points [12]. Today, slacklining has grown in popularity with a dedicated community and events such as competitions and outings.

With the diversity of people practicing that sport, different forms of slacklining have evolved as well. The most approachable form is probably casual slacklining in a park. Similar to bouldering, this is a very social sport that lives from interaction between participants to share tips and experiences. To start, webbing is tensioned with a ratchet between two trees.

³ Left: Picture by Michelle Raponi taken from https://tinyurl.com/mrxzhfuw, Right: Picture by Constantin Goldann taken from https://tinyurl.com/yymjbxyn

As large forces are applied on the fixed points when walking on the slackline, padding is used to protect the bark from damage.

Building on that, tricklining includes various acrobatic maneuvers while walking on the slackline. This includes jumps, saltos and bouncing on the slackline with different body parts. For this, athletes use the dynamic nature of the webbing which acts like a small trampoline. Out of this form of slacklining competitions arose in which athletes are scored based on difficulty, style, and execution.

Two other forms that focus more on the properties of the setup of the slackline are Longlining and Highlining. As the names suggest, in Longlining, the aim is to walk on a slackline that spans a large distance. The current record is held by three Germans after they walked 2130m on a longline setup over the Lapporten valley in the Abisko National Park, Sweden⁴. Unlike shorter setups, longlines require greater focus and precision to maintain stability over extended distances. Respectively in Highlining, the goal is to walk over a slackline that is set up at significant heights above the ground. For this, the slackline is anchored between mountain tops or buildings. Athletes are usually protected by a harness that is linked to the slackline via a rope. While not performed between actual fixed points, as of 2021, the current height record was set by Rafael Zugno Bridi from Brazil who walked on a slackline that was suspended between two hot air balloons in a height of 1901 meters⁵.

3.3.2.2 Slacklining from a Research Perspective

Except those extremes, slacklining is an accessible sport for a diverse range of individuals. In addition to its recreational benefits, slacklining has gained recognition for its therapeutic applications in all age groups [74, 75, 80, 82, 108, 195]. Foundational research has been conducting, investigating the effect of slackline training to balance, in both, children and seniors [49, 50, 53, 223]. The benefits of slackline training as supplement to the training of other sports could be shown in youth soccer [67, 226], soccer warm up [108], and judo [194].

From a Human Computer Interaction perspective, various works have been presented focussing on balance. A substantial body of works addresses balance training for different age groups using different techniques such as augmented reality [159], virtual reality [203], or tangibles [215]. These training often entail the use of gamified elements [22, 113, 141]. Vertigo, a sensation of spinning that often disrupts balance, has been explored in games before, especially using vestibular stimulation [28–31].

While the examples above illustrate the focus on balance within interactive systems, there is little work addressing the unique challenges of slacklining. Specifically, the factor of vertical swaying movements of the nylon webbing has not been fully addressed in HCI systems. There is a very limited body of works addressing slacklining specifically. Forystek [70] instrumented a slackline with LED strips and a motion sensor. The motion

⁴ https://tinyurl.com/yv4st6n3

⁵ https://tinyurl.com/yc654yxm

sensor measured the acceleration of the slackline in the horizontal and vertical direction. This acceleration was then color coded and displayed on the LED strip mounted below the slackline to give feedback to the athletes on their performance. Anlauff et al. [11] proposed an interactive system that would give augmented feedback while training a single leg stance on a slackline. Here, leg bending and upper body posture where used as parameters to provide knowledge of performance to the users using a sonification approach.

3.3.2.3 Opportunities for Interactive Systems

Especially for beginners, it is difficult to walk or even stand on a slackline. What seems to be an uncontrollable swaying and moving of the webbing may be very frustrating at first. Mastering these movements requires a substantial amount of balance, core body strength, and focus [51]. For this reason beginners often start with basic balance exercises and drills, gradually building confidence and coordination on the line. For this, several exercises were designed with a focus on the individual aspects of successful slacklining [137, 181, 222]. While these exercises and techniques are explained in books and videos, individual instruction that adapts to the current needs of the beginner may lead to a faster learning experience.

This challenge could be met by assistive systems that can capture the athlete's posture and give real-time instructions as seen in the sonification system above [11]. A different approach that goes beyond supporting the single leg stance, but rather guiding through a training schedule how to walk one a slackline is demonstrated in the following chapter.
Part II

IN-SITU FEEDBACK SYSTEMS

The second part of the thesis explores the development, implementation, and evaluation of interactive systems that provide in-situ feedback to support learning in sports. Chapter 4 presents a slackline training system that offers real-time guidance and post-exercise analysis for slacklining. In Chapter 5 we investigated wearable feedback for rock climbing, focusing on cognitive demands and notification channels. Finally, Chapter 6 investigates real-time visualizations of climbing movements to improve technique. Together, these systems span the dimensions of feedback from low to high information content (see Section 3.2.6), with a primary focus on real-time feedback while incorporating elements of pre-movement instructions and post-exercise analysis.

REAL-TIME INSTRUCTIONAL FEEDBACK IN SLACKLINING

As described in the previous chapter, slacklining with its high demand for balance and focus serves as interesting object of investigation for real-time feedback system. In this chapter, we present the implementation and evaluation of an interactive slackline training assistant. This chapter addresses **RQ 1**, **RQ 2** and **RQ 3** by focussing on real-time feedback with a high information content. The contents of this chapter were previously published under the following publication.

Felix Kosmalla, Christian Murlowski, Florian Daiber and Antonio Krüger. "Slackliner -An Interactive Slackline Training Assistant". *In: Proceedings of the 26th ACM international conference on Multimedia.* MULTIMEDIA'18, Republic of Korea. [131]

4.1 INTRODUCTION

In this chapter, we address the opportunities for interactive training systems for slacklining addressed in Section 3.3.2. Slacklining, with its high demand for balance and coordination, poses a significant challenge to master, especially in the early beginning when learning this sport. This challenge is mostly addressed by utilizing detailed instructions, either through books, videos, or in the best case through personal trainers in the form of friends or acquaintances. However, as outlined before, this personal, detailed form of feedback is not always available out of different reasons (see Section 2.1).

To overcome this issue, we present an interactive slackline training assistant. It guides trainees through various exercises, monitors their performance in real-time, and gives instant feedback on how to improve their movements. Additionally, a post-analysis provides the trainees with more detailed feedback about their performance. With this, we address the stage of early learning and utilize feedback pre, post, and during the exercise.

We evaluated the system in a between subject study in terms of usability and performance increase by asking 12 slackline novices to either train with an expert or the proposed interactive slackline training assistant. The results of the study showed that both groups improved their slackline capabilities significantly. We could, however, not show a significant difference in post study performance when comparing the results of the participants using the system versus those who have been instructed by a human trainer. User feedback collected after using the system indicated that the interactive slackline training assistant can be used as an enjoyable and effective alternative to classic training methods.



Figure 4.1: Setup of the slackline training system. The slackline is placed in front of a projected display. A Kinect facing the users tracks their movements. Real-time feedback instructs the trainee during the exercises.

The primary contribution of this chapter is a user study comparing the training effects between our interactive slackline training system and the classic approach with a human trainer. Furthermore, the design and implementation of the system represents a contribution in itself, since it could be deployed in a variety of ways ranging from rehabilitation to fitness gyms as well as home use. In addition to that, we provide lessons learned, as interactive slackline training systems had not been studied to this extent in the past.

In the following we describe the conceptualization, implementation, and evaluation of a slackline training system. Since the system is supposed to give real-time feedback on user performance, we review different tracking methods that have been used in similar applications in past research. This is followed by the conceptualization by the system, describing the identified requirements such as user interaction and training regimen. Next, based on the concept, the implementation is detailed, including how tracking and how the different aspects of real-time feedback were implemented. The study setup and result analysis is concluded with a summary of the findings. Finally, we present the contributions of this chapters to the research questions in this thesis.

4.2 BACKGROUND AND CONTEXT

The use of technology in sports has given athletes and trainers new possibilities in training and analysis. Video recordings are still a widely used tool to analyze performance and give insights to both trainers and trainees. However, in those scenarios, the interpretation of movements is left to the users.

More sophisticated approaches use varied sensors such as (depth) cameras, motion-, pressure- or bending-sensors, delivering digital data that can be analyzed programmatically to give objective measures on performance. Depending on the features to measure, design decision have to be made which sensors could be deployed and where to place them. For the latter, different approaches have been presented in the past. If applicable, sensors can be placed on the sporting device itself. For example, Kooyman et al. [126] used a gyroscope on a golf club to assess putt tempo. A snowboard was fitted with pressure sensors under the binding to measure the center of gravity of riders by Park and Lee [177], while a pressure sensor matrix wrapped around the handle of a cricket bat to assess the grip strength of the batter [162].

To directly measure aspects of the movement of the athletes themselves, sensors can either be placed on the user or in the environment. Examples for sensors employed on the user's body are pressure sensitive insoles [56, 104, 212, 247] or bending sensors in knee braces [6]. For a more complete picture of whole body movements, complete sensors suits using inertia measurement units (IMU) that combine accelerometers, gyroscopes, and magnetometers can be employed [176]. Here, different commercially available solutions have been brought to market in recent years (see e.g. Xsens¹) that usually entail a set of IMU sensors placed on every limb segment. After a calibration, biomechanical models can then estimate the bodies configuration and location with a high precision. However, these models are usually fine-tuned to common human movements such as walking, running, jumping, etc., and may lead to incorrect representation when e.g. rock climbing or slacklining.

As an alternative, optical tracking systems use cameras deployed in the environment and capture the athlete from different viewing angles (e.g. OptiTrack² or Vicon³). These motion capture systems have been used in the past to analyze motions in tennis [3, 173], dancing [55], mini-golfing [62] and rehabilitation [211, 218]. What combines these systems is a high precision that comes at the cost of expensive hardware and calibration overhead, limiting their use to professional lab setups and training facilities. However, consumer 3D cameras such as the Microsoft Kinect⁴, its successors⁵, or competitors⁶ allow for skeleton tracking applications that is easy to set up and deploy.

¹ https://www.movella.com/products/motion-capture

² https://www.optitrack.com/

³ https://www.vicon.com/

⁴ https://tinyurl.com/yc6h3fuh

⁵ https://tinyurl.com/3m925hta

⁶ https://tinyurl.com/25sy25r7

While tracking with only one camera comes with drawbacks such as a higher chance of wrongly estimated motions due to occlusions, such systems have been successfully used in past research for rehabilitation [33, 61, 164] and balance training purposes [35]. Furthermore, Estepa et al. [61] and Freitas et al. [71] used the Kinect to implement motor rehabilitation games. Motion data collected while playing served as basis for (automated) analysis to be reviewed by physiotherapists. This approach was also integrated by Navarro et al. [164], who proposed a system for that allows balance disorder patients to perform a specific rehabilitation exercise in the comfort of their own home. Additionally, collected data served as basis to assess the rehabilitation process from a distance.

In the system proposed in this chapter, we used the Kinect v2 to track the motions of the users. We opted for this, since the Kinect allows for an easy integration with game engines such as Unity 3D⁷, does not require calibration, does not rely on instrumenting the user, and has been used in training and rehabilitation approaches before. Finally, as in the balance system of Navarro et al. [164], we wanted the system to be usable in a home or gym setting.

4.3 CONCEPT

When designing the slackline training system, we aimed to replicate the benefits of a human trainer in an interactive system. The system should, like a human trainer, react to the movements of a trainee and should guide the user through a structured set of exercises, while still allowing to be operated by the users themselves like a computer program.

Training Methodology

Thomann [222] described two teaching approaches for slackline skill acquisition. Both break down slacklining into chunks of skills such as sitting, standing, keeling, walking, or tricks in the form of jumping and turning around, all of which represent a challenge of varying difficulties. These chunks are then prepared as individual training exercise practiced during a training session. Thomann describes the *differential method* as a series of exercises that vary in difficulty. Easy exercises might be followed by harder exercises to be succeeded by exercises that pose a smaller challenge. In the *methodical routine* however, the order of exercises is chosen so that exercises with a slightly higher challenge follow another. We decided to implement the *methodical routine*, since it allows designing a training regimen that incrementally prepares the trainee to eventually walk on a slackline. Furthermore, following a linear progression of exercises facilitates the comparison between the implemented system and a human trainer.

The goal of the slackline training system proposed in this chapter is to teach beginners how to balance on the slackline in a controlled manner, stand on it for a few seconds,

⁷ https://unity.com/

and be able to walk a couple of steps. Kroiß [137] defined a set of exercises for slackline skill acquisition that were evaluated with school students of different age groups. Similar exercises were proposed by several other works [12, 17, 49, 51, 85, 118, 122, 181, 222] to be included in a training regimen. Out of those exercises, we chose a subset to be included in the proposed system. To structure those exercises, we categorized them into four levels, representing the fundamental basis of the individual exercise routines:

- 1. Preliminary exercises on the ground
- 2. Stepping onto the slackline
- 3. Standing on the slackline
- 4. Walking on the slackline

Real-Time Feedback & User Interaction

Since the proposed system should replicate the benefits of a human trainer, it should instruct the trainees before each exercise, give real-time feedback during the exercise, and should give a post-performance evaluation. Similar approaches have been presented by Velloso et al. [232] and Anderson et al. [10] who demonstrated real-time feedback systems that supported trainees in weight lifting and general, full-body movement training. In both systems, the user was presented with a mirrored view of themselves, augmented with additional information on form and performance. We chose to provide similar feedback to the users of this system. Before each exercise, the user should be presented with a textual and visual instruction of the movement to be performed. During the movement, the system should continuously monitor the execution while providing real-time feedback and actionable hints on how to improve. To allow unrestricted movements of the user and to avoid unnecessary shifts in position to operate a mouse and keyboard or touchscreen, we opted to implemented midair gestures, similar to what has been presented by Hämäläinen [93] in his martial arts training system.

4.4 IMPLEMENTATION

To implement the system, we chose a mobile slackline (*alpidex POWER-WAVE 2.0*⁸) which stands in front of a projected screen and a Kinect v2 facing the trainee (see Figure 4.5). We used Unity 3D to handle program logic and to visualize a graphical user interface on the projected screen.

⁸ https://tinyurl.com/34ed4hsz

User Tracking

As outlines above, we decided to use a Kinect v2 to track the trainee since our goal was to develop a system that could be used in a variety of non-professional settings like home use, setup in a fitness gym, or at a physical therapy studio. When positioning the Kinect, we explored multiple viewing angles, ranging from pointing towards the slackline from the side to different angled orientations. Placing the camera on a tripod at waist height in front of the user resulted in the best tracking, although the legs of the trainee might occlude each other during the exercises since during walking, users need to place one step in front of another. The actual recognition of the movements during the training employs a *rule-based* and a gesture-based approach. An example for a simple gesture would be standing on one leg while raising the trainees' arms above their head. More complex gestures involved movement sequences like stepping onto the slackline and then stretching one leg to the side. For these gestures, we used the Visual Gesture Builder from Microsoft⁹. The tool uses machine learning techniques that are trained with recordings of movements and produces databases which can then be used within Unity 3D to detect the gestures. However, the gesture recognition system only returns a confidence value for each recognized gesture. This would leave the interpretation in how to improve to the user. To overcome this issue, we also implemented simple rule-based checks that observed relative positions of the individual limbs of the user. This allowed to integrate checks such as *left arm above head* by comparing the vertical position of the hand with the position of the head. Additional rules like user on slackline, leg pointing outwards could then be added to each exercise. Each exercise consisted of an instructional text, a demo video, the gesture and the rules. These rules are displayed as a checklist during the exercise execution (see Figure 4.3).

User Interface

The user interface comprises different screens that guide the user through the application.

WELCOME SCREEN The welcome screen gives the trainee an opportunity to get accustomed to the projected interface and the gestures to control the system (see Figure 4.2, top row). A small silhouette of the trainee is always shown in the center of the screen to give them feedback on the status of the tracking system. Following the Microsoft Human Interface Guidelines for the Kinect¹⁰, we implemented a gesture based navigation system which allowed users to interact with the system. The position of user's hand controls a virtual cursor on the projected screen. By "pushing" the open palm towards the screen, buttons could be activated.

⁹ https://tinyurl.com/ycx3ehn8

¹⁰ https://tinyurl.com/2c679627



Figure 4.2: A selection of user interfaces of the slackline application. First, the users are introduced to the system and its controls by giving instructions how to navigate via gestures (top row). After selecting an exercise (bottom left), the user gets presented with

EXERCISES The exercises are grouped in levels, as described above. After choosing a level, the trainee can pick an exercise from a list and is presented with instructions and a demonstration video specific to the selected exercise (see Figure 4.2, bottom row).

EXERCISE EXECUTION The exercise execution screen (see Figure 4.3) represents the core functionality of the system. To increase user engagement, we created a playful virtual environment in which we placed several user interface elements. Feedback indicators provide the user with information about their performance in real-time. For this, we chose a set of different visual and auditive elements:

- Checklist about key elements of an exercise (center left)
- Number of repetitions (bottom left)
- Correctness of the performance of an exercise (blue bar on the right labeled "confidence")
- Elapsed time during which the user had been performing the exercise (right to the trainees silhouette)
- Successful completion of a repetition (audio signal, timer color, success text, and incrementing repetition counter)
- Unsuccessful repetition attempt (audio signal and timer reset)



Figure 4.3: During the exercise, the user is supported by real-time feedback giving insights into the current movement quality and how to improve it.

EXERCISE SUMMARY After each successful exercise execution, the trainees are forwarded to a summary screen (see Figure 4.4). There they receive an overview on performance parameters like the execution time, attempts, and the confidence for each repetition. Averaged values summarize these three factors.

4.5 USER STUDY

The system was evaluated in a real-life scenario, teaching novices to walk on a slackline. We compared the Slackline Training System (SLA) to a classic approach with a human trainer Human Trainer (HUM).

4.5.1 Apparatus

The apparatus was set up as shown in Figure 4.5. Crashpads surrounding the slackline protected participants from injuries. The slackline was placed directly in front of the Kinect, which was attached on a tripod with a height of 90 cm. Both were placed in front of a wall that was used as a projector screen. A projector mounted on the ceiling of the room projected the system's interface onto the wall. The setup for the human trainer group was the same but without utilizing the projector and the Kinect. To record the execution, a video camera was placed behind the participants to record their actions as well as the interface interaction.

GROUND BALANCE > Summary		Standing leg > Right
TIME	ATTEMPTS	CONFIDENCE
5.1 1st rep		96 1st rep
4.7 2nd rep		96 2nd rep
4.8 3rd rep	1 3rd rep	96 3rd rep
4.9 sec Average	1.0 A 1, P je	96.0 % Average
Exercise Menu >		Next Side

Figure 4.4: After each exercise, the user is presented a summary of her exercise performance considering time needed, number of attempts, and quality of execution.

4.5.2 Participants

A total number of 12 participants were recruited (four female). The ages ranged from 21 years to 42 years (M = 28, SD = 6), the body heights from 154cm to 197cm (M = 177cm, SD = 12cm), and the weights from 45kg to 112.5kg (M = 75kg, SD = 19.5kg).

More details on demographics are summarized in Table 4.1. The participants' dominant leg was determined with a Lateral Preference Inventory Questionnaire by Coren [38]. All participants had a moderate to strong preference for the right leg. The physical activity level was determined with the Physical Activity, Exercise and Sport Questionnaire (Bewegungsund Sportaktivität Fragebogen - BSA-F) by Fuchs et al. [72]. It is divided into physical activities including their job, free time, and sport activities.

The participants did not participate in slacklining or other balance training prior to the participation of the study. They showed no history of musculoskeletal disorders that may have affected training or testing. All participants were briefed and gave their informed consent to take part on the study, and agreed to audiovisual data recording. The present study was approved by the local ethics commission.

4.5.3 Conditions

We randomly assigned participants to either the Slackline System Group (*SLA*) or the Human Trainer Group (*HUM*). Both groups were presented with the same levels, exercises, detailed description about the execution, and repetition count. For the Human Trainer



Figure 4.5: Apparatus of the user study. Slackline (3) and Kinect (2) were placed in front of a wall which served as projection screen (5). Crashpads around the slackline prevented injuries when slipping or falling. A computer (1) running the application was connected to the Kinect and a projector (4).

Group, instructions were given by the experimenter, demonstrating the exercise and giving feedback during the execution. Participants in the Slackline System Group autonomously used the system which guided them through the exercises, giving feedback as described above. All participants were using socks but no shoes during the training.

4.5.3.1 Slackline System Group (SLA)

The participants interacted by themselves with the system, which instructed them how to interact with the system and guided them through predefined exercises as described above. Step-by-step textual descriptions and a looping video of the correct execution as well as how often and how long a certain pose has to be held were presented before each exercise. During the exercise, the system provided real-time feedback about the current execution performance with several indicators. The participants were encouraged to think aloud while interacting with the system. However, the experimenter did not provide any hints or answer questions, ensuring that participants interacted with the system independently.

4.5.3.2 Human Trainer Group (HUM)

In this condition, the participants were instructed by a human trainer. To begin, the trainer provided instructions on the current level, categorizing the exercises. Next, the specific

	SLA (n=6)	HUM (n=6)	Total (n=12)
Gender [f/m]	2/4	2/4	4/8
Age [years]	26 (3)	29 (7)	28 (6)
Weight [kg]	74.2 (18.9)	75.8 (21.8)	75 (19.5)
Lateral FootPreference [index]	3 (1.1)	2.3 (1.4)	2.7 (1.2)
BSA Job [index]	0.78 (0.34)	0.61 (0.74)	0.69 (0.56)
BSA Spare time [min/week]	223.3 (231.6)	181.7 (149.3)	202.5 (187.1)
BSA Sport [min/week]	148.1 (153)	141.1 (101.7)	144.6 (123.9)

Table 4.1: Demographic data of the participants. *SLA*: Slackline System Group; *HUM*: Human Trainer Group. Data is reported as mean with standard deviations (SD). Lateral foot preference index ranges from strong left (-4) to strong right (+4). *BSA*: Physical activity index ranges from low active (o) to highly active (+3)

exercise was explained, focusing on the movement's execution, the number of repetitions to perform, and the minimum duration the trainee needed to hold the pose. Following this, the experimenter demonstrated the exercise for the trainee. An exercise script was used to ensure the trainee received the same consistent information as provided by the Slackline Training System.

4.5.4 Design & Measures

We used a 2×2 mixed factorial design with two group levels (SLA, HUM) and two measurement times (PRE, POST). Within subject, a PRE-measurement (before the training) and POST-measurement (after the training) was performed. To evaluate the participants' performance, the following measures were recorded for each foot. Each measurement was taken three times, and the results were averaged for subsequent analysis.

SINGLE LEG STANCE DURATION We measured the time of a single leg stance with the left as well as the right foot on the slackline using a stopwatch.

DISTANCE WALKED We measured the distance walked on the slackline by applying tape to the slackline in 50*cm* intervals.

STEPS WALKED To account for different stride lengths, we also counted the number of steps a participant was able to walk on the slackline.

All PRE- and POST-measurements were video recorded for later transcription.

4.5.5 Procedure

At first, the participants were briefed about the study procedure according to the assigned condition and informed consent was obtained. This was followed by a questionnaire collecting demographics and prior experience with slacklining. Participants of the Slackline System Group were asked to answer one more question about their prior experience with motionbased, interactive devices (e.g. Kinect, Wii, PlayStation Move, etc.). Lateral preference and physical activity level were assessed as described above.

To screen for balance disorders, participants with a balance disorder, they were asked to perform a single leg stance on the right, and then the left foot. This was repeated on both the ground and then on a rolled towel. Participants underwent three trials of ten seconds each. When all trials could be completed successfully we deemed those participants to having no issues maintaining balance on a stable and uneven surface.

Following this, participants underwent the PRE-measurements. First, a single leg stance for the left and right foot on the slackline with a maximum of 10 seconds was performed. Then, participants were asked to walk from one end of the slackline to the other. The measurement was done for a run starting with the left leg as well with the right left. For each measurement and leg, the participant had to perform three trials, resulting in a total of 12 trials.

After the participants completed the PRE-measurement test, a short introduction about the following procedure was given: When starting an exercise, participants had to start by standing on a marked position on the floor. Then before each performance, the exercise was described, including an introduction of the movement, how many repetitions had to be performed and depending on the exercise, how long to hold the pose (e.g. standing on the slackline with the right leg extended). This description was provided by either the Slackline System or the human trainer. During the performance, feedback was also delivered by the respective system or trainer. An exercise had to be repeated until all repetitions were completed successfully. If an exercise was perceived as too hard, participants could skip it and continue with the next one, or take breaks at their discretion. After each exercise, we assessed the perceived difficulty on a scale from 1 (very easy) to 5 (very hard).

A POST measurement was performed after all exercises were completed by the participant, following the same procedure and measures as the PRE measurement.

Finally, a semi-structured interview was conducted to obtain user feedback. Questions covered their experiences with the training method according to the participants assigned condition. Additionally, participants training with the Slackline System were asked about the user interface and their experience with the interaction.

4.6 RESULTS

Results are provided as means with standard deviations. Each variable (Single Leg Stance Duration - left and right, Distance Walked, Steps Walked) was averaged across the three consecutive recorded trials. Separate 2 (group: SLA and HUM) × 2 (time: PRE and POST) mixed-design analysis of variance (mixed ANOVA) was performed. To match the requirements of the mixed ANOVA, all parameters were tested on normality with the Shapiro-Wilk test. Except for walking step performance in the POST measurement for the left and right legs, all data were normally distributed with p > 0.05. Additionally, the homogeneity of error variances was verified using Levene's test with p > 0.05 and the homogeneity of covariances was confirmed with Box's test with p > 0.05. With these assumptions met, a mixed ANOVA was conducted to examine interaction effects (assuming sphericity, as the group factor had fewer than three levels), global differences in the dependent variables between PRE- and POST-measurements, and potential differences between the SLA and HUM conditions. The level of significance was set at p < 0.05. Effect size was shown by using partial eta squared (η_p^2) and was defined as small for $\eta_p^2 \ge 0.01$, medium for $\eta_p^2 \ge 0.06$, and large for $\eta_p^2 \ge 0.14$.

The measurement results are presented in Table 4.2, while the analysis outcomes are summarized in Table 4.3. In the following sections, the results of the mixed ANOVA testing are reported separately for each condition as well as for the left and right leg.



Improvements Single Leg Stance Duration

Figure 4.6: Improvements in seconds on standing on one leg on the slackline shown for both groups and both legs

4.6.1 Single Leg Stance Performance

No statistically significant interaction effect between time and group has been found, for the left F(1.0, 10.0) = 0.0694, p = 0.798, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.007$ as well as for the right

leg F(1.0, 10.0) = 0.004, p = 0.950, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.000$. Since there was no significant interaction effect, the main effects will be reported.

There was no statistically significant main effect within-subjects for time (PRE to POST) for the left leg, F(1.0, 10.0) = 3.843, p = 0.078, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.278$. However, a large statistically significant main effect within-subjects for time (PRE to POST) was found for the right leg, F(1.0, 10.0) = 15.548, p = 0.003, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.609$.

No significant main effect between-subjects for group (SLA to HUM) has been found for the left F(1.0, 10.0) = 0.009, p = 0.928, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.001$ right leg, F(1.0, 10.0) = 0.008, p = 0.931, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.001$.



Improvements Steps Walked

Figure 4.7: Improvements in number of steps being able to walk on the slackline shown for both groups and both legs

4.6.2 Walked Steps Performance

Although normality was violated for walking steps performance, mixed ANOVA is considered robust to moderate deviations from normality [23], particularly when sample sizes are balanced and variances are homogeneous. Therefore, the analysis was conducted under this assumption.

There was no statistically significant interaction effect between time and group, for the left (F(1.0, 10.0) = 0.044, p = 0.838, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.004$) as well as for the right leg (F(1.0, 10.0) = 1.039, p = 0.332, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.094$). Since no statistical significant interaction effect has been found, the main effects within the tests of within subject effects will be reported.

There was a large statistically significant main effect within-subjects for time (PRE to POST) for the left leg, (F(1.0, 10.0) = 15.868, p = 0.003, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.613$) and also for the right leg (F(1.0, 10.0) = 12.519, p = 0.005, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.367$).

No significant main effect between-subjects for group (SLA to HUM) was found for the left (F(1.0, 10.0) = 0.753, p = 0.406, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.070$) and right leg (F(1.0, 10.0) = 0.351, p = 0.567, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.034$).



Improvements Distance Walked

Figure 4.8: Improvements in distance in cm being able to walk on the slackline shown for both groups and both legs

4.6.3 Walked Distance Performance

There was no statistically significant interaction effect between time and group, for the left $(F(1.0, 10.0) = 0.006, p = 0.942, \text{partial } \eta_p^2 = 0.001)$ or the right leg $(F(1.0, 10.0) = 1.235, p = 0.292, \text{partial } \eta_p^2 = 0.110)$. Since no statistically significant interaction effect has been found, the main effects within the tests of within-subject effects will be reported.

In terms of within-subject time (PRE to POST) a large statistically significant main effect has been found for the left leg (F(1.0, 10.0) = 18.563, p = 0.002, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.650$) and also for the right leg (F(1.0, 10.0) = 7.082, p = 0.024, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.415$).

No significant main effect between-subjects for group (SLA to HUM) was found for the left (F(1.0, 10.0) = 0.399, p = 0.542, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.038$) or (F(1.0, 10.0) = 0.145, p = 0.711, partial $\eta_p^2 = 0.014$).

4.6.4 Rating of Exercise Difficulty

After completing an exercise with both legs, participants were asked to rate the difficulty of each exercise on a 5-point scale, ranging from 1 (very easy) to 5 (very difficult). Figure 4.9 illustrates the average difficulty ratings for each exercise (blue line), along with a trend line representing a linear interpolation of the values (green line), and the standard deviation for each rating (gray bars).

	SLA		HUM	
	PRE	POST	PRE	POST
Stand Left (sec)	4.92 (1.80)	6.64 (2.60)	5.21 (2.25)	6.53 (1.65)
Stand Right (sec)	6.44 (2.02)	7.90 (2.33)	6.35 (2.92)	7.76 (2.16)
Steps Left	2.44 (1.26)	4.66 (1.53)	2.06 (1.00)	4.06 (1.56)
Steps Right	2.33 (1.05)	4.39 (2.00)	2.61 (1.48)	3.44 (0.89)
Distance Left (cm)	112.92 (35.90)	186.25 (43.25)	101.67 (28.46)	172.50 (63.94)
Distance Right (cm)	105.14 (25.30)	179.17 (66.65)	119.17 (56.86)	149.58 (36.13)

Table 4.2: Means and standard deviation results for Single Leg Stance Duration, Distance Walked, and Steps Walked in the Slackline System Group (SLA) and Human Trainer Group (HUM)

	Main Effect					
	Group x Time	η_p^2	Time	η_p^2	Group	η_p^2
Stand Left (sec)	p = 0.798	0.007	p = 0.078	0.278	p = 0.928	0.001
Stand Right (sec)	p = 0.950	0.000	p = 0.003	0.609	p = 0.931	0.001
Steps Left	p = 0.838	0.004	p = 0.003	0.613	p = 0.406	0.070
Steps Right	p = 0.332	0.037	p = 0.005	0.367	p = 0.567	0.034
Distance Left (cm)	p = 0.942	0.001	p = 0.002	0.650	p = 0.542	0.038
Distance Right (cm)	p = 0.292	0.110	p = 0.024	0.415	p = 0.711	0.014

Table 4.3: Interaction, time, and group effects on Single Leg Stance Duration, Steps Walked, and Distance Walked. While we could not show a significant difference in performance between groups, there was a statistically significant main effect when considering PRE- and POST-measures across both conditions.

The exercises were designed to increase in difficulty linearly. However, for the second level, a noticeable increase in perceived difficulty was observed in the first two exercises. Unlike the other exercises, 2.1 and 2.2 introduced sitting and balancing on the slackline for the first time, contributing to the higher difficulty. Exercises 2.3 and 3.1, as well as 2.4 and 3.2, differed only in the duration for which a pose needed to be held. Apart from these exceptions, the perceived difficulty generally followed the trend line.

4.6.5 Semi-Structured Interview

When asking for the general experience with the assigned training method, the outcome was similar for both groups. Participants reported positive learning progress during the training and expressed a sense of accomplishment from completing challenging yet manageable exercises, e.g. *"The exercises were well-framed. I felt a learning progress. At the beginning*



Figure 4.9: The averaged exercise difficulty ratings of the participants. Blue points represent averaged ratings per exercise, the green line indicates the trend line, and gray bars show the standard deviation. In exercisess 2.1 and 2.2 (a) participants had to sit on the slackline. Exercises 2.3 and 3.1 (b), as well as 2.4 and 3.2 (c) only differed in their duration.

I was not aware of the whole body balance but after the training, *I* could feel how the body balance changed and how *I* could keep my body's center of gravity." (HUM-10).

All participants who used the Slackline System appreciated the environment design, the clear instructions, the looping exercise videos, and the timely, appropriate feedback provided during execution. *"I liked the user view because you can see how you act by yourself. It is also positive that I can use the system without any further help."* (SLA-P6). *"[...] There is no need to watch YouTube tutorials with such a system. It displays all relevant information and provides appropriate feedback"* (SLA-P3). However, it was noted that a personal trainer might be more beneficial in providing specific advice on aspects that the Kinect system could not detect (SLA-P4, SLA-P6).

Participants using the Slackline System reported enjoying the training and having fun interacting with the system. They were also motivated to complete the current exercise in order to unlock the next one. The checklist seen in Figure 4.3 on the left was highlighted as a very useful feedback indicator. Additionally, participants identified a variety of application scenarios for the interactive training system. Most frequently mentioned were physical therapy, rehabilitation, training for sports activities, gyms, and home training.

4.6.6 Observations

During the PRE measurement, all participants showed little control over their bodies while standing or walking on the slackline, displayed by their seemingly involuntary swaying and frequent stepping off the slackline. Additionally, many attempted to walk quickly across it. In contrast, participants showed noticeable improvements during the POST measurement after the training. Each participant demonstrated better control, standing and walking slowly on the slackline with a visibly increased body control.

On a technical site, there were a number of limitations related to the tracking quality of the Kinect that were revealed during study execution. First, the general tracking performance of the Kinect was influenced by participants' clothing color (e.g., black clothing absorbed the Kinect's infrared light, leading to tracking issues). Second, the movement detection was suboptimal for certain exercises. For instance, exercises involving sitting on the slackline occasionally caused the system to misidentify the legs, sometimes recognizing the slackline itself as a leg. Third, stepping onto the slackline also led to tracking problems. When participants placed their outer leg too close to the slackline while stepping up, the Kinect often failed to track it correctly. As a result, the exercise recognition occasionally produced false negatives, where correctly performed movements were not recognized by the system.

4.7 DISCUSSION

Our analysis did not reveal any statistically significant differences in performance between participants in the Slackline System Group and the Human Trainer Group. Therefore, based on the results of this study, we were unable to demonstrate that people learn better (or worse) using the Slackline System compared to traditional human-led training. As shown in Figure 4.6, Figure 4.7, and Figure 4.8, participants using the Slackline System performed slightly better overall. However, these measures also showed a large standard deviation. A large difference can be observed in Figure 4.7 and Figure 4.8 showing the walked steps and walked distance performance differences for starting with either the left or right leg. Here, participants training with the Slackline System showed a visibly larger performance of the left leg compared to the right leg. Nonetheless, these results also display a high standard deviation and, therefore, are not statistically significant.

Overall, we could not show a significant difference in performance between the two groups. This outcome could be attributed to several factors. Firstly, the training duration may have been too short to yield statistically significant differences between the groups. Secondly, all participants were only taught basic slacklining techniques (i.e. standing and walking on the slackline), with no advanced skills introduced. To teach more complex exercises and techniques, the quality of instruction and feedback during execution becomes crucial, as these elements are key to understanding how an exercise works and how to perform it correctly. Consequently, incorporating more advanced exercises and extending the training period could potentially yield to more pronounced differences between groups.

Secondly, we did not assess and account for the general balance skills of the participants. Subjects were selected based on their lack of slackline experience and absence of specialized balance skills from specific sports activities. The results showed a large standard deviation in all measured variables. This variability is likely due to participants improving at different rates during the training in either group. Furthermore, differences in individual balancing skills and abilities possibly contributed to this outcome. Recruiting a larger sample size could have helped mitigate this effect.

The slightly better, though still not significant, performance difference between the groups may be attributed to the recognition system of the Slackline System. While the system allowed some leeway in determining whether an exercise was performed correctly, the human trainer might have been more lenient toward deviations from perfect movement execution. This could have resulted in more repeated trials for participants in the Slackline System Group, as the system "forced" them to repeat movements until they met the quality threshold.

4.7.1 Time Effects

As we could not demonstrate a significant performance difference between the two groups, we analyzed performance changes from the PRE- to POST-measurement. Most measures showed significant differences from PRE to POST across both groups (see *Time* column in Table 4.3). All participants improved across all measures except for the single-leg stance duration on the left leg. This exception may be attributed to the fact that all participants reported their right leg as dominant.

The general improvement in other measures, however, suggests that the training exercises used in both groups were effective and contributed to the participants' learning progress.

4.7.2 Slackline System Group vs. Human Trainer Group

Although the measures from participants using the Slackline System were numerically slightly better than those training with the human trainer, the difference was not sufficient to reach statistical significance. Both groups received the same exercise structure, instructions, repetitions, and time requirements for holding each exercise. The only difference was in how the information and feedback were delivered during the exercises. It is possible that both training methods provided a comparable amount of information and feedback, resulting in neither group having a distinct advantage. Consequently, the group effects were similar. This suggests that both training methods yield comparable outcomes and can be effectively compared with each other.

4.7.2.1 Exercise Difficulty

As mentioned earlier, the exercises and their requirements were designed to increase in difficulty linearly. As illustrated in Figure 4.9, the perceived difficulty generally followed the trend line, with a few notable divergences.

The first two exercises of the second level (2.1 and 2.2) were perceived as disproportionately more difficult. This may be due to these exercises introducing balancing on the slackline while sitting for the first time. Additionally, exercises 3.1 and 2.3, as well as 3.2 and 2.4, received similar perceived difficulty ratings. This similarity can be attributed to the fact that these exercises only differed in the duration participants were required to hold a specific pose. This minor variation may have led to comparable difficulty perceptions.

Overall, these findings validate the appropriate integration of the implemented exercises as a training model for beginners on a slackline.

4.7.2.2 Observations and Semi-Structured Interviews

Participant feedback indicated that the virtual environment created a playful and engaging training experience. The level system encouraged participants to complete the current exercise to revel the upcomming ones. Despite the tracking issues of the Kinect, all participants enjoyed training with the system.

The user interface in the training mode, especially the checklist and timer were praised as effective feedback tools. These feedback elements helped participants align their bodies correctly and understand how to change form to improved their movements. Immediate feedback on errors and successful repetitions further enhanced motivation.

The sitting exercise, perceived as particularly difficult, may benefit from being replaced with an easier introductory exercise to help participants build confidence. Overall, participants found the exercises well-structured and perceived a learning progress. The system's playful environment and challenging tasks motivated them to achieve their goals. All participants expressed enjoyment in using the interactive slackline system and recommended it for beginners interested in slacklining.

4.8 LIMITATIONS & FUTURE WORK

We found a relatively large standard deviation in the PRE- and POST-measurements. This might be an indication for different levels in (balance) skill within the participants. A future system might take this differences into account and adapt the exercises or requirements accordingly. While participants already like the playful design of the environment, further gamification elements could improve the enjoyment and adherence even more. Since we could not find a significant difference betweens groups, recruiting more participants in future studies could be worthwhile.

4.9 CONCLUSION

In this chapter, we investigated the design and implementation of an interactive slackline training assistant. The system was implemented using a slackline facing a large projection

and a Kinect v2. In a user-study, we compared learning basic slackline skills (e.g. walking on a slackline) using the slackline training system to the classical approach of a human trainer. While we could not show a significant difference between the two groups, both showed significant improvement in performance from the beginning to the end of the training. Observations and semi-structured interviews indicate that the enjoyable game environment gives a playful character to the training situation and the challenging exercises motivated the participants to reach their goal of accomplishing the exercise. These findings suggest that an interactive slackline trainer can serve as an effective alternative for autonomously learning the basics of slackline training. Given that the participants felt motivated by the system, we propose further investigations regarding the use of a gamified approach in balance training.

4.10 CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE RESEARCH QUESTIONS

This work contributes to the research questions RQ 1, RQ 2, and RQ 3.

RESEARCH QUESTION 1 Findings from the semi-structured interviews suggest that a structured and iterative learning schedule with clear outcomes can motivate users to continue training. This was achieved by only allowing participants to progress once an exercise was mastered. Such an iterative approach likely prevents trainees from feeling overwhelmed by introducing complex movements too quickly. Furthermore, offering trainees autonomy by enabling training at their convenience - without the need to adhere to fixed appointments with a personal trainer or group - emphasizes the benefits of assistive systems. Additionally, a playful user interface has shown to increase enjoyment, which could maintain user engagement.

RESEARCH QUESTION 2 In this work, the Kinect v2 was employed to track the trainee's body movements. Instead of developing a custom recognition method, the Kinect SDK's gesture recognition system was adapted for the sports context. This allowed specific movements in slackline training to be broken down into manageable chunks of motion. When combined with rule-based techniques, this approach enables the implementation of interactive systems with relative ease. Thus, this work contributes to **RQ 2** by demonstrating an unobtrusive method that allows researchers to rapidly prototype and iterate systems investigating feedback methods without relying on "wizard-of-Oz"-style recognition.

RESEARCH QUESTION 3 Finally, this study contributes to **RQ 3** by showcasing how various feedback elements can deliver immediate, actionable feedback. In this system, feedback was presented in form of a large projected screen in front of the user. Especially in slacklining this method is suitable since because one basic instruction in the sport is

What are factors influencing the acceptance and willingness of athletes to use a computer-supported assistive system for sports training?

What are effective methods for tracking and assessing movements to inform real-time feedback development and testing in a sports context?

How could computer-supported assistive systems communicate feedback and instructions to athletes during training? to focus on a point ahead of the athlete [213]. This setup ensures that feedback integrates seamlessly into the athlete's line of sight without overly disrupting their balance or flow. When designing the feedback, we paid attention that the visualizations would be perceivable despite the visual focus to the front. A progress bar showed the overall quality of the movement being performed, thus providing a way to self-validate the current performance. More detailed information was available in the form of a checklist with important aspects of the specific movement (e.g. left leg stretched). This binary feedback allowed the users to receive concrete feedback on demand to improve performance. Using this kind of quick and easy to perceive actionable feedback is likely suitable for other training scenarios that employ a magic-mirror metaphor (see Section 3.2). Examples for such system have been presented in the past in the context of rehabilitation [60, 218] or other sports like martial arts [46, 93, 94], dance [10, 55], or general movement learning [139, 249].

5

INVESTIGATING PERCEPTION AND ACCEPTANCE OF WEARABLES IN ROCK CLIMBING

While the previous chapter addressed slacklining, this chapter and the following ones focus on the sport of rock climbing. Unlike slacklining, where the degrees of freedom are more limited and attention is typically directed forward, rock climbing allows athletes to move in any direction, pause, reorient, and continue. This broader range of motion and the necessity to plan and execute movements accordingly present greater opportunities for interactive systems to provide feedback. This chapter contributes to **RQ 1** and **RQ 3** by focusgosing on real-time feedback with a low information content. Most content of this chapter was previously published under the following publication.

Felix Kosmalla, Frederik Wiehr, Florian Daiber, Antonio Krüger and Markus Löchtefeld. "Climbaware: Investigating Perception and Acceptance of Wearables in Rock Climbing". *In: Proceedings of the 2016 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI'16, USA [133]

5.1 INTRODUCTION

Rock climbing in its original form was only practiced by smaller, more adventurous groups of people who gained expertise in handling the necessary protection equipment such as ropes and bolts while climbing outdoors (see Section 3.3.1). Today, climbing has become a very accessible sport gaining in popularity, both being practiced indoors and outdoors. While in 2014 there were 353 climbing and bouldering gyms [98] in the United States, this number almost doubled in 2024 to 635 commercial climbing gyms [37]. Even though indoor climbing on artificial walls and plastic was initially thought as a form of training for climbing outdoors, many people only engage in this form of climbing because it is easily accessible and does not depend on weather conditions. As opposed to outdoor climbing, the climber is able to leave work and go straight to the climbing gym, since little to no preparation is needed. Often, harnesses, shoes and ropes can be rented.

High security standards [228] for the walls and the equipment, as well as mandatory introductory courses provide a safe exercise environment for all age groups. Furthermore, climbing is a sport which demands, but also fosters, both physiological and psychological strength. During a climb, the climbers use numerous muscles in their body while simultaneously concentrating on their next move, grabbing a tiny hold and paying particular

attention where to place their feet, in which direction to shift their center of mass, and how to balance on a small ledge serving as a hold for their feet.

The factors discussed above outline how different climbing is from other sports such as running or cycling. It represents a more holistic activity that, in addition to muscle force and technique, demands a high level of cognitive effort from the climber [86]. If we now consider a climbing training system that aims at giving the climber feedback in-situ as proposed in related work e.g. ClimbAX [140], we need to take the cognitive capabilities of the climber into consideration. If we want to give appropriate feedback to the climbers about their performances or how they should adapt their technique during a climb, such a system needs to be well tailored to these capabilities. Finding suited notification channels and positions for devices to deliver the feedback is a crucial aspect. For example Roumen et al. [191] showed that a simple task like walking has a significant influence on the perceivability of different feedback channels. We expect these effects to be even more prominent for a complex activity such as climbing.

In this work, we investigated whether and how a climber can perceive and distinguish notifications, which are sent out from a device worn on her body, even with the high cognitive load described above. Existing interaction concepts that are widely used in other fields, such as sport watches, do not necessarily meet the specific requirements of climbing. We conducted an online survey in which we assessed appropriate body parts on which to place a wearable device and possible notification channels. Based on these results we developed a wrist worn device which was able to notify the user with either vibration or visual cues. In addition to that, we used bone conducting headphones for audible cues and tested all three notification channels in a user study in a local indoor climbing gym using top-rope routes. We propose exemplary use cases for different communication channels based on the findings of the user study.

While parts of the study described below are very specific to rock climbing, we believe that it can inform the design of wearables for activities where high physical and mental demand come together such as white water kayaking or windsurfing.

5.2 BACKGROUND AND CONTEXT

The investigations presented in this chapter are related to previous studies on (1) wearable devices, (2) the influence of mobility and (3) climbing research in HCI as outlined in Section 3.3.1.1.

5.2.1 Wearable Devices

A variety of different wearable devices have been investigated in the past. In the following, we will briefly discuss a subset of these that have the potential to be used during climbing.

So far most of the related work in this area focused on input techniques and only few investigated the output capabilities in depth. When it comes to interaction with wearables, Profita et al. [185] found the wrist and the forearm to be the most socially acceptable area for such devices. While their study mainly focused on interaction, Harrison et al. [96] investigated reaction time to visual alerts. They found that reaction time performance is not only influenced by the location but also dependent on outside factors such as occlusion. In a climbing scenario, these factors will be even more prevalent compared to everyday interaction with wearable devices. Especially the position of the wrist on the complete frontal plane of the climber.

While most of the prior work mainly focused on input on such devices, the limited size makes output complicated as well. One of the earliest interactive wrist-worn devices has been developed by Hansson and Ljungstrand [95]. Their Reminder Bracelet allowed a connected PDA to notify the user with the assistance of integrated LEDs. Williams et al. presented a wearable ambient display that allowed for semi-public notifications using LEDs as well [238]. Pasquero et al. investigated tactile output on a smartwatch [178]. Besides notifications, they found it to be suitable for obtaining numerical data as well. All of these works have only been tested in well-structured and controlled lab settings.

The multiple display segments of the Facet system [146] were able to overcome the problems that arise from the small display size of current devices. On the one hand, the multiple viewing angles allowed for different relative head positions while the ability to stretch applications over multiple display segments reduced the effect of the small display size. Nevertheless, the system not only requires a high amount of hardware but also relied on manual adaption which might not be possible during climbing.

5.2.2 Influence of Mobility

When interacting with mobile devices, mobility is an important factor and often neglected in favor of non-mobile lab studies. For example, when walking, users can only keep stable interaction performance at 74% of their preferred walking speed [20]. Furthermore, the effect of encumbrance on interaction - carrying an object in one hand and interacting with the other - while for example walking, has a significant influence on task performance for target acquisition on a touchscreen mobile phone [165]. During climbing people are not only carrying an object but also often have no free hands since they are grabbing at least one hold at a time to prevent them from falling off the wall.

Roumen et al. [191] investigated wearable interactive rings regarding the perceptibility of different notification channels (light, vibration, sound, poke, and thermal) during five levels of physical activity (laying down, sitting, standing, walking, and running). According to their results, vibration is the most reliable and fastest notification channel, followed by poke and sound independent of the level of physical activity. The other two channels, light and thermal, were less noticeable and were affected by the level of physical activity.

Notifications on a wearable add a secondary task to the main task of climbing. This relates to cognitive aspects of how such a secondary task might influence the climbing performance. Green and Helton explored the influence of a memory task on climbing efficiency [86]. They found that climbing efficiency was significantly impaired through the memory task. Helton et al. [99] followed up these results and their findings indicated that climbing is highly cognitively demanding. Based on their results and memory resource theory, they suggested the need for communication equipment that augments the climber's memory. They suggest using visual or tactile modalities but did not investigate their effectiveness. By the time of publication, to the best of our knowledge, the effects of climbing on the perception of different output modalities have not been investigated. We are following up on the work of Helton et al. and are investigating these in a real world setting.

5.3 ONLINE SURVEY TOOL

To gain initial insights into possible locations for wearables, we conducted an online survey. Besides general questions about demographics and climbing specifics, we asked participants to rate various body positions based on aspects such as appropriateness and perceivability of different notification cue modalities. To facilitate this assessment, we developed a custom online tool that participants could use independently. While this tool was specifically designed for the rock climbing use case, it can be easily adapted for other sports contexts to gather early user feedback. The tool combined general questionnaire functionalities to collect demographic and other data with a custom interface that allowed for a flexible assessment of different aspects of body parts.

The core of the online tool is an interface that displays a silhouette of a person with predefined body positions, as shown in Figure 5.1. Within this interface, participants were given instructions specifying the factor by which each body part should be assessed. In this case, participants were asked to evaluate each body part on how appropriate it would be to wear a device on that position during climbing, using a five-point scale ranging from "not appropriate at all" to "fully appropriate."

A wizard guided participants through all predefined body locations, with a green indicator showing which body positions had already been assessed. After completing the predefined body parts, participants were asked whether they wanted to add custom body parts beyond the predefined ones (see Figure 5.2).

After assessing the body parts based on how appropriate it would be to wear a device at these body positions, the next screen asked participants to estimate how perceivable a notification originating from each body position would be (see Figure 5.3). In this study, participants rated body parts across three different modalities: tactile, visual, and auditory.



Figure 5.1: Online tool to assess different aspects of body parts. Here, the appropriateness of a wearable device placed at the body positions indicated by the points on the silhouette can be set by participants.

For each body part, three sliders allowed participants to adjust their estimates of the perceivability of each modality originating from that specific body part, on a scale from *'not perceivable at all'* to *'very perceivable'*.

5.4 RESULTS OF THE ONLINE SURVEY

In the following, we will describe the results of the online survey. We will start with a report of the general question and go forward from that with the analysis of the body part assessments by the participants.

5.4.1 General Questions

54 climbers participated in the survey, of which 11 were female. When asked about their climbing skill, 29 considered themselves beginners, 18 intermediates, and 7 expert climbers. The age of the participants ranged from 18 to 49 with an average age of 27.87 years (SD = 7.7). We asked the participants to state whether they would rather boulder (1) or do classic rope climbing (5) on a 5-point likert scale. On average the participants answered 2.7 (SD = 1.05), which means that the participants would rather boulder than climb. For



Figure 5.2: To collect more body positions, participants were encouraged to add more body positions if seen fit. These custom body positions could be removed or relocated at will.

both disciplines the participants had to state whether they train outdoors (1) or indoors (5). On average the participants answered with 1.89 (SD = 1.66) for bouldering and 1.63 (SD = 1.36) for climbing. This shows a tendency for practicing both, climbing and bouldering, outside on a real rock.

5.4.2 Assessment of Body Positions

After the general questions, participants were asked to assess different body locations, beginning with rating how appropriate a body position would be to wear a device there.

Appropriateness			
Body Position	Mean (SD)		
Wrist	3.57 (1.46)		
Upper Arm	3.30 (1.30)		
Ankle	3.26 (1.22)		
Upper Leg	3.19 (1.28)		
Chest	3.13 (1.22)		
Lower Arm	3.09 (1.39)		
Head	3.06 (1.31)		
Waist	2.98 (1.25)		
Shoulder	2.60 (1.29)		
Lower Leg	2.52 (1.24)		
Foot	2.39 (1.51)		

Table 5.1: Averaged ratings of body positions assessing appropriateness when wearing a device on this position. (1) not appropriate at all, (5) fully appropriate



Figure 5.3: For each body position, participants were asked to estimate the perceptiveness of tactile, visual, and auditive notifications originating from this body position.

5.4.2.1 Appropriateness

In the second part of the questionnaire which assessed the appropriateness, the participants were asked to state how appropriate or inappropriate a device would be when worn during a climbing session. Using the online tool described above, we selected eleven points on the body to be assessed: head, shoulder, chest, upper arm, lower arm, wrist, waist, upper leg, knee, and ankle. Except for the head, chest, and belt area all points where located on the right half of the body for the sake of simplicity. For each body part, the participant could choose a value from (1) not appropriate at all to (5) fully appropriate. A visualization in form of a heatmap of the body parts and their averaged values for the appropriateness can be seen in Figure 5.4 at the top left. As it can be observed, the wrist, upper arm, and ankle were deemed as the most appropriate places on the body. Table 5.1 gives detailed information about the placements at each body parts. The feet, lower leg, and shoulder area were assumed as least appropriate.

After the assessment of the appropriateness per point basis, the participants were asked which of the body parts they would consider most suitable for which kind of device and if they could think of concrete examples. Answers were given in a text field and analyzed as follows. The wrist (named 20 times) was clearly in the top position for appropriateness,



Figure 5.4: Results of an online study evaluating the appropriateness (top left) of wearable devices for different body positions and the estimated perception quality of tactile (top right), visual (bottom left), and audio cues (bottom right) rendered by those devices. Redder areas indicate higher perceived appropriateness or cue perception quality.

followed by the upper arm (8), chest (7), ankle (6), head (6) and waist (4). When asked for inappropriate positions, the joints in general (named 8 times), head (7), feet (5), legs (4), hands (4), and shoulders (2) were mentioned as unfavorable position choices.

Some participants also mentioned preconditions for possible body worn devices. The most important requirement for such devices was that it would not hinder the climbing movements and the climbers' flexibility at all. Especially the joints and the surrounding areas were rated as very inappropriate. Another concern of the participants was the risk of injury. The participants feared that devices placed on exposed body parts like knees, elbows or legs, are prone to get tangled somewhere on the rock or the artificial climbing wall and either damage the device or may lead to injuries on the climber herself. A common understanding was that a device worn on the wrist would be the most appropriate, since people are already accustomed to smartwatches or bracelets in general. The device should be thin and neither limiting motion nor being uncomfortable.

Followed by the assessment of appropriateness, the participants were asked to estimate the perception quality of the three output channels, vibration, light, and sound. For this, the participants had to state for each channel how perceptible a notification triggered from a device, worn at a specific body position, would be. The participants could answer this question by selecting a point from a five-point scale ranging from (1) not perceivable at all to (5) very perceivable.

Tactile Notifications				
Body Position	Mean (SD)			
Wrist	4.09 (0.99)			
Chest	3.76 (1.12)			
Lower Arm	3.69 (1.10)			
Head	3.54 (1.52)			
Upper Arm	3.52 (1.03)			
Upper Leg	3.46 (1.24)			
Waist	3.33 (1.15)			
Foot	3.30 (1.30)			
Ankle	3.15 (1.28)			
Shoulder	3.09 (1.34)			
Lower Leg	3.00 (1.26)			

Table 5.2: Averaged ratings of body positions when estimating perception of tactile notifications. (1) not perceivable at all, (5) very perceivable

5.4.2.2 Perception of Tactile Notifications

We asked the participants to state how perceivable a vibro-tactile notification would be when triggered during climbing at the given body positions. Figure 5.4 (top right) shows a visual interpretation of the results. It can be observed that the perceptiveness of vibro-tactile notifications is estimated slightly higher in the upper body half than in the area below the waist. Table 5.2 summarizes the answers for tactile notifications; While the wrist, chest, and

Visual Notifications		
Body Position	Mean (SD)	
Wrist	3.89 (1.21)	
Lower Arm	3.24 (1.12)	
Upper Arm	2.91 (1.16)	
Head	2.80 (1.64)	
Chest	2.56 (1.33)	
Shoulder	2.52 (1.23)	
Foot	2.28 (1.30)	
Upper Leg	2.19 (1.07)	
Lower Leg	2.11 (1.17)	
Waist	2.11 (1.20)	
Ankle	1.96 (1.00)	

lower leg area were estimated as the most perceivable areas, the lower leg, shoulder, and ankle were estimated as the least perceivable points to place a tactile notification device.

Table 5.3: Averaged ratings of body positions when estimating perception of visual notifications. (1) not perceivable at all, (5) very perceivable

5.4.2.3 Perception of Visual Notifications

Next, we asked the participants to estimate how they think visual notifications would be perceived at each of the eleven body parts during climbing. As it can be seen in Table 5.3 and Figure 5.4 (bottom left), the body areas with the highest estimated perception of visual notifications are all located on the arm (wrist, lower arm, upper arm), while the area with the least estimated perception are the ankle, lower leg, waist, and upper leg.

5.4.2.4 Perception of Audible Notifications

Finally, we asked the participants how audio notifications would be perceived from the respective body parts. In contrast to the output channels: vibro-tactile and light, audible notifications are clearly estimated to be the highest around the head area (see Figure 5.4, bottom right). Body parts located further from the head are scored with a low perception of audible notifications. Looking at Table 5.4 reveals a descending order of body parts, beginning at the head and ending at the foot, confirming the observations made on the heatmap.

5.4.2.5 Qualitative Feedback to the Output Modalities

As in the *appropriateness* section of the questionnaire, the assessment of the estimated perception of notifications at different body positions was followed by a summarizing
Audio Notifications		
Body Position	Mean (SD)	
Head	4.17 (1.08)	
Shoulder	3.56 (1.17)	
Chest	3.44 (1.15)	
Upper Arm	3.19 (1.20)	
Lower Arm	3.04 (1.07)	
Wrist	2.93 (1.25)	
Waist	2.33 (1.15)	
Upper Leg	2.06 (1.04)	
Lower Leg	2.00 (1.04)	
Ankle	1.83 (0.98)	
Foot	1.67 (1.04)	

1. 1.

Table 5.4: Averaged ratings of body positions when estimating perception of audio notifications. (1) not perceivable at all, (5) very perceivable

question. We asked participants which body positions they believed would be easier to perceive notifications than others. The wrist, with 19 mentions, topped the list of positions considered good for triggering notifications, followed by the head (9) and arms (8). In contrast, the feet (7), legs (4), and ankles (2) were perceived as less effective positions for notifications. In general, participants agreed that the head is the most suitable position for audible notifications, as the distance between the audio source and the ears is shortest, particularly when using devices like smart glasses. Additionally, most participants stated that both visual and vibro-tactile notifications would be most effective on positions on the arms, especially the wrist. Regarding visual feedback, participants emphasized that the device must be in the line of sight, which favors placement on the arms. "The arms and hand are closest to the ear and eyes since I am mostly looking upwards when climbing rather than downwards." (P13) In contrast, all participants agreed that areas on the lower body, except some tactile notifications, are not well-suited for any type of notification.

5.4.3 Preliminary Design Implications

The feedback of the participants can be generalized as follows:

- 1. Audio feedback is most suitable around the head.
- 2. Tactile feedback is most suitable on the arms.
- 3. Visual feedback should be in the line of sight.

- 4. The wrist is most suitable for a device that combines the two channels light and vibration.
- 5. A body worn device should be durable, not obstructive, and not entail any risk of injury.

These results are in accordance with former studies that identified the wrist as the body location at which notifications were perceived the fastest. In particular, this has been shown for the notification with visual cues during other motor activities in which the wrist was located in the immediate field of view, such as reading, writing, typing, and conversational gesturing [96].

5.5 PERCEPTION STUDY

We used the insights from this online survey to inform the design of a study apparatus that would allow us to test different notification modalities that could be used during a rock climbing ascent. Our goal was to test whether climbers would perceive visual, audio, and tactile notifications differently when climbing an easy route, versus climbing a hard route.

5.5.0.1 Apparatus



Figure 5.5: Implemented wrist-worn notification device, delivering visual and tactile notifications (left). Bone conducting headphones delivering audible notifications (right).

Based on the findings above, we opted to use a wrist-worn device to deliver visual and tactile notifications. To address participants' concerns about the risk of injury, we designed a wristband with a magnetic latch that opens automatically if the device becomes tangled during climbing. For audio notifications, we utilized bone-conducting headphones, which allow climbers to remain aware of their surroundings while receiving notifications.

We conducted the study in a local climbing gym, where we picked two top-rope routes of differing difficulty. This kind of route ensures the safety of the climber since the rope runs through a fixed anchor at the top of the route and does not require any additional self-protection except for tying herself in properly. Both routes were approximately 12 meters high.

Based on the guidelines presented above, we designed a wrist worn device which consists of a microcontroller (RFDuino) with integrated bluetooth capability and three RGB LEDs, which were able to emit red, orange, and green light (see Figure 5.5, left). We used LEDs which emitted light that could be perceived in even bright conditions. Furthermore, a battery and a vibration motor were included to provide vibro-tactile notifications to the user. An off the shelf $_{3}V$ vibration motor was used with a vibration amplitude of 0.8G, which is comparable to smartwatches like the Samsung Gear. With this it was possible to induce vibrations of arbitrary length and pattern, as also flashing or solid lights in various colors and brightnesses. We used the approach of a custom designed device as opposed to a smartwatch because it gives the user a feeling of a more abstract device. A potential bias may occur when using a smartwatch but is therefore counteracted with the use of the device. To meet the need for safety and injury prevention which arose during the online study, we equipped the wristband with a magnetic latch. The latch is strong enough to hold the device in place, but is sufficiently fragile to open if the wristband was caught during the climb, preventing injury by the wristband in the event of a sudden, unlucky fall. In addition to this device, we used a pair of AfterShokz BLUEZ 2 bone conducting headphones for audio notifications (see Figure 5.5, right). With these headphones, we played back sound chimes with frequencies that ranged from 500Hz to 20,000Hz We chose these headphones because they do not cancel out the climbers from their surrounding, enabling them to hear both the audio notifications and commands from their belayer. The latter is a crucial prerequisite for a safe execution of sports climbing. To control both notification devices, an Android application was developed to manually trigger notifications to either the wrist-worn device or the headphones.

5.5.1 Method

5.5.1.1 Participants

12 climbers (1 female) participated in our user study. Their age ranged from 13 to 60 years, with an average of 34.58 (SD = 11.74) years. For participants under the age of 18 we got written permission from their parents or legal guardians that they were allowed to participate in our experiment. When asked for their climbing skills, seven participants stated to climb *not harder than 5.11*, and five claimed to climb routes rated *5.12 and up*. The difficulties used in the results above are reported in the *Yosemite Decimal System*¹. As an example, climbing beginners should be able to climb a route graded with 5.4, while professional climbers succeed in routes graded with 5.15. None of the climbers of the perception study participated in the online survey.

¹ http://climber.org/data/decimal.html

5.5.1.2 Conditions

We tested three different notifications channels that could be perceived by the participants (light, vibration, sound). The first condition consisted of a visual cue, emitted from three RGB LEDs in the colors *red*, *orange*, and *green* for four-seconds. A vibro-tactile cue in form of a one-second long vibration pattern was used as the second condition. The vibrational pattern consisted of either one vibration for one-second, two vibrations within one-second, or three vibrations within one-second. The third cue was an audio signal which also lasted for one-second and consisted of a tone, either played once, twice, or three times. All notifications were manually triggered with the help of a smartphone app, operated by the experimenter.

5.5.1.3 Tasks

When climbing, the climber undergoes both physical and psychological stress. The difficulty of a route depends on how hard it is to keep a steady grip of the holds, which body positions are enforced, how hard it is to balance, and depending on the climbers' attitude, the fear of falling. To investigate the perception in the presence and absence of stress, we selected two different routes. Route *R1* had a difficulty of 5.7 and was equipped with holds which where relatively easy to grab. The second route, *R2*, was picked as the hard route with a difficulty of 5.10c, was slightly slanted and consisted of many holds with a large slope, thus making them hard to grab. The task for the participants was to climb both routes and to report notifications and their levels as soon as they noticed them (e.g. saying "red" when testing the visual channel, and e.g. "two" for tactile and audible notifications).

5.5.1.4 Design

We designed the experiment so that (1) each order of routes (easy route first, then hard route and vice versa) was climbed by the same number of participants, and (2) each of the six possible orders of notification channels were tested. For two consecutive climbs (easy and hard), only one channel was tested. This resulted in six climbs which each participant had to ascent. To avoid ordering effects, the order of each condition of the tasks was latin square counterbalanced between participants.

5.5.1.5 Procedure

First, the participant was given an explanation of the experiment and was asked to sign an informed consent to record the data and video capture the study. In the event of participants under 18, parents or legal guardians were asked for consent. Then while still standing on the ground, we demonstrated the different notification channels and their corresponding levels. Before the first climb, we asked the participants to fill out an initial questionnaire asking for their age and climbing experience. Depending on the current iteration, the participant started with the easy or hard route and with one of the three notification channels. During

the climb, we triggered three notifications in three different levels, where each level was triggered once and in a random order per route. We chose three distinct holds in each route where the participant had to use each of these holds during the ascent. For the hard route, we picked the first hold so that the resulting body position was especially strenuous. We did the same for the easy route, but in this case it was the last hold.

Every time the participant touched one of the designated holds, we triggered the specific notification via the smartphone application. As soon as the participant answered, we recorded the response time by pressing a button within the smartphone app. The answer given by the participant was transcribed via a dialog within the application.

After the first climb, the participant directly climbed the second route, which was, depending on the first route either the easy or hard ascent. When the participants finished the second route, we asked them to fill out a user experience questionnaire, asking how they perceived the notification for this specific channel. This procedure was repeated two more times, testing the two remaining channels while maintaining the order of the routes. A final questionnaire was handed to the participants which assessed the overall experience and how hard they perceived the individual routes. All trials were video recorded.

In summary, the experimental design was: 12 participants \times 3 conditions \times 6 trials = 216 data points. Overall, the study took roughly 30 minutes and the participants were compensated for their time with 10 Euros.

5.5.2 Results

In this section we report the collected quantitative and qualitative data. We begin with the reporting of response times, while focusing on the notification channel, the route difficulty, and the individual cues. This is followed by the participants' feedback, assessed with the user experience questionnaires and the behavior of the participants that could be observed during the experiments.

5.5.2.1 Response Times

To evaluate the response times, we first averaged the response times for the easy route, the hard route, and then both routes for all channels (see Figure 5.8). As it can be observed, the *light* channel has a slightly higher mean response time than *vibration* and *sound*. A test of normal distribution followed by a pairwise T-test showed no significant difference of the means between the categories. However, the standard deviation of the *light* (1323.61) channel is notably higher for both *vibration* (575.82) and *sound* (600.37).

We triggered three notifications at three distinct holds for each of the two routes to ensure comparability. Since each hold or position within the route incorporates a different difficulty of the climbing move, we investigated the response times for each position (cue) within a channel and for both routes. As shown in Figure 5.6 (easy route) and Figure 5.7



Average Response Times | Easy Route

Figure 5.6: Response times for the easy route. Response times ordered by the time of occurrence and grouped by notification channel for the easy route.

(hard route), the response times differ for each position. In the case of the easy route, the second cue for vibration and sound have a slightly lower response time than the light channel.

Quality of Responses and Missed Notifications 5.5.2.2

For each notification, the participant had to verbally report the level of the notification by either the number from one to three, for vibration and sound, or one of the colors green, vellow, or red, for the visual notifications. Of a total of 216 notifications, 14 notifications were missed and 4 answers where given incorrectly. We could observe that three of the 14 missed notifications were missed in the vibro-tactile channel while the remaining eleven notifications were missed in the *light* condition. Four notifications were missed in the easy route and ten notifications were missed in the hard route. The four notifications that were given incorrectly occurred solely in the hard route while two of them occurred during the visual and two in the vibro-tactile channel. No notifications were either missed or incorrect in the sound condition.



Average Response Times | Hard Route

Figure 5.7: Response times for the hard route.

Response times ordered by the time of occurrence and grouped by notification channel for the hard route.

5.5.2.3 Participant Feedback

After each channel, we asked the participants to fill out a short user experience questionnaire. We wanted to know how the participants felt about the different channels. For this, we asked them how easy they could perceive the notification itself and the different corresponding levels. Furthermore, we asked how comfortable they conceived the notification and how they judged the efficiency of the specific channel. As a final question, the participants were asked how they liked the channel in general.

The participants stated for both, the easy and the hard route, that visual notifications are less easy to perceive than audio notifications and audio notifications are less easily perceived than tactile notifications (see Figure 5.9).

We asked the participants how efficiently they judged the perceived notification on a five-point scale, ranging from (1) very inefficient to (5) very efficient (see Figure 5.10). The light channel was judged as the least efficient with an average of 3.67 (SD=1.24), followed by sound with an average of 4.64 (SD=1.14). Vibration was rated as most efficient with an average of 4.92 (SD=0.99).

When asking how comfortable the participants perceived the notification on a five-point scale with (1) very uncomfortable and (5) very comfortable, sound was perceived as the



Average Response Times by Modality

Figure 5.8: Response times ordered by notification channel and climbed route. Response times of the participants, ordered by notification channel and climbed route.

most comfortable (*avg*=4.0, (*SD*=0.73)), followed by vibration (*avg*=3.92 (*SD*=1.26)), and light (*avg*=3.27 (*SD*=0.98)).

In a final questionnaire, we asked the participants how hard or easy they perceived both the hard route and the easy route (see Figure 5.9). While all the participants perceived the easy route as either *very easy* or *easy*, seven participants perceived the hard route as *hard*, one as *easy* and four participants perceived it as *neither easy nor hard*. As the last task, we asked the participants to order the channels ascending by their priority. When scoring the channels with *three* for the first place, *two* for the second, and *one* for the last place, we could observe the following order:

- vibration (29)
- sound (26)
- light (11)

This feedback is also reflected by the comments the participants gave during and after the study. Most of the participants (10) stated that the visual notification was the most distracting. They stated that this was due to the fact that when climbing during the light channel test, they felt the urge to always keep an eye on their wrist. One participant stated that he even chose his next hand hold so that he could keep the device in sight. Another participant stated that he felt forced to look at the device constantly which hindered him in focusing on the climbing itself. The fact that he missed some of the visual notifications was



Ease of Perception by Route

Figure 5.9: Ease of perception for the three channels, for both, the easy and the hard route.

explained by the features of the selected routes. He reported that due to the slant of the route he needed to keep his feet in sight so that he could place them on small foot holds. This lead to not having the device in sight. Two participants stated that audible notification were more easily perceived. They claimed that one is more receptive for audible cues than tactile or visual ones.

After the final questionnaire, we asked the participants if they could remember the positions where they received the notifications which were always the same for each route and notification channel. Most of the participants stated that they could not recall all the positions, but only the ones where they had the most struggle in climbing. Some participants claimed that they did not even notice that there were always three notifications and that these were always triggered at the same positions.

5.5.3 Observed Behavior

In addition to the subjective feedback, we also observed the participants during the experiments and did a video analysis post hoc. When testing the light channel, we noticed that some participants stopped during the climb to check if the wristband lit up during a move. Additionally, there was a large difference in response times for the light channel since some participants responded very quickly, while other participants reacted notably slower (see Figure 5.8). For all channels, we could observe that most of the participants responded *after* they completed their move to the next hold and very seldomly during a



Rated Efficiency of the Modalities

Figure 5.10: Answers to *How efficient do you think this notification is?* Answers to the question *How efficient do you think this notification is?*

move, also attributing for the standard deviations. Another observation that surprised us happened during a participant's ascent of the hard route while testing the light channel. We witnessed that he had the wristband in sight during the notifications, but he was so focused that he did not perceive one of the three notifications. After climbing, we asked him if he actually perceived the notification but forgot to report it, but he claimed that he, in fact, did not perceive the visual notification at all.

5.6 DISCUSSION

The results of both studies lead to promising results that can inform the future design of climbing technology. After discussing the results, we explore potential application areas to support climbing and address the validity of the perception study.

5.6.1 *Perceptual Differences of Routes*

We analyzed the individual moves at which we triggered the notifications in the video footage. Figure 5.7 shows the average response for each move with the corresponding channels. The hard route was physically demanding right from the start, after which the first notification was directly triggered. The level of exhaustion and cognitive load also becomes evident in the average response times throughout all modalities. Compared to the



Rated Comfort of the Modalities

Figure 5.11: Answers to *How comfortable did you perceive this notification?* Answers to the question *How comfortable did you perceive this notification?*

other holds where notifications were triggered, the response times of the first hold on the hard route were considerably larger. One explanation for the higher standard deviation in the first as well as in the last move is that some climbers experienced this specific move as easy, for example, due to their reach, and others struggled at this specific part. During the ascent of the last route, some of the climbers were visibly exhausted, which accounts for the higher standard deviation but similar response time. This explanation is in line with the video recording of the individual climbs. No climber struggled at the middle part of the route which lead to a small standard deviation and smaller response times compared to the starting move in all channels. The individual moves of the easy route can be explained analogously and also stay in accordance to the observation we made in the video (see Figure 5.6). It is possible that a low standard deviation and low response time are an indication for a move that was perceived as easy by all climbers and vice versa. When comparing the average response times of the easy and hard route, we noted that the climbers response time was notably slower for the hard route in the vibration and light channel whereas there was only a negligible difference for the sound channel. The error rates and the number of missed notifications in the hard route imply that notifications are more difficult to perceive towards the upper limit of the climber's difficulty spectrum (see Figure 5.8).

5.6.2 Visual Notifations

Although, in a variety of sports, watches with graphical displays are well established, visual output does not seem to be suited for real-time feedback in climbing, as we observed several

disadvantages that do not outweigh its advantages. The wristband prototype created simple visual cues, which did not require the participant to read text or interpret graphics. However, the visual output of a plain green, yellow, or red light can be understood as a very simple form of a display. Despite its visual simplicity, the majority of the participants (10 out of 12) stated that they felt the urge to always keep the device in sight, which could explain the similarity in response time to the other notification channels since they were explicitly informed before each climb that they will receive visual cues. The same group of participants also reported a decrease of their climbing performance as they felt distracted by the need to constantly watch their wrist, even in periods when there were no notification. These observations stay in accordance with objective measures we gathered: light was the slowest channel with an average response time that was 1.2 times higher compared to sound and vibration during the hard climb (see Figure 5.8). In the easy as well as in the hard climb, the average response times and the standard deviation of the *light* channel are notably higher for both vibration and sound. Although there was no significant difference, we still think that this is an important finding, which is strongly reinforced by the subjective user feedback. The high standard deviation can be explained by personal strategies of the participants that were revealed by the subjective comments and observations. They either periodically stopped their primary task (climbing) and checked the device or only occasionally glanced at it.

Furthermore, 78, 57% (11 out of 14) of notifications were completely missed during the visual condition. It was also subject to the highest standard deviation in terms of response time, which indicates that some climbers reported notifications exceptionally slow, while others responded normally. If we regard the per move analysis in Figure 5.6 and 5.7, the light channel can be identified as a clear outlier, while the participants responded similarly to vibration and sound notifications.

5.6.3 Tactile and Audible Notifications

When looking at the ease of perception in Figure 5.9, it can be observed that both vibration and sound outperform the light channel. This also applies to the subjectively assessed efficiency and level of comfort of the channels. Both channels, vibration and sound, were ranked between very high and high for all three categories (*ease of perception, comfortability*, and *efficiency*). This is also reflected in the evaluation of the final questionnaire where both channels are close to each other on the first (vibration) and second (sound) rank. However, the audio channel outperformed the vibration channel in terms of the average the response time. This is due to the fact that this is the only channel in which only a negligible performance difference could be observed in terms of response time between the hard and the easy route. Moreover, the participants subjectively rated sound as being the most comfortable of all channels (see Figure 5.11). For climbing outdoors, the pair of wireless bone conducting headphones could also be integrated into a climbing helmet. We did not consider Google Glass as an output methodology as something attached to the forehead could lead to severe injuries in case of a fall. Even though we found the light channel to be less suited when attached to the wrist, it might still be useful when it is located on the top part of a helmet where it could act as a cue in the peripheral view.

5.6.4 Limitations

Although the results of the perception study provide insights into indoor climbing, we cannot be certain that the same findings apply to outdoor climbing in more extreme environments. Placing self-set protection in cracks of rocks introduces additional psychological and physiological challenges, which may lead to even longer response times than those observed between the easy and hard routes in the study. Furthermore, we would like to highlight the difficulty of finding and designing routes that are equally challenging for a specific group of climbers. Every climber perceives the difficulty of the same route differently due to variations in body height, arm length, body weight, flexibility, and other physical characteristics. In this regard, having a homogenous group of participants with identical body characteristics might have yielded more definitive results in the perception study.

5.6.5 Application Scenarios

Real time on-body notifications in climbing could be used in a variety of situations and systems. We identified two main areas: (1) skill assessment and technique monitoring and (2) climbing assistance. The successful ascent of a route depends on both of these areas. A good climbing technique plays an important role in sports climbing. Examples for that are the efficient use of grip power, the placement of the climber's body's center of mass below the arms, and to keep the elbows unbent whenever possible to save power. Another important factor is an efficient flow of movements. It is good practice to leave hard parts of a route behind as fast as possible to find a more suitable position to rest the arms. This is only possible if the climbers know which hold to use next such as if a placement of a foot could make them reach a hold which is seemingly far above them or twist themselves in a position which optimizes their center of mass.

An experienced climber or trainer can be of great help to assist the climber, but only if both are in immediate hearing distance. A notification system as described and tested above could either facilitate the communication with both parties, or in case of an autonomous climbing assistance system, be used as an output medium. We believe that each channel has its advantages and disadvantages for communicating different information. The results mentioned above suggest that visual notifications are not ideal for time-critical and immediate notifications. In contrast, a gauge that communicates to the climber how much power they have left would be an example of a good use of visual notifications. The climbers could glance on the device occasionally to decide whether they should take a break to ensure that theirs muscles will not harden, so that they can continue to climb later in their climbing session. As opposed to the visual notifications, vibro-tactile or audible notifications could be used in an autonomous system to give the climber an immediate hint to stretch the arms again if the system detects a lasting contraction of the biceps.

5.7 CONCLUSION

In a preliminary online study, we determined the most appropriate body parts for wearables to trigger notifications during climbing. In general, the wrist was found to be the most appropriate body part at which we triggered light and vibro-tactile notifications. The sound channel was implemented with a pair of wireless bone conducting headphones, following the results of the online study. We further investigated the abilities of a climber to perceive vibro-tactile, audible, and visual cues under the condition of climbing both, a relatively easy and a hard route. Each channel could transport the information of three different levels. We assessed response times, error rates, and climbing duration as objective measures of the climbing performance, as well as subjective measures with questionnaires that were filed after completing a notification channel. The perceptional study revealed that both audible and vibro-tactile feedback are suited for real-time notifications during climbing. Overall, sound was rated slightly better than vibration. In accordance with related work, our results indicate that light is inappropriate as a real-time notification channel during climbing, especially in challenging routes. This was shown by slowest response times, highest error rates, and the most missed notifications-

In the future, the investigation of members of a competitive climbing team could lead to new insights. Training in a professional climbing team is very rigorous. This allows the study of the perception in different states of exhaustion and on a broad variety of difficulties in highly-controlled experimental conditions. Furthermore, varying levels of notifications could be tested or even secondary tasks like solving a math problem. Finally, testing the output modalities in actual applications that include meaningful applications in a climbing context as laid out in the scenarios above would reveal the real-world applicability of the notifications tested.

5.8 CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE RESEARCH QUESTIONS

This work contributes to **RQ 1** and **RQ 3**.

RESEARCH QUESTION 1 Depending on how an assistive system is implemented technology based sensing and feedback needs to be integrated either in the environment, in wearables, or in a combination of both. In this work, we conducted an online study with 54 climbers to explore acceptable body positions for wearable devices. The results showed that the wrist was perceived as the most appropriate position for wearables, while the foot was rated as the least suitable. Interestingly, even positions that might initially seem impractical, such as near joints or other restrictive areas, could be tolerated if the perceived benefit of the device was strong enough. However, the natural assumption that wearable devices must not hinder athletes in performing their sport was generally confirmed. This includes avoiding placements that interfere with flexibility or movement, such as joints, which climbers explicitly identified as problematic areas. These insights underline the importance of involving the target audience early in the design process to ensure the system aligns with their needs and expectations.

RESEARCH QUESTION 3 This work investigated output modalities for low density information content during rock climbing. The perception study with 12 climbers demonstrated that sound and vibration are the most effective notification channels during the physically and cognitively demanding ascent. Visual feedback was found to be inappropriate, as it required climbers to constantly monitor the device, distracting them from the activity. This was especially true for demanding routes. Feedback modalities should be designed with the context and time requirements in mind. While visual notifications were not appropriate for real-time applications, they could, however, still be suitable for ambient notifications, such as indicating the time spent on the route or the climber's distance to the next bolt in an outdoor setting. Audible and tactile notifications on the other hand proved to be easily perceivable, more or less regardless of the difficulty of the route. The findings are particularly relevant for scenarios where the user's visual focus and hands are heavily engaged, as in rock climbing or downhill skiing.

What are factors influencing the acceptance and willingness of athletes to use a computer-supported assistive system for sports training?

How could computer-supported assistive systems communicate feedback and instructions to athletes during training?

6

VISUALIZATION APPROACHES FOR REAL-TIME EXPERT MODELLING IN ROCK CLIMBING

In the previous chapter we proposed and studied different real-time feedback methods to provide notifications with a low information content. We envisioned the use of this information to automatically notify the climber in case of muscle fatigue or to provide an ambient display informing about the distance to the next belay station in an outdoor scenario. However, to provide feedback with a higher information content, these feedback methods are only of limited use. In this chapter we propose different visual feedback method to be used by climbers to learn a specific climbing technique. With this, this chapter contributes to **RQ 1** and **RQ 2**. The contents of this chapter have been previously published in the following publication.

Felix Kosmalla, Florian Daiber, Frederik Wiehr and Antonio Krüger. "Climbvis: Investigating in-situ visualizations for understanding climbing movements by demonstration". *In: Proceedings of the 2017 ACM International Conference on Interactive Surfaces and Spaces.* ISS'17, USA [130]

6.1 INTRODUCTION

As already mentioned in Section 3.3.1.1 climbing is a complex activity that is determined by a variety of physiological and anthropometric factors. Although rock climbing, especially indoor rock climbing, is a trending sport, learning basic climbing techniques is still a challenging task for beginners. Typically, bouldering gyms consist of artificial blocks or walls of various shapes on which climbing holds are mounted. The objective of the climber is to ascend the walls while using only a predefined set of holds (a *route* or *problem*) to grab and step on. Often these routes require the climber to use a certain set of climbing techniques to not only reach the top but also do this in a graceful and energy-efficient way. The classic approach to understanding these techniques is applying them on a specific problem. Usually this is done in pairs of the trainee and a more experienced climber (trainer) demonstrating the route. As opposed to other sports which involve complex movements like martial arts or ballet, the trainee cannot mimic the instructor in parallel, since the instructor is using the climbing wall (i.e. the specific route) while demonstrating. Except for so-called speed climbing walls, it is very uncommon to have the same setup of holds next to each other which would allow such a mimicking. This bears the disadvantage that the



Figure 6.1: The setup of the experiment: (A) the betaCube [237] camera projection unit consisting of a projector and a Kinect V2 camera, and (B) a second projector for local, high DPI projections. Projector B could be omitted when using a 4K projector.

trainees have to remember every nuance of the movements, including how to shift their body weight, how to grab a certain hold, where to hook their feet, and the dynamics of a move, i.e. how to use the inertia that is building up throughout the ascent. To overcome this issue, we propose a system for visualizing climbing movements in an indoor climbing gym. The system allows the trainees to see themselves in parallel to the trainer's movements. This is accomplished by using a movable camera projection unit, as described in [237], filming both the trainee and instructor from behind during a climb. The resulting augmented real-time video footage can be presented to the trainee via different visualization methods: a Google Glass, a projected display, or a life-size in-place projection of the instructor on the climbing wall. We envision the use of the system as described in the scenario below.

Scenario

Sarah and Paul meet up in a local climbing gym. Paul has just started climbing while Sarah is an experienced climber willing to show Paul some moves. They find an interesting climbing problem that Paul has some trouble with. To help explain the problem to Paul, they roll the camera projection unit in front of the bouldering wall and start the calibration process by pressing a button. A smartphone app remotely connects to the unit and controls the video recording function.

Paul starts the recording and Sarah demonstrates the ascent of the route. Now Paul can pick a visualization method which suits him and the problem the best. By following the movements of Sarah in the recording, Paul can more easily ascend the route.

All three methods were evaluated during a lab study with 12 participants who either have never climbed before or are early beginners who have not engaged in climbing technique training before. The results of the study showed that the life-size projection was the easiest to follow while most of the participants had problems switching context between the augmented third-person video and the climbing wall. In this paper, we provide three main contributions. First, we propose a flexible system which uses a Kinect, projectors, and a Google Glass¹ for instant climbing movement visualization for interactive climbing spaces. Second, we introduce three visualization methods for understanding climbing movements by demonstration. Finally, as a third contribution, we identified a number of issues that are critical for the design of in-situ video feedback methods. In order to address these issues, we suggest an in-situ hybrid video feedback approach.

6.2 BACKGROUND AND CONTEXT

Climbing is a sport that is determined by a variety of physiological and anthropometric factors. Lopera et al. [145] investigated the effect of indoor climbing on strength, endurance, and flexibility in novice climbers. Their study reveals that novice climbers quickly improve their climbing performance, but they do not significantly gain more muscular strength and endurance compared to experienced climbers. This indicates that improving climbing technique, over strength and stamina training, should be focused on when introducing climbing to beginners. In this work, we explore ways to assist novice climbers in this respect.

6.2.1 Video Feedback and Expert Modeling

In sports psychology and motor learning research, some work exists that investigates video feedback (e.g. soccer coaching [88, 89]) as well as expert modeling as training tools. In video feedback, positive as well as corrective feedback is given to the athletes based on

¹ https://www.google.com/glass

video recordings of their own performance. Conflicting studies on the efficiency of video feedback in sports training have been published: Studies on video feedback in golf [90] and tennis [230] found no significant differences compared to traditional feedback methods, while others presented promising findings that may inform the design of future video feedback systems (e.g. for soccer [88, 89] and ice hockey amateur coaching [184]).

In contrast to analyzing videos of own performances, expert modeling uses videos of an elite athlete that present the correct execution of a specific skill and show the performance to the trainee. Some approaches aim to improve complex athletic performance by combining expert modeling with video feedback (e.g. [24, 188]). This approach enables the athletes to compare video recordings of their own performance with videos of an elite athlete correctly executing the movement. In this work, we go beyond existing video feedback and expert modeling techniques by applying an approach that provides in-situ feedback during rock climbing.

6.2.2 Augmented Movement Guidance

Performing the correct movement in sports is important to achieve a certain goal. When it comes to rehabilitation exercises or physiotherapy, it is even more crucial that the movement is executed correctly. There has been some research in the human-computer interaction (HCI) community that addresses this problem, as presented in Section 3.2.4.

In *physio@home* [218], the authors developed a system for guided physiotherapy at home. For this, they used a high precision tracking system to track the user's limbs. A screen in front of them guided the user through different exercises while showing a mirrored live image of the user, augmented with visual guidance on how to move. In SleeveAR Sousa et al. [211] presented a system that gives real-time feedback for rehabilitation exercises by projecting guidance and performance feedback on the users' sleeve and the surrounding floor. Sodhi et al. [210] proposed *LightGuide*, a guidance system that projects guidance hints directly on the user's hands. In a user study, the authors could show that with their real-time guidance system, the participants could perform movements nearly 85% more accurat than when guided solely by a video recording. Similar to that, we used augmentation on both the surrounding and body of the climber to guide her during the ascent via video feedback and expert modeling. This work is inspired by research from sports psychology and motor learning and contributes to the design and evaluation of video feedback techniques in HCI and sports. In particular, the proposed approach goes beyond existing video feedback and expert modeling techniques by investigating an in-situ feedback mechanism while actually performing complex (climbing) movements.

6.3 IN-SITU VIDEO FEEDBACK

The classic approach of presenting a particular climbing technique or a solution to a climbing problem is the demonstration of the sequence of movements by a more experienced climber ("instructor"). Followed by the demonstration, the trainee tries to mimic the instructor's movements. This has the disadvantage that the trainee has to remember every nuance of the instructor's ascent. To overcome this issue, we propose two different visualization techniques on three different mediums which allow the novice to climb a route while getting in-situ video feedback and expert modeling.



Figure 6.2: A full-size video of the instructor is projected in-place on the climbing wall. The trainee has to mimic the body posture of the projection.



Scan QR-Code for Video

6.3.1 *Life-Size Shadow View*

We provide the trainee with a life-size projection (*Life-Size*) of the instructor, which is displayed in-place on the climbing wall with a very precise spatial matching from recording to projection. For this, we use the technique of the betaCube [237], a self-calibrating camera-projection unit. The unit comprises a Kinect v2, a 6000 lumen short-throw projector and a laptop. After an automatic calibration phase, it is possible to record a video and play it back at the exact same position where it was recorded, making it possible to project a detailed representation of the climber back onto the climbing wall.



Figure 6.3: During the ascent, the trainees see themselves from a third-person perspective through the Google Glass.

6.3.2 Augmented Third-Person Views

The trainees are provided with a video stream of themselves from a third-person perspective that is augmented by a video recording of the experienced climber while ascending the route. Due to the fact that both video streams are recorded from the same camera and point of view, an exact match of both videos is guaranteed. For this method, we chose a projected display (*Display*) (see Figure 6.4) and Google Glass (*Glass*) (see Figure 6.3) as the display. Both videos were recorded in Full HD and streamed with a delay of approximately 250 ms. The video stream was cropped so that only climber and video of the expert were visible and scaled in respect to the replay medium (640x360 pixels for Google Glass and 1024x768 pixels for the projected display).

The choice favored a projected display as opposed to a conventional flat screen display since the projected display can be placed on every position on the climbing wall without the danger of breaking or injuries. When choosing the head mounted display, we had the option of (a) ² (b) a Recon Jet³, or (c) Google Glass. Despite their binocular vision, we dismissed the Epson BT 200 augmented reality glasses because of their heaviness and the fact that they included a wired processing unit, which would have constrained the climber. While the Recon Jet, a monocular heads-up display including polarized lenses, has a smaller form factor, we found that the video quality with a resolution of 428x240 pixels was not sufficient

² https://tinyurl.com/4npehj38

³ https://www.synapse.com/work/recon-jet/

to recognize details of both climbers on the wall. Our final decision went in favor of the Google Glass. The video displayed in the Google Glass was easier to see and provided the climber with a higher resolution video (640x360 pixels). Furthermore, the Google Glass is lighter than the other options. During the trainee's climb, only a submovement of the complete ascent of the instructor is displayed to the trainee, while looping continuously. As soon as the climber mimics the movements of the instructor, the next sequence is queued manually. These sequences lasted 3.1 s in average (SD = 1.3 s).



Figure 6.4: An augmented third-person view shows the trainee superimposed on a looping video of the trainer performing the correct movement.

6.4 STUDY

To assess the effectiveness and user experience of the proposed visual feedback methods, we ran a controlled laboratory experiment to compare the classical, in-person demonstration approach to the three in-situ visualizations of climbing techniques described above.

6.4.1 Participants

We recruited 12 participants (4 female, 8 male) through university mailing lists and social networks. The only requirement was that participants had neither climbed nor participated in climbing technique training before. As an incentive, we offered 10 EUR for their participation. The participants' ages ranged from 22 to 32 years (M = 26.5 years, SD = 3.6 years). Participants reported engaging in 1 to 10 workouts per week (M = 3.5, SD = 2.7), including fitness (3), triathlon split training (2), mountain biking (1), horseback riding (1),

martial arts (1), and running (2). One participant wore prescription glasses throughout the experiment. Informed consent was obtained from all participants.

6.4.2 Conditions

In this study, we investigated four different feedback methods (see Figure 6.5).



Figure 6.5: Study conditions investigated. The Human Trainer served as baseline. Life Size-Projection projected a video recording of the trainer directly onto the wall. The Augmented Third Person View showed the video of the trainer overlaid with the real-time performance of the trainee. This view was used in two conditions. Project Display displayed the view on the climbing wall, in the view field of the climber. In the Google Glass condition the view was displayed in the glasses worn by the climber.

HUMAN Following the classic approach, a human trainer demonstrated the movement for the participants.

LIFE-SIZE The movement to be learned was projected directly onto the climbing wall. This resulted in the recording of the trainer being played back exactly where it was recording. The virtual trainers hands and feet would seemingly touch climbing holds, creating an immersive visualization of the instruction (see Figure 6.2).

GLASS An augmented third-person view of the trainee was superimposed over the looping recording of the trainer performing the movement (see Figure 6.3).

DISPLAY The same visualization was presented as projected screen in the view field of the climber on the climbing wall (see Figure 6.4). Here, the position of the projected display was fixed and chosen so that the participant had a clear view on the projection as visualized by a red rectangle seen in Figures 6.6, 6.7, 6.8, and 6.9.

6.4.3 Apparatus

The study was conducted around a small climbing wall (4m in width, 3m in height) in our lab. Due to the short height of the climbing wall, a thick mat sufficed as protection in case of possible falls. The setup as shown in Figure 6.1 consisted of a camera projection unit and

(B) a second projector mounted on a tripod. We used the Kinect v2 camera to record both the videos from both, the trainer and trainee resulting in videos obtained from the same perspective. To play back the life-size videos, the recording was spatially mapped to the climbing wall as described in [237], based on a camera-projector calibration obtained via the RoomAlive Toolkit [110].

Usually in a climbing gym, colored holds are mounted on artificial climbing walls. Holds of the same color define a route and only the holds of one route are allowed to be touched or stepped on. In our study setup, only black and gray holds were mounted on the climbing wall. We used the camera projection unit to highlight individual climbing holds to guide the participant during the experiment.

The second projetor (B) was used to display a higher resolution image at specific locations on the climbing wall. This was used for the *Display* condition.

6.4.4 Tasks

During the experiment, the participants were asked to climb four routes. Each route entailed a specific climbing technique which was demonstrated to the participants. All climbing techniques were selected so that they are not overly complex but challenging enough for a novice to make room for improvements.

FLAGGING Flagging is a static method to keep the climber near to the wall when using hands and feet on only one side (e.g. only the left or right side). When moving upward from this position, the opposite leg (in this case the right one) swings around the center of the body (a.k.a. barn door), leading to an unbalanced body position. To overcome this, the right leg is put in front of the left leg, pointing away from the body. This prevents the swinging of the whole body to the right (see Figure 6.6).

OUTSIDE EDGE Outside Edge is a power saving technique. While ascending, the goal is to rotate the hips so that the side of the body is parallel to the wall. This very stable position allows the climber to step up with her free leg (see Figure 6.7).

THE ROCKOVER The Rockover is a technique for slabs or easy-angled routes. The climber is shifting her body over so it is directly above the hold that she is stepping onto. The movement goes to the side and not upwards (see Figure 6.8). Once rocked over, the climber can then use leg strength to push up into a standing position.

TWISTLOCK The twistlock is usually used when trying to grab a hold on an overhanging part of the climbing wall. By rotating around the climber's body axis and simultaneously locking the grabbing arm, she can reach a high hold more easily (see Figure 6.9).



Figure 6.6: Flagging is a climbing technique that helps the climber to keep her balance when only having holds for one side of the body. The red rectangle depicts the fixed position of the projected display.

6.4.5 Procedure

After a brief introduction to the experiment, the participant was asked to sign an informed consent form, whereupon video and audio recording was started. Before beginning with the actual experiment, the participants were asked for their demographic data, whether they were wearing glasses, and what and how many sporting activities they do per week. Followed by that, four routes were climbed by the participant, each using a different visualization. To become familiar with each visualization/instruction method, we introduced a practice which participants had to undergo before climbing with the respective visualization.

TRAINING TASK Before climbing, each participant was given an introduction to the visualization used for the upcoming route. Following this, the participant completed a trial, non-climbing movement while standing on the floor with the current visualization by copying a sequence of movements displayed to them. The sequence began with the instructor standing on the ground and gripping two holds to his left and right. The instructor then touched a different hold with his left hand, returned it to the initial hold, and repeated the same steps with his right hand, followed by both feet, one at a time. In the *Human*



Figure 6.7: Outside Edge. The climber rotates the hips so that the hip opposite the pulling hand is turned into the wall. The red rectangle depicts the fixed position of the projected display.

condition, the experimenter demonstrated the sequence in person. Participants were asked to position themselves in the same spot as the instructor and replicate each move. When the participant correctly touched the designated hold, the experimenter advanced to the next movement by pressing a button on a remote control.

After completing the training task as described above, the participants were asked to climb the route three times:

- 1. In the first attempt, the participants were instructed to climb the route in any way they saw fit. The only requirement was to use only the highlighted holds.
- 2. In the second attempt, the participants were asked to copy the climbers' technique as closely as possible. Depending on the condition, they were shown one of the visualizations, one step at a time. As soon as the participants progressed in the ascent, the visualization displayed the subsequent step.
- 3. In the final attempt, the participants were asked to repeat the technique without any augmented feedback, if possible.



Figure 6.8: Rockover is a climbing technique in which the climber rocks onto a hold by moving sideways instead of upwards. The red rectangle depicts the fixed position of the projected display.

This procedure was conducted for each of the four visualization methods on the four different routes. While the order of the visualizations was alternated in a latin-square, the order of the routes stayed the same. This resulted in a total of 4x3 trials per participant. The climbing session was followed by a semi structured interview. Overall, the study took around 45 min. per participant. We compensated the participants with 10 EUR each.

6.4.5.1 Semi-Structured Interviews

After the participants completed the trials, we conducted semi-structured interviews with them. The questions mainly concerned the different visualization techniques:

- How easy or hard did you perceive the matching from *Display* or *Glass* to the climbing wall?
- Could you imagine using one the visualizations in a climbing gym and if so, do you think that you could learn to climb better with one of them?
- Could you imagine that one of the visualizations could be an alternative to a human coach?



- Figure 6.9: Twistlock. By rotating around the climber's body axis and simultaneously locking the grabbing arm, she can reach a high hold more easily. The red rectangle depicts the fixed position of the projected display.
 - Where do you see the advantages and disadvantages of the live feedback as opposed to demonstration via a human coach?
 - Final Conclusion: Please rank the visualizations from best to worst and explain why.

6.5 RESULTS

6.5.1 Human Feedback vs. Augmented Video Feedback

The participants were asked to compare the classic approach using human feedback to augmented video feedback in general, regardless of the used visualization.

In general, human feedback was acknowledged for its in-person communication possibilities "You have someone who can give you tips in person and whom you can check back with" (P7); "With auditive instructions, I can focus on the climbing and do not have to look at other parts of the wall" (P8). However, mimicking the demonstration was criticized since it requires the novice to recall the whole climbing sequence: "The expert can explain it to you, but you cannot directly repeat it without remembering what to do" (P₃); "I need to remember the things and cannot do the movements at the same time as the instructor. With harder routes, that is probably challenging" (P₇); "When [the instructor] did it, it is much better but only in small demonstrations. With very long routes, I would definitely forget what [he] did. So I could remember one or two steps. Otherwise, I would have to look at the Google Glass or whatever was helping me" (P₅). P₁ doubts that human feedback during the climb is effective: "During the climb, the trainer can't give enough feedback. The trainee has to do a matching from speech to action".

Video feedback was positively valued for its in-situ, in-place, visual guidance: "I see what needs to be done, so I don't have to understand what the trainer is saying" (P1); "Seeing yourself is very helpful. It's the same thing when doing ballet in front of a mirror" (P2); "The video feedback is better because I understood faster what to do" (P7); and for its independence from the availability of an instructor: "You do not need an expert at hand" (P3); "I could do this whenever I wanted without an expert by hand" (P4); "You don't depend on an expert" (P8). Social aspects also play a role "Maybe some people would feel more comfortable with video feedback because they don't want to embarrass themselves in front of a trainer" (P10); "I can climb it my own pace and don't feel stressed because I am being watched" (P12). A drawback of the video feedback was that some participants mentioned problems in correctly perceiving the demonstration of the expert: "I need to understand the visualization. I see the visualization, I think to know what I need to do, but this might be totally wrong" (P2); "I think the video feedback is not suited for real novices but beginners who already have a rough understanding of how to move on the wall" (P6). Another problem with the video feedback techniques was the quality of the visualization: "Body rotations were hard to recognize because of missing contrast" (P2); "Missing depth perception" (P4).

6.5.2 Video feedback

The participants were asked to comment on the individual video feedback techniques and the alignment between the video and the real world.

6.5.2.1 Video Feedback Techniques

The participants were asked to vote for their favorite video feedback technique and justify their choice. Life-size was voted highest, directly followed by the Display condition, while Glass and Human condition placed a distant third (see Figure 6.10).

LIFE-SIZE PROJECTION The *Life-Size* video feedback was appreciated because it was easy to understand and follow: *"Very easy to understand and copy."* (P4); *"Very good, it would be even better with back-projection"* (P5). On the other hand, the occlusion of the projection was seen as a problem by P2, P5, and P6.



Figure 6.10: Votes for the individual visualizations. A vote for a specific visualization was counted when named as favorite technique by the participants.

PROJECTED DISPLAY The *Display* condition was favored because of its constant position and unambiguity: "*I could recognize everything, and it was unambiguous*" (P6); "*You can fit yourself in the image, and it's alway there at the same spot*" (P4). However, P5 did not like that he had to look at different part of the wall to see the visualization.

GOOGLE GLASS P2 found that the use of the Glass display had the advantage of being inconspicuous, as opposed to projection, which could be seen by other climbers in his surroundings. P5 commended the fact that for the Glass he did not have to look around him but rather just switch focus onto the display of the Google Glass. However, P1 and P7 complained about the image quality and size of the video "Display too small" (P1); "Too small, I could not recognize the holds" (P7).

6.5.2.2 Visual Alignment

Another dimension of the semi-structured interview addressed the alignment of video content and real-world objects, i.e. which is the next hold the participants should put their hand or foot on, or in which direction to shift their center of mass.

LIFE-SIZE PROJECTION In the Life-Size video feedback, the matching was perceived very well and unambiguously: "The matching was very easy" (P2); "The Life-Size projection was the easiest because it's the same thing" (P4); "Matching was very fast and easy" (P8); "With the life-size projection, the danger of confusion was much lower" (P9); "The Life-Size projection was easier to understand" (P11). Occlusion was identified as a common issue "Some minor issues arose when occluding the projection with my body" P2, "It was hard to see holds that are close by" P5, "For the projection it was unambiguous, but sometimes it was hard to keep track of every movement that was displayed" P6, while P3 describes occlusion as a feature "I occluded the projection sometimes, but then I felt safe because I knew that I am in accordance with the expert".

PROJECTED DISPLAY Display was also rated very well with respect to matching and the most preferred technique by some participants, because the expert modeling was well perceivable *"The Display was the most comfortable since you could always see yourself in reference to the expert"* P6 and the display was located at a fixed position which allowed for easy focus switches *"Display was better than Google Glass because the image was larger and more in my field of view"* P8. One participant had problems with the matching in third-person view *"It was unfamiliar when seeing myself from behind. You have to orient yourself in the video image, and then you have to transfer that back to the wall to recognize which hold to grab"* P11.

GOOGLE GLASS In addition to the aforementioned problems with the Glass, it was also criticized regarding alignment. Besides the general problem with image quality and size (P1: "Extremely hard because the image was too small" P6: "I couldn't recognize details in the video" P12: "It was hard because the image was blurry"), the main issue here was the context switches between wall and Glass "Hard because I could not focus on the display of the Google Glass while looking in the direction of the wall" (P2); "Google Glass was the most challenging. Because I had to look at the Glass first, then at the wall, and then back to the Glass to verify my movements" (P8); "I had problems getting the focus right" (P9); "It was hard to concentrate on both the Google Glass and the climbing. Another problem was focusing." P10.

6.5.3 Analysis of Video Recordings

In addition to the semi-structured interviews, we (two experienced climbers) visually analyzed the video recordings. We examined both the first and the third ascent of the participant. Both ascents were executed without any assistance, as opposed to the second ascent, which was performed with the help of one of the three visualizations or the human instructor. This assured that no personal bias towards a visualization was introduced. When comparing the two ascents, we assessed how well the participant adopted the technique demonstrated by the system or the human instructor respectively on a three point scale ranging from (1) no improvement to (3) significant improvement. We distinguished the three possible values as follows:

- 1. no improvement no improvement could be observed
- 2. **slight improvement** the participant showed some improvement, for example the right orientation or placement of the feet or the right sequence of arm movements
- 3. **significant improvement** the participant fully applied the technique, sometimes with loss of neglectable detail (e.g. slight deviations of timing)

Afterward, critical ascents with diverging score were assessed by a third expert and discussed, in order to agree on a mutual rating. The improvements of the participants by technique and by visualization methods are depicted in the tables below.

Technique	Improvement
Flagging	M=2.0 (<i>SD</i> =0.81)
Outside Edge	M=1.41 (<i>SD</i> = 0.64)
Rockover	M=2.20 (<i>SD=0.60</i>)
Twistlock	M=1.58 (<i>SD</i> =0.64)

Table 6.1: Improvements by climbing technique. (1) no improvement, (2) slight improvement, (3) significant improvement

Visualization	Improvement
Human	M=2.09 (SD=0.90)
Life-Size	M=1.45 (SD=0.50)
Glass	M=1.58 (SD=0.76)
Display	M=2.00 (SD=0.58)

Table 6.2: Improvements by visualization. (1) no improvement, (2) slight improvement, (3) significant improvement

When looking at the improvements by climbing technique, it can be seen that *The Rockover* has the highest mean improvement score (*MIS*) while *Outside Edge* scored the lowest. The improvements by visualization technique show that the techniques utilized with the *Human* condition have the highest MIS, closely followed by *Display*. For the *Life-Size* condition we could observe the lowest improvement.

6.6 **DISCUSSION**

Human Feedback vs. Video Feedback

The participants' feedback indicates that the proposed approach cannot replace the human instructor in its entirety. This is mostly due to the instructor's ability to recognize the mistakes of the novice and to give instant, correcting feedback. To integrate such a feature into an automated system, it would be necessary to recognize the postures of both the video-recorded instructor and the novice while simultaneously converting the deviations into instructions, whether visually as in [149] or as spoken instruction derived from the recognized pose (e.g. "Drop your right knee") as proposed by Ramsay and Chang. However, this goes beyond the scope of this work. The participants confirmed our assumption that in-situ visual feedback eliminates the need for remembering every nuance of the instructor demonstrating an ascent. An interesting perspective on social aspects was also provided by the participants: the use of (automated) visual feedback enables novices to train in solitude, which might also be a desirable feature.

Video Feedback

The participants' ratings of the video feedback methods confirmed our assumption that the life-size projection was rated the best, as it was easy to understand and follow. This can be attributed to the exact match between the recording and the in-place replay. Although displaying a third-person view of the climbers through Google Glass initially seemed promising, as the display is fixed in the climbers' field of view, the participants' feedback contradicted this expectation. Many participants found the image quality of Google Glass insufficient, as they could not clearly recognize nearby holds.

Visual Alignment

When using the augmented third-person view, the alignment between the video and the real world presented the greatest challenge. For Google Glass as the display medium, some participants struggled significantly with switching context and focus between the display and the climbing wall. These issues resulted in an uncomfortable and exhausting climbing experience. While future head-mounted displays may address technical limitations such as higher-resolution screens and more powerful processing units, we believe the context-switching problem will likely persist. Using the projected display as a medium appears to be a good alternative to Google Glass. Despite requiring the climber to focus on a different part of the climbing wall during the ascent, this technique demonstrated high user acceptance. We attribute this to the fixed position and larger size of the projected display. Finally, the life-size projection outperformed the third-person view in terms of ease of perception and reproducibility. Although occlusion remains an obvious drawback, the participants appreciated the unambiguity of the in-place projection. Observations indicated that the life-size projection was most effective in guiding climbers to the next hold.

Improvements

To quantify the improvements of the participants, we calculated the mean of the improvement rating, which we defined as the *mean improvement score (MIS)*. As it can be seen in Table 6.1, *The Rockover* has the highest *MIS*. This could be due to the fact that this specific technique gives the most advantage during an ascent when applied correctly. The *Outside Edge* technique, however, is mostly used to conserve power; thus it's not as vital to use this technique for a successful ascent. When looking at the improvements by visualization technique (see Table 6.2), it can be seen that the *Human* condition has the highest MIS. This indicates that the help of a personal coach is still preferable when it comes to copying a certain climbing move, which is also in line with the results of the interviews. Although the participants rated the *Life-Size* projection the best, we could still observe a higher MIS for both third-person view visualizations (*Display* (MIS=2.0) and *Glass* (MIS=1.58)) than the *Life-Size* condition with a MIS of 1.45. Due to the low sample size, we could not show a significant difference between the different MIS; the results still suggest that from the implemented visualizations, the *Display* condition is beneficial for reconstructing climbing movements.

6.6.1 Hybrid Feedback

The main key finding of our study is that none of the proposed visualization techniques is alone an ideal solution to the problem. While displaying the third-person view inside Google Glass seemed to be a viable solution, the participants' feedback suggested that both the context switch and also the need to refocus continuously, proved that assumption wrong.

Another key finding was that the life-size projected video worked best for most of the users. However, a common problem was the blocking of the projection when standing in front of the wall. A context-sensitive hybrid approach could combine the benefits of the life-size projection as well as the projected display: During the approach of the user, the projected display is placed in a way so that it is not blocked by the climber. After the climber reached the wall, the visualization switches to the life-size projection. While the projected display bears the challenge of matching the augmented video to the real world, it could be a good alternative for the starting phase of the climb. At this point in time the cognitive load for the climbers is still low, since they are not fully engaged in the climb yet because they are still standing on the ground.

During the climb, the participants stated that the life-size projection was the easiest to follow, since the matching problem is nonexistent. However, some participants mentioned that they lost track of their surroundings. An intelligent system could recognize these times of confusion and provide the climber again with the projected display, automatically adjusting its position to the user's field of view. This recognition could be achieved by observing the users' behaviors, such as moving their heads in a searching pattern, or by knowing the characteristics of the route, e.g. overhangs or volumes that stick out and might block the view of the climbers. The advantages of both visual feedback methods could be combined while overcoming their disadvantages.

6.6.2 Limitations

For this study, we selected a set of climbing movements suited to the physical wall available while ensuring a high variation in motion requirements. However, different climbing movements could yield different results. Furthermore, since in the *Life-Size* condition we used a projection from behind the climbers, it was possible for the participants to occlude parts of the projection with their bodies. While using a transparent climbing wall would have allowed for back-projection, we employed a camera projection unit that can easily be placed in front of any climbing or bouldering wall. This setup enables the practice of not only specific techniques but also specific movements on arbitrary parts of a climbing wall. In the current version of the system, the next one of the video sequences is manually triggered as soon as the climber progresses in the ascent in a Wizard-of-Oz manner. Although we are using a Kinect, which suggests that tracking of the climber is easily possible, the climber almost disappears in the depth video stream when close to the wall. This results in faulty skeletons returned by the Kinect software (see also [115]). The solution to this problem was out of the scope of this work. In [207] Sigrist et al. give an extensive review about augmented visual, auditory, haptic and multimodal feedback in motor learning. They claim that especially for complex tasks, concurrent visual feedback has predominantly been reported to be effective. However, the performance gain which is build up in the acquisition phase is lost in retention test. This is explained by the guidance effect [8] which states that continuous feedback during a learning task builds up a dependency to the feedback. In future research this should be taken into account by applying techniques such as faded feedback (see [240]).

6.7 CONCLUSION AND FUTURE WORK

In this chapter, we investigated different feedback methods for demonstrating climbing techniques. We proposed an augmented third-person view, where climbers see themselves with a video overlay of an experienced climber. This view is displayed either on a Google Glass worn by the climber or on a projected display on the climbing wall. Additionally, we provided novices with a full-size video of the instructor, projected in-place on the climbing wall. These approaches address the challenge that novices cannot mimic the instructor's ascent in real-time, as the instructor occupies the wall while demonstrating. To assess the advantages and disadvantages of each feedback method, we conducted a lab study with 12 participants which entailed a semi-structured interview after the tasks and a manual video analysis of the respective ascents. One of our key findings was that none of the visual feedback methods can provide an overall solution for in-situ video feedback by themselves. For this we proposed a hybrid approach which combines the benefits of both, the life-size projection and projected displays. The Google Glass was not seen as viable solution by any participant. In addition, we identified a number of issues that are critical for the design of in-situ video feedback systems, which can be applied to fields other than rock climbing.

For future work, it would be interesting to see how the system could be improved by adding a semantic layer which recognizes the detailed variations between the climbing style of the novices compared to the instructor. These variations could be converted to meaningful real-time instructions for the novice. In addition, the use of virtual reality could leverage
the process of explaining a specific climbing problem. An avatar performing prerecorded movements could be observed in a virtual environment including the actual climbing wall.

6.8 CONTRIBUTION TO THE RESEARCH QUESTIONS

This work contributes to **RQ 1** and **RQ 2**.

RESEARCH QUESTION 1 Considering the post-trial interviews it can be concluded that social factors and independence play a role in acceptance and willingness to use an assistive system. Regarding independence, participants acknowledged that system feedback offers significant advantages, particularly in its ability to provide visual, in-situ guidance without the need for human trainers to be physically present. Some participants expressed a preference for video feedback over human coaching due to the reduced social pressure: "Maybe some people would feel more comfortable with video feedback because they don't want to embarrass themselves in front of a trainer" and "I can climb at my own pace and don't feel stressed because I am being watched." These statements suggest that such assistive systems are able to create a less intimidating and more comfortable learning environment, eventually enhancing user acceptance, particularly for beginners.

RESEARCH QUESTION 3 The results of this study make a substantial contribution to RQ 3 by investigating how visual feedback strastegies can effectively communicate movement instructions, a high density information, to climbers during training. It explores in-situ feedback mechanisms that allow climbers to learn and replicate complex climbing movements while actively performing the activity. The system introduces two distinct visualization techniques: a life-size in-place projection of an experienced climber's ascent on the climbing wall and an augmented third-person view displayed via Google Glass or a projected display. These visualization techniques lend from both, the ghost and magic mirror metaphor (see Section 3.2, specifically [10, 18, 123, 149]).

The findings emphasize the importance of context-aware feedback delivery. The life-size projection was perceived as the most intuitive and easiest to follow because it provides an exact spatial match of movements, reducing cognitive load. However, occlusion caused by the climber's body was identified as a drawback. The augmented third-person view provided on a projected display also demonstrated high acceptance due to its clarity and fixed positioning, which allowed climbers to focus more effectively. In contrast, feedback presented via Google Glass revealed limitations, including difficulties with context switching, small display size, and refocusing challenges.

The results of the study suggest that for complex sports, it is worthwhile to consider multiple different (visual) output modalities that are adapted to the context instead of relying on a one-size-fits-all solution.

What are factors influencing the acceptance and willingness of athletes to use a computer-supported assistive system for sports training?

How could computer-supported assistive systems communicate feedback and instructions to athletes during training?

Part III

TECHNICAL CONTRIBUTIONS

The third part of this thesis presents the technical contributions. During the implementation of the artifiacts presented in the previous part, several software systems have been implemented based on necessity (e.g. to conduct online and offline studies) but also to lay the foundations for future studies. While not accompanied by full userstudies, the systems nevertheless contribute to the research questions posed in this thesis. In the following, we will present two systems aimed at enabling future studies of real-time feedback systems. Chapter 7 details on a toolkit for rapid prototyping of foot-based feedback systems. In Chapter 8 we present the iterative development process of a virtual reality system allowing for physical climbing on both, a static and a rotating climbing wall while being immersed in a virtual environment. We envision the use of this platform in future investigations of novel real-time feedback methods that are not restricted to physical limitations of the real-world.

PROTOTYPING FOOT-BASED FEEDBACK SYSTEMS USING OFF-THE-SHELF PRESSURE SENSORS

This chapter introduces the use of off-the-shelf pressure sensors in combination with a microcontroller for rapid prototyping of foot-based feedback systems. First, we present the implementation and then outline how an improved version was employed in a MobileHCI tutorial to enable participants to build their own gait trainer. This chapter contributes to **RQ 2**. Parts of this chapter have been previously published in the following publications.

Felix Kosmalla, Frederik Wiehr, Florian Daiber, Antonio Krüger. "Using Off-the-shelf Sensors for Ad-hoc Smart Sole Prototyping". *In: Proceedings of the ACM UbiComp Workshop on Ubiquitous Computing in the Mountains (UbiMount)*. UBICOMP'16, Germany [132]

Florian Daiber, **Felix Kosmalla**. "Tutorial on Wearable Computing in Sports". *In: Proceedings* of the 19th International Conference on Human-Computer Interaction with Mobile Devices and Services. MobileHCI '17, Austria [42]

7.1 INTRODUCTION

In the previous chapters, we emphasized the importance of maintaining good form in sports to reduce the risk of injury, to improve movement efficiency and to ultimately enhancing the overall sports experience. As examples, we explored rock climbing and slacklining. In slacklining, we utilized vision-based full-body tracking as input for an interactive feedback system. While this approach captures the movements of the entire body, it lacks the ability to detect fine-grained nuances, such as foot pressure distribution during balancing or walking on the slackline. Integrating such detailed measures into interactive systems could enable more holistic feedback for athletes in relation to applied foot pressure or shifts in the center of gravity. This concept has been demonstrated in domains such as weightlifting [56, 57], running [97], and general gait analysis and rehabilitation [120, 234, 245]. A central aspect among these systems is the unified need for real-time feedback tailored to specific use cases. Developing and testing novel feedback methods often includes user studies to evaluate the effectiveness of chosen modalities. While it is possible to trigger feedback manually during wizard-of-oz experiments, providing automated feedback based on participant movements is generally more desirable. Commercially available smart insoles could theoretically serve



Figure 7.1: Ad-hoc smart insole applications: (Left) FSR-based sensors; (Middle) Cardboard cutout insole for a climbing shoe; (Right) Sensors applied directly to a running shoe insole.

as input for such feedback systems. However, these solutions are sometimes limited by their sensor distribution, data resolution, or cost, which may exceed the budget allocated for a research project.

To increase the accessibility of conducting research in novel real-time feedback methods, in this chapter, we introduce a platform for rapid prototyping of foot-based feedback systems using affordable, off-the-shelf components. In two iteration cycles, we implemented a toolchain, consisting of hardware and software that allows for ad-hoc experiments with flexible, wireless smart insole. During development, we prioritized accessibility, aiming to make the platform approachable for a wide audience, avoiding specialized soldering equipment (such as reflow ovens or heat guns) or custom printed circuit boards. Our overarching goal was to enable researchers and practitioners to build, test, and iterate on interactive feedback systems that provide rich, real-time insights into movement quality without requiring a strong background in embedded systems engineering. We demonstrated this approach through an in-person tutorial, where participants utilized inexpensive hardware, opensource software, and straightforward assembly methods to implement a running assistant inspired by the work of Hassan et al. [97]. In the following sections, we describe the iterative development of the platform and showcase how it could be applied in future research.

7.2 IMPLEMENTATION APPROACHES

Using sensors in gait analysis for physical therapy and orthopedics has a long tradition. To enhance sensor functionality while minimizing bulkiness, various sensing approaches have been explored in past research. A wide range of pressure sensors are based on materials such as Velostat/Linqstat¹, which change their resistance when pressure is applied [54]. These sensors are typically implemented by placing the resistive material between two (possibly flexible) electrodes. The resistance between the two electrodes can be measured using a microcontroller and a simple voltage divider circuit [103]. When pressure is applied, the

¹ https://www.adafruit.com/product/136

resistance of the middle layer decreases, resulting in a measurable change that corresponds to the applied pressure. This working principle is employed by FSR, which have been used in the past for smart insoles [158, 217, 234]. For example, Tabrizi et al. [217] embedded FSR based sensors in silicon-molded insoles, connecting them to a battery-powered microcontroller with an additional Bluetooth module. Similarly, Wang et al. [234] followed this approach but in addition to the pressure sensors, but enhanced it with a 3-axis gyroscope and accelerometer to capture the flight phase, i.e., moments when the foot is not touching the ground. Even more sensors were integrated in an insole by Morris and Paradiso [158]. In addition to pressure and motion sensors, they also added bending sensors to meassure the flexion of the insole as well as capacitive and sonar sensors to get insights about the distance from shoe to ground. Their initial results demonstrated the system's ability to detect changes in foot motion during various types of gait, such as slow and fast walking, as well as shuffling. Although the sensor system provides a large amount of sensor data the weight of 200g may severely affect the natural gait of the user.

While the works above utilized prebuilt FSR based sensors, Xu et al. [245] composed their pressure sensitive insole by using conductive textiles. Their design featured a three-layer setup, combining two zebra textiles² separated by a layer of Velostat. The zebra textile consists of alternating strips of conductive and non-conductive material, forming a zebra-like pattern. When the three layers are stacked with the zebra textiles arranged perpendicularly, they create a grid divided by the Velostat layer. By addressing each conductive textile strip individually, the intersections form discrete pressure sensors. However, this approach requires individual wiring for each strip, and as the resolution of the grid increases, so does the complexity of the wiring.

Although these prior works are suitable for the applications they propose, we argue that many are too sophisticated, too expensive, or insufficiently flexible for ad-hoc prototyping of proof-of-concept real-time assistive systems.

7.3 BASIC IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PLATFORM

Instead, we are proposing a platform for ad-hoc prototyping of sensor augmented insoles. While there are existing several commercially available sensor insoles, our platform consists of "off the shelf" hardware that is readily available online and has minimal deployment overhead When designing the platform, we aimed for it to be:

- 1. Fast and easily deployable,
- 2. reusable, and
- 3. simple enough to be adapted to the individual purpose.

² https://www.hitek-ltd.co.uk/product/zebra-fabric/

The first iteration of the insole toolkit used an RFDuino³ as the processing unit. Although discontinued, the RFDuino was a small Arduino-compatible⁴ microcontroller with Bluetooth Low Energy (BLE) capability. This enabled the streaming of sensor data directly to another BLE-enabled device, such as a smartphone or PC. With its six GPIO pins, the RFDuino could read data from up to six FSR-based sensors. In addition to the microcontroller, only a $1k\Omega$ resistor for each sensor and a battery were needed to create a fully functional set of sensors that could be taped to a (cardboard) insole. A simple firmware was implemented for the microcontroller to continuously stream the sensor data as a byte array to any BLE-compatible device. To facilitate rapid prototyping, we developed a small Python client that enabled real-time data analysis (see GitHub⁵ for software and hardware documentation).

Using a perfboard, the microcontroller, $1k\Omega$ resistors, and sensors (see Figure 7.1, left) were connected as depicted in Figure b.1. For existing insoles, such as those in running or hiking shoes, sensors could be easily attached using their peel-and-stick rubber backing (see Figure 7.1, right). When shoes do not include (removable) insoles, such as climbing shoes, a custom-fitted cardboard insole proved to be an effective alternative (see Figure 7.1, middle).

7.4 IMPROVING THE PLATFORM FOR A TUTORIAL ON WEARABLE COMPUTING IN SPORTS

In a next step, we extended on the first version of the platform by updating the processing unit and simplifying the communication protocol. While still using the same pressure sensors, we switched from the RFDuino to the popular ESP8266⁶ which has inbuilt Wi-Fi capabilities. Using Wi-Fi allows for using communication methods like websockets, which are easier to implement as opposed to dealing with the sometimes tricky process of subscribing to BLE characteristics. Additionally, websockets provide integrations for nearly every programming language and platform. One drawback of the ESP8266 is its limited number of analog inputs, which are needed to measure the resistance of the sensors. To address this, we incorporated an analog-to-digital converter (ADC) breakout board⁷, which interfaced with the microcontroller and allowed for up to four pressure sensors. In addition to the sensors, we included a driver for a small disk vibration motor to enable tactile output. The cables for the sensors and vibration motor were equipped with plugs to facilitate easy assembly. The microcontroller, ADC, motor driver, and sockets for the sensors and motor were soldered onto a perfboard. Finally, a custom ₃D-printed enclosure was created to neatly house all the electronics.

³ https://github.com/RFduino/RFduino

⁴ https://www.arduino.cc/

⁵ https://github.com/felixkosmalla/sensor-insole-prototyping

⁶ https://www.espressif.com/en/products/modules/esp8266

⁷ https://www.adafruit.com/product/1083



Figure 7.2: Contents of the insole toolkit used in the tutorial. (1) Microcontroller and ADC mounted soldered on a perfboard. A rechargable battery was used to power the electronics. (2) Pressure sensors soldered to a plug. (3) Vibration motor soldered to a plug. (4) Flexible strap to attach virbation motor to the ankle. (5) 3D printed enclosure. (6) Cable to program the microcontroller (7) Running shoe insole. Left: Force Sensing Resistor based Sensor. Middle: A cardboard cutout used as insole for a climbing shoe. Right: Sensors applied directly to the bottom of a running shoe insole.



Figure 7.3: Climbing shoe with ad-hoc smart insole.

This new platform was then used in a tutorial on wearable computing in sports [42]. In the tutorial, we introduced participants to wearable computing in sports and the unique challenges involved in designing wearable sports technologies. The target audience included practitioners and academics interested in the intersection of mobile computing and sports. After providing a broad overview of wearable sports technologies, participants engaged in a hands-on activity. In this activity, they were guided to reimplement a simplified version of a forefoot running assistant as demonstrated in [97]. The goal was to detect whether a runner touched the ground with their heel or forefoot first. If a heel strike was detected, the vibration motor was briefly actuated to remind the runner to strike with their forefoot. Participants were provided with the platform components (see Figure 7.2), which included the electronics with an enclosure, a Velcro strap to attach the vibration motor to the ankle, and a running shoe insole. Additionally, initial source code for the microcontroller was supplied, allowing participants to work directly with the sensor data. This code handled essential tasks such as setting up the Wi-Fi access point, reading the sensor data, and streaming it via WebSocket.

As a first step, participants were instructed to assemble the components and attach the sensors to the insole. A small local website was provided to visualize the real-time sensor data streamed from the microcontroller via WebSockets over Wi-Fi. This initial visualization offered participants sufficient insights to implement a simple threshold-based logic to actuate the vibration motor when a heel strike was detected.

Through this process, we introduced participants to the fundamentals of wearable computing in an approachable and practical manner.

7.5 FUTURE APPLICATIONS FOR AD-HOC SMART INSOLES

While we successfully applied the platform in a tutorial, future work could leverage this platform to prototype real-time feedback systems for a variety of sports.

ROCK CLIMBING In climbing, a smart sole can be used to train foot technique. Although discussions about climbing technique often emphasize upper body strength, learning to optimally place and weight the feet reduces strain on the forearms and helps climbers achieve better positions to efficiently reach the next holds. Precisely matching foot placements (i.e., stepping correctly on footholds without repositioning) conserves energy and increases the likelihood of successfully completing a route. A smart sole can detect weaknesses in foot technique, such as slipping or frequent repositioning of the feet on the same hold. By using a simple tracking mechanism, climbers can gain better awareness of their foot techniques. For example, we deployed sensors on a cardboard insole placed inside a climbing shoe (see Figure 7.3). In an initial test, the system successfully recognized whether the climber used the tip or side of their shoe.

HIKING Hiking in mountainous areas often requires confidence and sure-footedness, especially in steep terrain. In this context, feedback systems could alert hikers to increases in slipping or involuntary tilting of the foot, which may indicate extended fatigue. Receiving such feedback could encourage hikers to take a break, helping them recover before safely continuing their descent. Additionally, a smart insole could detect uneven weight distribution, which might suggest improper posture or a developing imbalance due to muscle fatigue. This information could help hikers adjust their stance or pace to maintain stability and prevent injury.

GOLF In golfing, a pressure-sensitive insole could provide detailed feedback to improve balance and weight transfer during the swing. Proper weight distribution is critical for achieving consistent, powerful shots, and a smart insole could detect imbalances between the front and rear foot or shifts during the backswing and downswing phases. The system could provide real-time cues if a golfer leans too far forward or backward, ensuring a more stable stance, similar to the systems presented in Section 3.2.

7.6 CONCLUSION

This chapter demonstrated the potential of using off-the-shelf pressure sensors to prototype foot-based feedback systems for various sports and physical activities. By developing an accessible and flexible platform, we enabled researchers and practitioners to quickly create and test interactive systems without requiring extensive expertise in embedded systems engineering. Through iterative improvements, the platform evolved to incorporate advanced features like WiFi-based communication and tactile feedback, making it even more user-friendly and versatile. The platform's viability was demonstrated through its use in a tutorial on wearable computing in sports.

7.7 CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE RESERARCH QUESTIONS

This work contributes to **RQ 2**.

What are effective methods for tracking and assessing movements to inform real-time feedback development and testing in a sports context?

RESARCH QUESTION 2 The proposed toolkit introduces a flexible, low-cost foundation for tracking and assessing foot related movements in climbing and other sports using smart insoles. The system leverages off-the-shelf force-sensitive resistors embedded in cardboard insoles to capture pressure data in real time. By using wireless micocontroller units it is possible to stream real-time data to a computer which allows for fast protoyping cycles since it is not needed to program the MCU directly. This makes the toolkit more approachable for researchers having limited experience with embedded computing. Using the toolkit allows for easy exploration of foot pressure related feedback systems such as in climbing, running, hiking, or other sports.

CLIMBING IN MIXED REALITY

In Chapter 6, we investigated different real-time in-situ visualizations of climbing movements. To deliver these visualizations, we experimented with different augmentation methods. Two of those used a projector to display content directly on the climbing wall: a life-size in-place projection demonstrating climbing moves allowed for simultaneous climbing and observation while a projected display in the line of sight of the climbers would show them from a third-person perspective superimposed by a trainers recording of a movement. While we found that both methods improved the climbing technique of the participants, none of the methods was without drawback. One limitation was the two-dimensional nature of a projection. In this chapter, we introduce a system that allows for immersive climbing experiences in Virtual Reality. Using this system allows a user to climb on a physical climbing wall while being immersed in a virtual environment. While this chapter does not include any empirical studies, we lay the foundation for future investigations of real-time feedback systems that are not bound to the physical limitations of the real world. We report on the iterative implementation of a virtual reality rock climbing systems that allows to climb on both, a physical, stationary wall, as well on a rotating climbing wall which allows for unlimited vertical motion. The chapter is concluded with an outlook to future studies that have now become feasible.

This chapter contributes to **RQ 3**. Parts of this chapter have been previously published in the following publications.

Felix Kosmalla, André Zenner, Marco Speicher, Florian Daiber, Nico Herbig, Antonio Krüger. "Exploring Rock Climbing in Mixed Reality Environments". *In: Extended Abstracts of the 2017 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems* CHI'17, USA [134]

Felix Kosmalla, André Zenner, Corinna Tasch, Florian Daiber, Antonio Krüger. "The Importance of Virtual Hands and Feet for Virtual Reality Climbing". *In: Extended Abstracts of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems* CHI'20, Virtual [135]

Felix Kosmalla, Florian Daiber, Antonio Krüger. "InfinityWall–Vertical Locomotion in Virtual Reality using a Rock Climbing Treadmill." *In: Extended Abstracts of the 2022 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems* CHI'22, USA [129]

8.1 INTRODUCTION

In the previous chapters, we have emphasized that rock climbing has developed from a dangerous mountaineering adventure exercised only by a few specialists to an easily accessible leisure activity. Today, numerous climbing and bouldering gyms offer a pastime activity, that requires very little preparation and can be done after a day at work to unwind. Recently, indoor rock climbing was augmented by computer systems which aim to enhance the experience of the climber (see Section 3.3.1.1). Besides these physical alterations of climbing walls, rock climbing also found its place in computer games. This includes simple smart-phone games to more sophisticated virtual reality experiences like The Climb¹. The latter allows the player to explore remote areas with a scenic view in an immersive virtual environment (VE) through a head-mounted display, allowing for higher degrees of immersion than playing on a mobile device or desktop computer. Such VR experiences got possible due to the recent development in consumer VR technology. The increasing power and decreasing price of powerful graphics cards, display technology, and tracking solutions made immersive VR available and affordable for the masses and thus paves the way for new game concepts and novel types of applications and interactions. However, the degree of immersion is determined by the expression of the three feedback dimensions: visual, auditory and haptic. While today, the visual and auditory feedback are already very sophisticated, realistic haptic feedback is still one of the next big challenges for VR and a very active field of research [248]. Insko et al. [105] presented a concept of passive haptics, a low-cost approach which can provide realistic haptic impressions. Here, physical objects in the user's real environment, called proxies, are spatially registered with virtual counterparts and provide natural haptic feedback when the user touches them. This feedback can drastically increase the user's sense of presence and enhance spatial learning [105].

While *The Climb* comes closest to climbing in VR, it is lacking exertion and haptic feedback. The work presented in this chapter aims to bridge the gap between climbing in a virtual reality and climbing on a physical wall. In this chapter, we present the iterative process of the development of a virtual reality rock climbing systems that allows to climb on both, a physical, stationary wall, as well on a rotating climbing wall which allows for unlimited vertical motion. We will go into detail of how different technological challenges have been met with the ultimate goal to allow for seamless physical climbing in a virtual environment. This not only allows for novel immersive experiences but also paves the way for the investigation of new feedback methods that are only possible in a virtual environment.

This chapter is organized as follows. First we describe how physical objects have been integrated in virtual environments in the past, providing insights when integrating a physical rock climbing wall into the virtual environment. Next, we introduce the *Climbing Reality Continuum*, classifying this work in a two-dimensional continuum defined by the

¹ https://www.theclimbgame.com/

Reality - Virtuality Continuum [155] and t the dimension of virtual versus classical rock climbing. This is followed by the description of the iterative development process of the virtual reality rock climbing system presented in this chapter. Finally, we discuss various past applications, propose several potential future research directions, and conclude the chapter with the contributions to **RQ 3**.

8.2 BACKGROUND AND CONTEXT

In Section 3.2.4 we introduced the Reality - Virtuality continuum, first presented by Milgram and Colquhoun [155]. It represents a taxonomy that classifies systems based on their real and virtual aspects, spanning a continuous space of *Mixed Reality* between the two poles *Reality* and *Virtuality*. While *Reality* represents the world we live in, in *Virtuality*, all our senses would theoretically be stimulated by pure virtual inputs. Systems that augment primarily real content with some virtual stimuli are classified as *Augmented Reality*, and conversely, when real inputs augment the primarily virtual stimuli, a system is classified as *Augmented Virtuality*. Thus, the experience we introduce in this chapter can be classified as *Augmented Virtuality*, as the user's stimulation is primarily virtual (visuals & audio), augmented with passive haptic feedback.

Passive Haptic Feedback in VR

The concept of passive haptic feedback is an established way of introducing haptic feedback to immersive VEs [36, 105, 144, 151, 209]. Here, proxies (i.e. physical counterparts representing virtual objects) are used to provide tactile and kinesthetic feedback. Often, proxies are low-fidelity props made out of cheap and available material such as styrofoam, cardboard, or wood. However, concepts that utilize existing objects in the real surrounding as proxies, exist as well, e.g. the concept of *Substitutional Reality* [209]. Through spatial registration with virtual counterparts, these proxies provide tangibility for objects in the VE. Insko [105] showed that passive haptics can enhance the user's sense of presence. We utilize this to enhance climbing on an artificial climbing wall.

Climbing Reality Continuum

We extended Milgram and Colquhoun's [155] Reality - Virtuality continuum, by introducing the *Climbing Reality Continuum* that classifies climbing activities and applications based on the authenticity of the climbing experience. Figure 8.1 shows the resulting two-dimensional design space combining the *Reality - Virtuality* continuum and the *Climbing Reality* continuum. The *Climbing Reality* continuum spans from pure *virtual climbing* on one end to



Figure 8.1: Two-dimensional continuum spanned by the *Climbing Reality Continuum* (vertical axis) and the *Reality - Virtuality Continuum* [155] (horizontal axis) with some examples. Our VR climbing system is located in the upper right quadrant.

outdoor rock climbing on the opposite end. This results in four quadrants which will be addressed below, following a counterclockwise order.

CLASSICAL ROCK CLIMBING IN A REAL ENVIRONMENT Here, commonly known climbing activities take place. This includes climbing in the outdoors or, moving closer to the bottom end of the continuum, climbing on an artificial climbing wall. So-called climbing treadmills that allow for in-place vertical ascents, could be placed even closer to *Virtual Climbing*. In this quadrant, climbing experiences such as the *betaCube* [237] and the *Augmented Climbing Wall* [114, 116] can be located. Both systems use projections on the climbing wall to show recordings of past climbs and game elements directly on the physical climbing wall.

VIRTUAL CLIMBING IN A REAL ENVIRONMENT This quadrant is currently underexplored. Here, one could find entertainment or training systems where a virtual avatar is projected onto a climbing wall while a player controls the climbing movements of this avatar.

VIRTUAL CLIMBING IN VIRTUAL ENVIRONMENTS Here, games and simulators would be located. Games played on a screen and controlled with mouse, keyboard, or gamepad such as *New Heights*² allow players to control a virtual avatar seen from a third-person perspective during an ascent of a virtual wall. These third-person climbing simulators are located closer to the *virtual climbing* end of the spectrum. If the player, however, is immersed through an HMD and can climb by grabbing virtual grips with motion-tracked controllers, while moving the arms to virtually pull up the body, the interaction is more related to actual climbing. These *first-person* simulators are located closer towards classical rock climbing.

CLASSICAL ROCK CLIMBING IN A VIRTUAL ENVIRONMENT Finally, this quadrant gives room to experiences that we enable with the system presented in this chapter. Here, climbers can actually climb on a physical climbing wall while being fully immersed in a virtual environment. To not break immersion, a strong coupling of physical world (climbing holds and wall) and virtual environment (digitized versions of holds and wall) needs to be established.

8.3 $\,$ first iteration \mid hand visualizations and bystanders $\,$

In a first iteration, we focussed on an immersive climbing experience, that, after putting on the HMD, would place the climber in front of a virtual climbing wall placed on the face of the Matterhorn, one of Europe's highest mountains. The virtual climbing was a replica of the physical climbing wall and positioned so that the features of the physical wall aligned with its virtual counterpart.



Scan QR-Code for Video



Rendered View

HMD Field Camera



Figure 8.2: Visualization of the virtual reality climbing system. The integrated field camera of the HTC Vive was used to capture the view that the climber would have seen.

² https://tinyurl.com/3p4eykmt

8.3.1 Setup

The setup of our VR climbing prototype consists of an artificial climbing wall with 4m in width and 3m in height that included an overhanging panel and three volumes (see Figure 8.3, left). To catch the climber in case of a sudden fall, a thick mat covers the floor in front of the climbing wall. For the VR headset, we opted for the HTC Vive headset, since it allows for free movement within a certain area and high quality position tracking. The system we used consisted of the headset itself, two controllers, and two *lighthouses* that are needed for tracking. In this iteration, we placed the lighthouses to the right and left of the climbing wall in approximately 2.5*m* height. For the hand tracking, we mounted a Leap Motion³ controller on the headset. The Leap Motion controller was orginally presented as desktop input device for midair hand gestures. If placed on the HMD facing away from the wearer, it could also be used to track and thus visualize the hands of the user, including singular finger movements. By the time of implementation, Vive trackers were not available yet, thus in this prototype, foot tracking was not available. This, and all further implementations were done with Unity 3D.

8.3.2 Virtual Environment

As a first step, we scanned the climbing wall with the help of a Kinect v1 and the *Skanect*⁴ software. After cleaning up the model in Meshlab, by removing unneeded parts and reducing the number of faces, we imported the model into a Unity scene. For our prototype, we used a height map of the Matterhorn that was applied to a terrain. The 3D model of the climbing wall was placed at the top of the mountain to give a feeling of height. As an entry point for the climber, we added a virtual wooden ledge on which the climber would find herself when putting on the HMD.

As opposed to common VR games where a registration in the physical playing environment is not necessary (except for the position and orientation of the floor), the calibration of the virtual and the physical environment is critical for climbing in VR. The positions of the virtual holds have to match the physical holds exactly, otherwise the climber would grab into the air or hit the climbing wall with the hands.

For this, we implemented a simple calibration method: In the first step we defined four *calibration points* on the climbing wall that are easily identifiable in both the 3D model and the physical wall. In our case, we chose the tips of the three volumes (see Figure 8.3) and one additional hold. These four points were then registered in the Unity scene by placing invisible *game objects* at the respective positions on the 3D model of the climbing wall. In a second step we used one of the Vive controllers to register the positions of the calibration points in Vive / physical space. As a result we had four coordinate pairs. In a last step, we

³ https://tinyurl.com/2mxvbrps

⁴ http://skanect.occipital.com/

calculated the optimal rotation and translation applied to the Vive space using single value decomposition to match the model of the climbing wall. We provide a sample Unity project with a manual on how to create custom virtual environments matching a physical scene on GitHub⁵. This project can also be used for applications beyond the scope of this work.



Figure 8.3: Calibration of physcial and virtual climbing wall. Easily identifyable feauters such as climbing holds and tips of wooden volumes were used as point-pairs between physical and virtual climbing wall.

8.3.3 Projection

As an optional feature we used the Microsoft Room Alive Toolkit⁶ and the corresponding Unity Plugin⁷ to create a mixed reality experience. This toolkit allows for seamless projection mapping, which we used to project the virtual environment onto the physical climbing wall. For this, we used a camera projection unit as in the work by Wiehr et al. [237], which was placed in front of the climbing wall. The Unity plugin was used to place a virtual camera in front of the 3D model of the climbing wall, with intrinsic parameters equivalent to those of the used projector. With this setup, a virtual object such as a sphere placed on the virtual climbing wall would be projected in 2D directly on the climbing wall at the corresponding position. Since the VR view in the HMD was rendered on a different machine than the projection, we synchronized the two views via the multiplayer SDK of Unity. This setup allows for seamless projection mapping form the virtual environment seen by the climber onto the physical climbing wall (see Figure 8.4).

8.3.4 Climbing Game

We presented our prototype at our institution's Christmas event. Since we did not expect every user to be a climber, we implemented a small game in which the player had to collect

⁵ https://github.com/felixkosmalla/unity-vive-reality-mapper

⁶ https://github.com/Kinect/RoomAliveToolkit

⁷ https://github.com/Superdroidz/UnityRoomAlive



Figure 8.4: Climbing in virtual reality with a visualization of hands using the optical tracking of the Leap Motion. The virtual environment is projected back on the physical climbing wall to reflect the interactions of the player in the VE.

as many presents as possible by touching them with their hands. The players had to step on two marked foot holds and as soon as they grabbed a third hold with their hands, the game started. To include the audience, we used the projected mixed reality as described above (see Figure 8.4). Here, we also implemented a bidirectional communication method in form of a virtual flashlight. Bystanders could point a Vive controller towards the climbing wall which would then shine a virtual light onto the wall which could be seen in both, the virtual and physical world via the projection.



Figure 8.5: Climbing on a static wall in VR with visualized hands and feet. Tracking was achieved by using Vive trackers attached to hands and feet.

8.4 SECOND ITERATION | ROBUST TRACKING OF HANDS AND FEET

While the first iteration demonstrated the feasability of the approach, opportunities for improvement were highlighted. Since we used the Leap Motion to track the hands of the user, the hands could only been rendered when in the viewfield of the Leap Motion. This was only a minor problem, since if the hands of the user were not in the field of view of the Leap Motion, then they were also not in the field of view of the HMD, thus the missing rendering was not noticiable in most cases. However, the tracking had to be reestablished everytime the field of view changed so that the hands came back into sight again. If hands were currently gradbbing a handhold, tracking quality degraded. Furthermore, tracking of feet was not supported in the first iteration.

The aim of the second iteration was to integrate a robust tracking of both, hands and feet. For this we used the Vive trackers which were then becomming available.



Figure 8.6: Wooden template to calibrate the climbers hands and feet with their virtual counterparts. Left: physical template, middle: virtual model of the template with 3D models of digitized climbing shoes, right: User calibration his shoe with the virtual counterpart.

8.4.1 Calibration of Hands and Feet

While keeping the 3D model and calibration of the physical climbing wall, we extended the previous setup by adding HTC Vive trackers to the top of the climber's feet and the back of their hands to track them. To represent the hands of the climber, we used a prerigged 3D model of virtual hands. For the feet, we digitized a pair of climbing shoes using photogrammetry.

To calibrate the climber's shoes with their virtual counterparts, we crafted a wooden template utilizing a laser cutter and MDF panels as depicted in Figure 8.6 (left). We designed the template so that we could line up both the virtual, and the physical shoes with the horizontal and vertical panels as shown in Figure 8.6 (middle). In addition to that, we added a mount for an HTC Vive tracker. The 3D model of the wooden template was import into the scene and placed in the hierarchy of the Vive tracker. This provided us with the exact position and rotation of the template at all times, allowing for a flexible calibration. Prior to the calibration, the virtual shoes are attached as children of the template so that the sides and tips of the shoes would line up as described above. While wearing climbing shoes fitted with individual Vive trackers, the climbers would be asked to step onto the template (see Figure 8.6, right), lining up their physical shoes as closely to the virtual representation as possible. A press of a button completed the calibration and changed the parent of the virtual shoes in the scene hierarchy to the Vive trackers, resulting in a visualization of the climbers' feet in the virtual environment. This mehtods allowed for flexible placement of the vive tracker on the shoes, regardless of initial position and rotation of the tracker.

The calibration of the hands followed a similar pattern. We attached Vive trackers to the back of the hands of the climbers with velcro straps. Rigged and animated hands were placed palm down and extended onto the same wooden template so that the tip of the middle finger as also the tip of the thumb lined up with the horizontal, respectively the vertical panel. A button press changed the parent of the virtual hands in the scene hierarchy after placing the physical hands onto the template. Since the use of Vive trackers alone does not allow for sensing individual finger movements, we triggered a closing-hand animation as soon as the hand of the climber came in close range of a climbing hold. Although we recognize that this is just an approximation of the real world, we chose this option over wearing VR gloves to (a) preserve the sensory experience while touching climbing holds and (b) come closer to reality since climbing with gloves is rather uncommon. The resulting first-person view of the climber can be seen in Figure 8.5. Using this setup allowed for the same climbing experience as presented in the first iteration but now provides a more robust tracking of hands and feet.

8.5 THIRD ITERATION | CONTINIOUS CLIMBING ON A CLIMBING TREADMILL



Figure 8.7: Different types of climbing treadmills⁸. From left to right: Climbstation (used in this work), Xclimbpro, Treadwall

With the increasing popularity of rock climbing, new technologies have been introduced in this sport: Multiple vendors offer so-called climbing treadmills. These have a vertical conveyor belts with attached hand and food holds (see Figure 8.7). The mechanics involved move the belt in sync with the climber, allowing for an infinite, albeit repetitive accent, since the climber will be presented with the same holds starting with each new rotation of the belt. While these machines are commercially available, an integration of VR is not available yet. In this third iteration, we detail on the implementation of a system that allows for climbing on a physical climbing treadmill while being immersed in a virtual environment. While we implemented this system for the Climbstation⁹, the general concept is applicable for a generic model.



Scan QR-Code for Video

⁸ From left to right: Climbstation https://www.climbstation.com/, xclimbpro. Image taken from https://xclimbpro. com/, Treadwall. Image taken from https://treadwallfitness.com/.

⁹ https://climbstation.com/



Figure 8.8: The Climbstation is a climbing treadmill that allows for continuous climbing with a slant from -15 to 45 degrees. We used the Vive VR system to allow for physical climbing in a VE. Vive trackers attached to the frame of the climbing wall track the position and slant of the wall. Three Lighthouse systems were employed, two in front of the wall and one above the wall pointing towards the floor. In the back of the wall, a spring-loaded wheel with a rotary encoder measures the position of the belt.

8.5.1 Integration of the Climbing Treadmill

In this implementation, we used a Climbstation, a rotating climbing treadmill. It features a climbing surface of 1.5m by approximately 3m with a total belt length of 6.4m. The belt is mounted on a number of aluminum extrusions that run in rails on either side of the climbing treadmill. The extrusions have nuts integrated in them on which standard climbing holds can be fastened Using its actuators, the climbing wall can be tilted while climbing within the range of $+15^{\circ}$ to -45° , allowing for slab climbing or climbing on an overhang. The climbing treadmill has a digital control system that automatically adjusts the speed of the belt according to the climbers accent, on contrast to a running treadmill where the speed is prescribed by the machine. Sensors at the top and bottom of the wall will break or accelerate the belt when the climber is about to reach either end of the wall. While we implemented the system for this specific model, it can be easily adapted for models of other

manufacturers. As VR hardware we chose the HTC Vive Pro, leveraging their Lighthouse Tracking System with absolute positions for the HMD and wireless trackers (also see Video Figure¹⁰). As mentioned before Unity 3D was used as the game engine. In their terminology *GameObjects* are virtual objects that are placed in a *Scene*. If they are placed in the hierarchy of another GameObject, they will follow the translation and rotation of this parent.

To integrate the physical climbing wall into a VR experience, several steps have to be performed, which are described in more detail below. To begin, the location and configuration (i.e. the tilt of the wall as well as the position of the belt) has to be continuously monitored. For this, we used multiples Vive trackers to follow the frame of the climbing wall and custom hardware to measure the position of the belt. Afterward, a virtual model of the climbing wall and its holds has to be created. This includes tooling to digitize climbing holds and to align the virtual models according to their physical counterparts. As a third step, the virtual model from step one has to be aligned according to the data acquired in step two. Finally, a visual representation the user's hands and feet has to be integrated into the VE.



Figure 8.9: Vive tracker mounts with integrated damping

8.5.1.1 Monitoring the Configuration of the Climbing Wall

To represent the physical climbing wall in a VE, its configuration (i.e. position of the wall itself, slant, and position of the belt) has to be tracked. The position and tilt of the wall was acquired by mounting three Vive trackers on the border of the frame: two on the top of the frame in equal height and one in the bottom left of the frame. To keep the trackers in place on the frame, we designed custom mounts that feature a quick release mechanism (see Figure 8.9) and flexible dampers to reduce vibration during movement of the belt and change of tilt (see Figure 8.9). This should mitigate possible sensor drift¹¹.

The three Vive trackers are used to align the virtual climbing surface to its physical counterpart. To achieve this automatically, we used the process described in the iteration above: three or more points that are easily identifiable on the physical wall as well as on

¹⁰ https://umtl.cs.uni-saarland.de/research/projects/infinitywall.html

¹¹ https://tinyurl.com/sn6tjeyy



Figure 8.10: We designed a spring-loaded arm that presses a wheel onto the belt of the climbing wall. A rotary encoder mounted to the wheel measures the rotation while a reed switch detects the start of a new revolution of the belt by means of a single magnet glued to the belt.

the virtual model are obtained and by means of Singular Value Decomposition, the optimal rotation and translation is found to align the corresponding points. Running this algorithm continuously will render the virtual frame at the correct position and slant. While the exact position of the trackers is not important, as long as the triangle formed by the trackers is not an isosceles triangle. This is due to the process of aligning the 3D model of the frame with the physical world.

To obtain the three points on the virtual model, the climbing wall is brought to an upright position, perpendicular to the floor with the trackers attached. While running the Unity editor, a (later invisible) cuboid *(belt container)* is manually aligned to the plane that is held by the position of the three trackers. Within the hierarchy of this cuboid, reference points in form of GameObjects are placed for each tracker. Additionally, the cuboid will later on hold the model of the belt itself with its climbing holds. With this, we have a virtual model of the frame with three reference points that spatially correspond to the physical climbing wall. To address the individual Vive trackers, we used the Vive Input Utility Unity package¹². First trials have shown that placing the two Vive Lighthouses in front and next to the climbing wall and one mounted on the ceiling pointing towards the floor results in a robust tracking of all trackers and the HMD. The Lighthouse mounted on the ceiling allows for both arms pointing upwards while climbing, which would usually result in covering too many sensors of the HMD that could be captured solely by two lighthouses to the left and right of the climber.

After having established the spatial configuration of the frame, the position of the belt has to be monitored. While the Climbstation has a machine-readable interface, the resolution of the belt distance is rather coarse (approx. 5cm per tick), which does not allow for a precise representation in VR. To overcome this issue, we designed and 3D printed a frame holding a

¹² https://tinyurl.com/54jhrtpe

spring-loaded wheel that presses on the belt of the climbing wall (see Figure 8.10). A rotary encoder (WISAMIC 600p/r) driven by a Wemos D1 Mini was attached to the wheel to read out the rotations. To reduce drift induced by slipping of the wheel and also to introduce a zero position, a small magnet was glued to the belt which is detected by a reed switch. The current tick count of the rotary encoder and status of the reed switch is printed to the serial output every 16*ms* which is in turn consumed by the Unity application. To convert ticks to meters, an initial calibration has to be performed once for the setup. This is done by mounting a Vive tracker to the belt, with which the distance traveled between two fixed but arbitrary points can be meassured. Simultaneously recording the tick count of the rotary encoder allows for calculating a fixed scaling factor to convert from ticks to meters.



Figure 8.11: We used an open source photogrammetry rig that allows one to take a set of pictures from an object from different angles. These pictures were used in Meshroom to reconstruct 3D models of the climbing holds.

8.5.1.2 Modeling the Climbing Wall

While the belt of the climbing wall can be modeled as a simple plane or cuboid, the climbing holds need a more sophisticated representation. Climbing holds come in different shapes and sizes, ranging from tiny footholds with the size of a matchbox, holds that can only accommodate the tip of a finger, to large holds that can be grabbed with the climber's whole hand. The holds are mounted with bolts that are screwed into existing threads integrated into the belt of the climbing wall. To prepare the climber in the VR for the upcoming holds, the virtual models should allow for an assessment of the holds' topology before grabbing it. This reasoning is based on feedback from preliminary experiments in which only very low fidelity models were used. Using these rough models resulted in the climber trying to grab the hold and immediately readjusting their grip since the visual representation did not match the actual physics of the hold. We used an open source turntable¹³ design to acquire pictures with a DSLR camera of the individual climbing holds which we then used to create

¹³ https://openscan.eu/pages/openscan-classic

3D models via photogrammetry (see Figure 8.11). Meshroom¹⁴ was used for the creation of the 3D models. After cleaning the resulting model from artifacts and the turntable base, we reduced the number of polygons using Instant Meshes[109], followed by a re-texturing of the now decimated model with Meshroom. The individual models were converted into pre-configured GameObjects with the origin placed on the ground plane and in the center of the bolthole.

To represent the climbing holds in the VR, a virtual belt in form of a cuboid is placed within the *belt container* and is moved according to the readout of the belt sensor described above. After each full rotation of the belt, it will reset itself to the initial (null) position. Within the hierarchy of this belt, the virtual holds need to be initially positioned. To facilitate this process, we implemented a simple editor (see Figure 8.12). Once the climbing wall has been set up (i.e. physical holds are already mounted), the procedure is as follows: First, the position of the physical hold has to be defined. This is done by placing the bottom of the Vive controller directly on the head of the bolt. A press on a button confirms this position. To obtain the position on the belt (remember: the origin of the virtual holds is located on its ground plane), the end of the Vive tracker is placed on the belt, next to the hold to obtain the exact plane of the belt. In doing so, the position of the thread is obtained. After establishing the base position of the hold to be placed, the user is guided through the process of selecting the corresponding virtual model of the climbing hold. Holds are grouped by color and can also be identified with their number that was established during the digitizing process. After selecting the corresponding virtual hold, the correct orientation of the hold can be set by rotating the Vive controller followed by a press of the trigger to confirm. Finally, the virtual hold is placed within the hierarchy of the virtual belt. To save the setup of the holds, the local position, local rotation, and hold ID are stored in a file.

8.5.2 Showcase Scenarios

To demonstrate the possible applications of the system, we implemented two initial showcase scenarios: a virtual representation of the rotating climbing wall in a virtual exhibition room (see Figure 8.13) and a skyscraper climbing simulator in a futuristic city (see Figure 8.13). In the exhibition room demo, we implemented a simple route editor to break the monotony given by the repeating belt. By default, the virtual world shows virtual representations of all physically present holds. The sequence of holds repeats every *pitch* of the belt (rougly every six meters). To break this monotony, using the route editor, holds' visibility can be determined for every pitch, resulting in a varied hold setup that spans extends beyond the physical belt length. Besides creating longer routes, this also allows for visualizing routes of differing difficulty. Routes sharing the same section of a wall is common practice in climbing gyms, with the difference being that holds that belong to a specific route are usually marked

¹⁴ https://alicevision.org/



Figure 8.12: We implemented a custom editor to match the virtual holds to their physical counterparts. Based on the physically mounted hold (top left), after registering the position (top right), the virtual model needs to be selected (bottom left), to finally adjust the rotation of the virtual (bottom right).

by the same color or colored tape next to the holds. Hiding holds that do not belong to the current route/repetition should improve the illusion of a long route and give a better user experience.

While the exhibition room showcase demonstrates the capability of replaying a custom route, a feeling of height is not induced since the climber is still displayed near the ground. To leverage the possibilities of VR, we implemented another showcase in which the climber scales a skyscraper in a futuristic city. For this, we attached the complete 3D model of the city to the belt GameObject. Whenever the belt moves down, the city is 'pushed down' as well, resulting in a feeling of ascension. With each new revolution, the city model is detached from the belt, the belt position is reset, and the city model is attached again. This allows for continuous climbing up the skyscraper. To decrease the risk of injury when stopping climbing, a piece of virtual floor is faded-in whenever the climber's feet approach the physical floor to bring back a sense of orientation. While we did not perform a full user study, informal trials have shown that climbing is easily possible, that the location of virtual climbing holds corresponds to the position of their physical counterparts, and that a feeling of height is induced in the skyscraper showcase.

The source code, documentation and CAD models of the project, including the two showcase scenarios, can be found online ¹⁵.

¹⁵ https://umtl-git.dfki.de/infinityclimb



Figure 8.13: The exhibition room scenario features a minimalistic representation of the climbing treadmill. Similar to climbing routes in a climbing gym, only a subset of the available holds will be displayed. This allows for a more varied climbing experience, albeit the repeating belt.

8.6 VIRTUAL REALITY CLIMBING WALLS AS A PLATFORM

8.6.1 Exploration of Novel Entertainment Experiences

Both the VR enabled static wall and the climbing treadmill have been extensively used in social events, visits of foreign research groups, or as outreach medium during open house days of the university. Furthermore, we used the rotating climbing wall as platform in a university course focusing on the development of exergames¹⁶. Small groups of students worked on different concepts revolving around the exergame aspect and including bystanders. As a result, the platform has been successfully used to teach concepts of locomotion in VR as well as multimodal user interfaces.

8.6.2 Initial Experiments on Perception

Using the static wall, we conducted first experiments on the importance of virtual hands and feet in VR climbing [135]. Motivated by observations during the early development of the first iteration of the prototype, we found that experienced climbers could climb while wearing a headset without seeing either hands or feet. In the study we tested different visual combinations (only hands, only feet, both, none) and collected qualitative feedback.

¹⁶ https://tinyurl.com/4j49muju



Figure 8.14: In the skyscraper scenario the climber is immersed into a futuristic city. In contrast to the exhibition room scenario, the climber will ascend a large skyscraper. The holds of one belt revolution are stitched together to allow continuous climbing.

The analysis of the results suggests taht visualizing feet is more critical than hands for an enjoyable and accurate VR climbing experience.

8.6.3 Future Research Opportunities

Having a robust platform now allows for different research opportunities ranging from more indepth perception experiments or the investigation of novel feedback methods that defy physical restrictions of the real world.

8.6.3.1 Perception

As demonstrated in the skyscraper showcase, the sensation of (extreme) heights can be simulated. This could be used to explore new methods for acrophobia or fear of heights treatment [59], investigate height perception in VR climbing [202], or in general to simulate other tasks in (extreme) heights (e.g. [48]). Furthermore, similar to redirected touching [15], redirected grabbing of climbing holds or the effects of overhang perception could be studied in psycho physical experiments. Combining techniques such as redirected grabbing and the possibility of the climbstation to programmatically change the tilt of the wall could allow climbing popular outdoor climbing routes that were previously digitized with a drone, similar to [236]. Tilting the wall also allows creating interesting shifts of perception by using two different tile angles for the physical and virtual wall. When the physical wall is tilted less than the virtual wall, this might result in a feeling of increased performance

since visually the climber is scaling a steep overhang will in reality just a slight negativ incline is rendered. This might result in so-called virtual performance augmentation [106] giving the climber the illusion of greater capabilities than they actually have, ultimately resulting in a hightend confidence.

8.6.3.2 Novel Feedback Methods

Using VR allows rendering feedback that would not be feasible due to the physical consraints of the real world.

3D AVATARS Similar to the life-size projection investigated in Chapter 6, a 3D avatar demonstrating climbing movements could be displayed in the virtual environment. Besides overcomming the issue of occluding the projection from behind the climber, the visualization would be upgraded to a three-dimensional one, allowing for better observations of the trainer's movement such as shifting of the weight or twisting of the upper body or legs. Similar to the work by Chua et al. [34], the visualization could include views that show both, the trainee and trainer from different perspectives. This could include a side view, where the climbing wall is replicated to the left and right of the climber or even a mirrored approach where the climbing wall is rendered translucent. Here, the trainee would see the trainer facing them, similar to the mirror metaphor seen in *YouMove* [10] or other training systems for dancing [18, 55, 149].

FLOATING DISPLAYS AND VISUAL AUGMENTATIONS Floating displays or other forms of augmentations could indicate the next, optimal climbing hold. Besides the locations, these augmentations could also give insight about the type of hold which is not always visible when observing from below. This would allow the climbers to prepare themselves for a hold that only allows to place the tips of the fingers. Other visuals could indicate where to shift center of gravity. The use of VR allows placing these indicators strategically within the climber's field of view to provide real-time assistance. Furthermore, it allows altering the representation of the reality by removing elements like holds from the wall or adding new details like weather conditions, animals, or falling rocks in the IVE which could be used to safely experience dangerous situations.

SPATIAL AUDIO Having the head spatially registered in the virtual environment via the HMD allows rendering spatial audio that guides climbers toward specific holds or alerts them to potential errors in their movements. For example, if a climber's foot is misplaced, a subtle sound could be emitted from the foot's location, prompting an adjustment without requiring visual confirmation. *Audio breadcrumps* could be placed along a virtual route that lead the climber sequentially from hold to hold. Here, the holds would emit a specific sound, indicating how it should be used, e.g. with the left hand or right foot.

8.7 CONCLUSION

In this chapter, we presented the iterative development that integrates staic climbing walls as well as climbing treadmills into a virtual environment. We gave insights in how to efficiently create virtual models of climbing walls that are robust enough to be used as haptic proxy when climbing on them while being immersed by wearing an HMD. Furhter, a calibration method has been proposed and published online ¹⁷ to align both, climbing walls and virtual hands and feet that can be used beyond the application of VR climbing experiences. The feasability and robustness of the system have been demonstrated in informal trials. Looking ahead, these systems could serve as platforms for exploring future research opportunities, including the study of percpetional aspects and novel feedback methods.

8.8 CONTRIBUTION TO THE RESEARCH QUESTIONS

RESEARCH QUESTION 3 This chapter contributes to the research question by presenting a VR climbing system that serves as a foundational platform for future research. With the focus of this chapter being set on the technical implementation, the platforms presented in this chapter introduces key capabilities that enable the exploration and evaluation of novel feedback strategies. By integrating robust tracking of hands and feet and accurate spatial alignment of physical and virtual climbing walls, the platform could be usder for implementing and testing novel visual, auditory, and haptic feedback modalities. With this, feedback system can be devleoped that decouple physical constraints from experimental design. For example, as shown in Chapter 6, projections have the inherent characteristic that a shadow from the climber hides visual information. By overcoming these physical constraints, the system allows for the exploration of novel feedback mechanisms, such as virtual 3D trainers or floating displays, which would be impossible in real-world settings. Furthermore, having a more computerized environment also facilitates replicable and controlled experimental studies. This can be achieved by automatically rendering a cue at the exact same time between participants or recording performance relevant results through tracking data from headsets, trackers or the climbing wall itself. With this, the platform presented lays the groundwork future exploration of novel feedback strategies, in ways not feasible with physical tools alone.

How could computer-supported assistive systems communicate feedback and instructions to athletes during training?

¹⁷ https://github.com/felixkosmalla/unity-vive-reality-mapper
Part IV

CONCLUSION

9

GENERAL CONCLUSION

In this final chapter, we conclude this dissertation. We start with a summary of the works presented aiming at providing building blocks for future computer-supported assistive system. Then we frame and outline the combined contributions to the research questions posed in Chapter 2. Finally, we consider the limitations of our approach and describe potential future work.

9.1 SUMMARY AND CONTRIBUTION

To ground the artifacts and systems presented in this thesis, in Chapter 3 we built an understanding of the movement learning process and related work. In Section 3.1 we started with a presentation of different memory models and how motor memories are developed by considering various stage based models of skill acquisition. We noted that while the individual stages vary across the skill acquisition models, they can be aligned on a scale ranging from novice to expert. With a focus on the early stages of learning, we introduced different temporalities of feedback, identifying pre, during, and post performance as time points of interest for the artifacts of this thesis. Then, in Section 3.2, we gave an overview of feedback systems for movement learning while maintaining a center of attention to movements in sports but also touch aspects of rehabilitation. Here, we categorized systems based on their primary output modality such as auditory, tactile, and visual feedback. We found that assistive systems for sports show potential to improve movement guidance through feedback, however, their effectiveness depends heavily on the context and complexity of the targeted sport. While some feedback modalities and also the time of feedback shine in specific scenarios, this might not be the case in different contexts, especially when applying insights from simple tasks to complex skills [243]. With this, we highlighted the need for more research targeted at novel feedback methods tailored to underexplored dynamic and complex sports like rock climbing and slacklining. To do this, we further investigated the specifics of both rock climbing and slacklining in Section 3.3. This included looking at the origins of the sports, their motivational drivers and how these sports are practiced today by a broad audience. We ended each section with an overview on past Human Computer Interaction research in the context of both fields, opening up the floor for opportunities for assistive systems.

In the subsequent chapters, we presented the artifacts, tools, and systems with their accompanying studies. These can be aligned in a space that is spanned by the previously identified feedback dimensions *Time of Feedback* and *Information Bandwidth* (see Figure 9.1).



Figure 9.1: The artifacts presented in this thesis aligned in a space considering *Time of Feedback* and *Information Bandwidth* (see Section 3.2.6). Artifacts outlined with a dotted line represent technical contributions, while the others provide empirical insights.

In the following we will frame those artifacts and tools within this space, going from low information bandwidth to systems that convey feedback with a high information density.

Chapter 5 describes the investigation of feedback methods applied *during* rock climbing performances that can convey *low bandwidth* information such as a notification sent from the belayer, a cue in which direction to move next, or a simple, possibly automated reminder to pause and plan the next move. To do this, we implemented an online survey system that allowed participants to rate individual body parts in regard to the appropriateness to place a wearable device there. Additionally, participants could indicate the estimated perception of audio, visual, or tactile cues broadcasted from a wearable device during the climbing performance. The online study resulted in the design decision to implement a wrist-wearable-device to send out visual and tactile notifications in combination with head worn, bone-conducting headphones which were used to play audio cues. We conducted a study in a climbing gym to evaluate three feedback methods in a within-subject experiment. Consistent with related work, our results indicate that visual notifications delivered via the wrist are unsuitable as a real-time notification channel during climbing. This is evidenced by the slowest response times, the highest error rates, and the most missed notifications. In contrast, both audible and vibro-tactile feedback proved effective for delivering real-time notifications during climbing.

Chapter 7 complements the *Low Information Bandwidth* region with a toolkit for rapid prototyping of smart insoles that can assist *during* a performance. We demonstrated that with a minimal technical setup using readily available force sensitive sensors and a microcontroller a large variety of gait or foot pressure related events can be detected. An extended version of the toolkit was successfully used in a MobileHCI 2017 tutorial [42] on wearable computing in sports.

Going forward, we explored approaches to convey feedback with a *High Information Bandwidth*. In Chapter 4 we studied the design and implementation of an interactive slackline training assistant that guided participants through a set of training lessons derived from literature. The system was designed to give assistive, actionable feedback *during* the performance. Movements of the participants were captured with a Kinect v2, fed into the fully body gesture recognizer of the Kinect SDK to generate real-time guidance. Visual elements and textual cues were used to relay feedback with a *high information content*. *Before* the individual exercises participants were presented with both textual and video instructions. A performance review was presented to the participants *after* the performance giving an overview about the quality of movement and timing aspects. In a between-subject user-study, we compared learning basic slackline skills (e.g. walking on a slackline) using the system to the classical approach of a human trainer instructing the participants. Although both groups improved significantly before and after the training, we could not show a significant difference between the two approaches.

Continuing in Chapter 6, we investigated different visualization approaches for real-time expert modelling in rock climbing. For this, we employed different forms of augmented

reality that used projections and augmented reality glasses to display both, an optimal movement and the trainees' performance, in the reference frame of a climbing wall, to the participant. The optimal movements in form of samples video recordings represent guidance with a *high information bandwidth* and showed the utilization of four distinct climbing techniques. A user study explored the advantages and disadvantages of each visualization in which we analyzed video recordings of pre- and post-recordings of the trials, complemented with semi-structured interviews. We found that none of the visualization techniques excelled in every aspect of guiding through a movement. Instead, we proposed a hybrid approach that combines multiple projection techniques that dynamically adapt the users current needs in real-time.

Chapter 8 explores rock climbing in mixed realities. We present the iterative development of a virtual reality rock climbing system that allows users to climb on a physical rock climbing wall by being immersed in a virtual environment through a head mounted display. With this platform, we envision multiple usage scenarios that are driven by research, training, or entertainment aspects. Using virtual reality allows for the decoupling of physical constraints from experimental design. This enables to investigate feedback systems that would not be easily feasible such as floating displays in space or trainer avatars that are perfectly aligned with the trainees body. Within this chapter, we present the evolution of a VR rock climbing system starting with climbing on a static wall with only a visualization of the climbers hands, to being able to climb on rock climbing treadmill with visualizations of both hands and feet. While no complete user study was conducted, informal trials have shown the feasibility and robustness of the system, leading to a seminar at Saarland University in which students had the opportunity to develop games using this platform. We concluded that chapter with possible future research directions of real-time feedback systems.

9.1.1 Major Contributions to the Research Questions

The research questions posed in Section 2.3 revolve around the foundational aspects of the conceptual idea of the Ultimate Assistive System. As mentioned in the beginning, it remains an open question how such a system will be achievable in the foreseeable future. However, by addressing these research questions, we aim to contribute to groundwork necessary for developing such a system. The answers to these research questions are not derived from a single study or chapter but rather from a combination of findings and experiences gained through the development and investigations of the former. Each chapter provides insights that, when considered together, form cohesive answers to the research questions posed. While the findings of the studies are explicitly valid for the sports of rock climbing and slacklining, generalized findings are formulated as answers to the research questions to inform the design of future systems and studies. In the following, we present those answers.

RQ 1: What are factors influencing the acceptance and willingness of athletes to use a computer-supported assistive system for sports training?

- Assistive systems should offer autonomy, reduce social pressure, and integrate seamlessly into training routines without disrupting movement. Chapter 4, Chapter 6
- Playful, engaging interfaces and structured, iterative learning approaches support motivation.

Chapter 4

• Athlete preferences should be taken into account in regard to on-body device placement.

Chapter 5

In an ideal world, a computer-supported assistive system would not be perceivable by an athlete, unless necessary. Perception happens, for example, when the system gives feedback using one or more modalities, such as vibration or an audio or visual cue. For wearable systems, this issue becomes even more pronounced. Depending on the form factor of the individual components of the system, devices can hinder the movement or be uncomfortable. With **RQ 1** we aimed to investigate factors that influence the acceptance and willingness of athletes to use an assistive system for sports training. During our studies, we found that participants appreciated the sense of autonomy that assistive systems entail (see Chapter 4). Using such a system could make the training schedule more independent, because, for example, no appointments with personal trainers need to be scheduled or met. Furthermore, these systems allow practicing on the users' own pace. In Chapter 4, participants also stated that playful, engaging interfaces that structure the individual lessons into manageable pieces of new movements could help them to stay motivated during a training schedule. Involving athletes early into the design process allowed to gain insights into sports specific characteristics, as seen in the online tool to assess the quality of body positions for wearable devices. Results showed that even positions that might initially seem impractical, such as near joints or other restrictive areas, could be tolerated if the perceived benefit of the device was strong enough. We used these insights to design output devices for rock climbing that balanced the devices' ability to convey feedback with being minimally obtrusive and safe to use (see Chapter 5). This goes in line with research promoting co-design in rock climbing [152, 153].

RQ 2: What are effective methods for tracking and assessing movements to inform real-time feedback development and testing in a sports context?

- Low-cost sensors and microcontrollers can support the rapid prototyping and iterative development of assistive systems for sports.
 Chapter 7
- Consumer-level tools provide adequate precision to study feedback methods through simplified movement tracking.
 Chapter 4

To contribute to future research we dedicated **RQ 2** to the question of to prototype software and hardware to gain insights into the effectiveness of in-situ feedback methods. While gold standards such as medical grade optical tracking systems such as Optitrack or Vicon result in an excellent representation of human movements, they require a high degree of instrumentation of both the environment and the participant, sometimes including cumbersome calibration procedures. This results in a more complicated study setup, longer preparation for the participants and even an influence to the perception of the participant in regard to the complexity of the assistive system. In this thesis, we show how the use of consumer grade soft- and hardware such as the Microsoft Kinect v2 can be used as viable input to generate in situ feedback for slackline training (see Chapter 4). Although we found situations in which tracking was not optimal, with a careful design of lessons, these restrictions could be circumvented. Further, in Chapter 7 we demonstrated how low-cost pressure sensitive sensors, readily available microcontrollers, and cardboard cutouts could be used to prototype smart insoles. The viability of this approach was shown by offering a tutorial in which participants were introduced how to set up such a system and implement simplified feedback based on gait. This approach reduces entry barriers for new researchers for conducting studies and allows gathering insights from real-world applications.

RQ 3: How could computer-supported assistive systems communicate feedback and instructions to athletes during training?

- Positioning feedback within the athlete's natural focus enhances real-time movement adjustments.
 Chapter 4, Chapter 6
- Mixed-Reality environments offer potential for flexible and controlled setups, enabling novel methods of feedback delivery and training. Chapter 8

RQ 3 investigated strategies for effectively communicating feedback and instructions to athletes during training, focusing on the integration of feedback into the natural flow of the activity. Across the different applications considered, we found that feedback should be delivered in ways that align with the athlete's focus and environmental constraints. The systems introduced in Chapter 4 and Chapter 6 presented the feedback in positions were the focus of the athlete naturally converges. In the slacklining system, a large projection was placed in front of the participants balancing on a slackline. The natural gaze during this activity is the front, thus visual feedback indicators, such as a simplified mirror-like representation of the user and instructional elements were laid out in an easily perceivable fashion. Similarly, projected video images were placed into the participants sight while mastering a climbing route. The projections were placed towards the natural gaze, adapted for each route to be climbed, allowing to stay focussed when grabbing the next handhold. A Google Glass, showing the participant form behind, overlaid with an optimal solution showed to be ineffective since the focal point of the eye had to be adjusted from the wall to the display of the glasses. Related to that, the wrist-based visual cues introduced in Chapter 5 during climbing posed a similar problem when the device was not in the sight of the participant, e.g. when looking down to adjust foot placement. Chapter 8 presents the implementation of a platform to realize mixed reality climbing experiences on physical rock climbing walls, both stationary and rotating. We argue that these technologies allow for the design of flexible, controlled environments where technology induced constraints or physical limitations in real-world setups can be mitigated. For example, drawbacks such as occlusion of lize-size projections during climbing (see Chapter 6) can be solved by *digitally* projecting directly onto the texture of a virtual wall or using 3D ghost avatars as seen in Section 3.2. Furthermore, different novel feedback elements such as floating displays, augmenting indicators or spatial audio could be investigated to eventually inform the design of real-world applications.

9.2 LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE WORK

The work discussed in this dissertation has certain limitations, offering potential areas for enhancement in future studies.

Limited Sample Size and Study Duration

A key limitation of the studies presented in this thesis are the restricted sample sizes, which may have masked significant differences in participant performance when comparing instructions of a human trainer and the assistive systems (see Chapters 4 & 6).

While we could show that in both cases the performance of the participants improved, future studies with larger participant groups might uncover significant differences in performance. This could provide insights into the relative effectiveness of human- versus system-instructed training.

Additionally, as discussed in the first part of this thesis (see Section 3.1.5), the systems and their evaluations focussed only on the early stages of learning, without investigating longterm retention. It is uncertain whether the findings made from the user studies conducted can be applied to later episodes of the learning progress. Although we compared participant's performances before and after trials when no augmented feedback was given (see Chapter 4 and Chapter 6), we did not conduct any longitudinal studies. In a literature review by Sigrist et al. [207], the authors give an extensive review about augmented feedback in motor learning, emphasizing that especially for complex tasks, concurrent visual feedback has predominantly been reported to be effective. This goes in line with our findings. However, Sigrist et al. summarize that the performance gain which is build up in the acquisition phase is lost in retention test. This is explained by the guidance effect [8] which states that continuous feedback during a learning task builds up a dependency on the feedback. Future research should investigate the long-term effects of the feedback methods proposed in this thesis while addressing the guidance effect. Countermeasures such as gradually reducing feedback intensity, as seen with faded feedback techniques [240], could help mitigate dependency on feedback.

Considering Intrapersonal Traits

The studies evaluating the assistive systems introduced in this thesis did not account for individual traits or characteristics of the participants.

Past research has shown that the ability to perform and learn new motor skills varies considerably between individuals [9]. Reasons for that might stem from different cognitive capabilities [119] or other physiological factors such as movement-to-movement variability [242]. Future studies could address this limitation and explore how integrating intrapersonal differences into assistive systems might enhance their effectiveness [58]. As a result, models could be developed to capture individual preferences, cognitive abilities, or motivational factors. Such models would then enable the design of personalized augmented feedback systems.

Considering Additional Input Modalities

The input modalities of the systems presented in this are limited to movement aspects of the participants, excluding other physiological factors.

In future work, these additional input modalities could include eye-tracking, or other psychological responses such as heart rate variability, galvanic skin response, or electromyography. Eye-tracking has been used in the past to detect uncertainty [26, 87], such as moments when an individual hesitates or struggles to decide on an action. A computer-supported assistive system would detect those moments and adapt the feedback accordingly, by e.g. in rock climbing prominently highlighting an area of interest such as a small foothold that otherwise might have been missed. Similarly, physiological signals such as blood pressure, heart rate variability or galvanic skin response could indicate stress or cognitive load [66, 168, 205]. Using this knowledge an assistive system might adjust the intensity of the feedback to avoid overwhelming the user. Furthermore, muscle activation patterns recorded via electromyography could be used to detect effort levels or fatigue [186]. Real-time feedback could prompt the users to reduce workout intensity or suggest another exercise that induces less stress on the body. Using these physiological indicators in combination with movement data could result in a feedback system that respond to the user's needs in a more holistic way.

Considering Additional Output Modalities

While in Chapter 4 and Chapter 6 we mostly focussed on visual feedback, in Chapter 5 we also investigated tactile and audio notifications in addition to visual cues. This limits the output modalities investigated in this thesis to visual, auditive and tactile feedback.

Future work could broaden the scope of output modalities, for example, by utilizing methods like electronic muscle stimulation, robotics, verbalized audio instructions, and mixed reality. Electronic muscle stimulation or robotics could be used to provide physical assistance (see Section 3.2.2), mimicking the interventions provided by a human. For example, a common guidance technique in climbing is to guide dynamic movements to demonstrate to the trainee how a movement should "feel". This could be used as inspiration for novel guidance techniques. Similar to the works of Ramsay and Chang [187], automatically generated verbalized instructions could guide athletes into the right movement or position.

Since hearing does not play a large role in rock climbing or slacklining, the use of this channel could be a suitable complement to the modalities explored in this thesis.

In Chapter 8, we proposed a virtual reality rock climbing system using a head mounted display. Here, we concluded with a series of future research directions that could leverage the visualization options offered by a VR system. With the current advancements of augmented reality headsets, findings of past research could be reevaluated on current hardware, integrating them into novel feedback methods. While VR can provide fully immersive training environments, AR offers the potential for context-aware, in-situ feedback overlaid directly onto the user's environment. This would ultimately enhance the realism of the feedback and possible resolve technical restrictions such as a narrow field of view as offered by current virtual reality headsets.

Expanding to Other Sports and Rehabilitation

The findings presented in this thesis are explicitly valid for the sports of rock climbing and slacklining. While addressing the research questions, we generalized some of these specific findings to make them applicable to future systems beyond the studied sports. However, further research is required to account for the unique characteristics of individual sports and movements. This includes the exploration of other sports as well as applications in the context of rehabilitation. In this area, computer-assistive systems could support patients in independently performing exercises and adhering to their training schedules, which remains a challenge [32] in current rehabilitation.

Integrating computer-assistive systems into rehabilitation programs could help reduce the burden on the healthcare system while complementing personal physical rehabilitation provided by physiotherapists. Part V

APPENDIX

a

SLACKLINE SYSTEM

The following sections presents the questionnaires used in the study of the Slackline System as described in Chapter 4.

A.1 DEMOGRAPHIC QUESTIONNAIRE

Question 8 was only presented to participants training with the Slackline System.

- 1. Participant number: _____
- 2. Gender: Male ____ Female ____
- 3. Height: _____ cm
- 4. Age: _____ years old
- 5. Weight: _____ kg
- 6. How often have you tried slacklining?
 - Never
 - Sometimes (e.g., 1-2 times)
 - Intermediate (e.g., 3-10 times)
 - Advanced (e.g., over 10 times)
- 7. Last contact with slacklining:
 - Never
 - 1 month ago
 - 2-6 months ago
 - 6-12 months ago
 - Over a year ago
- 8. Experience with interactive devices (Kinect, Wii, PlayStation Move, etc.):
 - None
 - Beginner (e.g., tried 1-2 times)
 - Intermediate (e.g., played at a friend's house)
 - Advanced (e.g., owning such a device)

A.2 PHYSICAL ACTIVITY, EXERCISE AND SPORT QUESTIONNAIRE

We used a tra	nslated version	of the Physica	l Activity,	Exercise	and Sport	Questionnaire
(Bewegungs- 1	und Sportaktivit	ät Fragebogen	- BSA-F) b	y Fuchs e	t al. [72].	

	~							•	
в	S	А-	QI	Jes	STIC	n	na	Ir	e
	-								<u> </u>

Participant 1/2

Q1 Are you employed, studying, or in an apprenticeship (also homemaker)?

- Yes (continue with Q2) No (continue with Q3)
- Q2 Your job involves...

	None	Sometimes	Mostly	Always
sitting activities				
some activities				
intensive activities				

Q3 On <u>how many days and how long</u> have you practiced the following activities in the <u>last 4 weeks</u>?

	on days	ca min/day	None
Walking to work			
Walking to the supermarket			
Riding by bike to work			
Riding bike for other purposes			
Go for a walk			
Physically demanding homework (cleaning, tyding up, etc.)			
Physically demanding care work (maintaining kids or care recipient)			

Q4 On how many days and how long have you climbed stairs in the last 4 weeks?

on	days	са	floors/day	None	

		Participant 2/2
Q5 Have you practiced sport	t activities in the last 4 week	<u>s</u> ?
Yes (continue with Q6)	No (finished)	
Q6 Which sport activities ha	ve you practiced?	
А	В	с
I have practiced activity <u>A</u> in the <u>last 4 weeks</u> for	I have practiced activity B in the last 4 weeks for	I have practiced activity <u>C</u> in the <u>last 4 weeks</u> for
times	times	times
and each time for	and each time for	and each time for
minutes	minutes	minutes

A.3 LATERAL PREFERENCE QUESTIONNAIRE

The lateral preference questionnaire was taken from [38]. Questions 14 was adapted to account for technological development while question 16 was updated for simplicity. Both questions concern the lateral preference of the ears.

- 14. Original: Into which ear would you place the earphone of a transistor radio? Updated: Onto which ear would you hold your phone if someone was calling?
- 16. Original: Imagine a small box resting on a table. This box contains a small clock. Which ear would you press against the box to find out if the clock was ticking? Updated: Which ear would you press against a box on a table with a small clock within, to find out if the clock is ticking?

A.4 GUIDING QUESTIONS OF THE SEMI-STRUCTURED INTERVIEW

The third block was only discussed with participants that used the Slackline System.

1. General questions about the learning method

- a) How was your general experience with this training method?
- b) What did you like the least?
- c) What did you like the most?
- d) Would you use this method and why?

2. Application scenarios

- a) Could you think of any other application scenario for exactly this training method with the slacklining approach?
- b) Could you think of any other sport activities, than slacklining, that could fit in this method?

3. User Interface / System Feedback Evaluation

- a) What did you like the most about the system?
- b) What was most frustrating / disturbed you?
- c) What would you change?
- d) How would you describe the system in one sentence?

b

INSOLE TOOLKIT

The following sections present the implementation details to the insole toolkit described in Chapter 7.



Figure b.1: Wiring (top) and schematic (bottom) of the ad-hoc smart insole

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Linda Adams. Learning a new skill is easier said than done. 2011. URL: https://www. gordontraining.com/free-workplace-articles/learning-a-new-skill-is-easier-saidthan-done/.
- [2] Shashi Agarwal. "Cardiovascular benefits of exercise." In: International Journal of General Medicine (2012), p. 541. DOI: 10.2147/ijgm.s30113.
- [3] Amin Ahmadi, David Rowlands, and Daniel Arthur James. "Towards a wearable device for skill assessment and skill acquisition of a tennis player during the first serve." In: *Sports Technology* 2.3-4 (2009), pp. 129–136. DOI: 10.1080/19346182.2009. 9648510.
- [4] Rami Aladdin and Paul Kry. "Static Pose Reconstruction with an Instrumented Bouldering Wall." In: Proceedings of the 18th ACM symposium on Virtual reality software and technology. VRST'12. ACM. 2012, pp. 177–184. DOI: 10.1145/2407336. 2407369.
- [5] A.U. Alahakone and S.M.N.Arosha Senanayake. "Vibrotactile feedback systems: Current trends in rehabilitation, sports and information display." In: 2009 IEEE/ASME International Conference on Advanced Intelligent Mechatronics. AIM'09. IEEE. 2009, pp. 1148–1153. DOI: 10.1109/aim.2009.5229741.
- [6] Swamy Ananthanarayan, Miranda Sheh, Alice Chien, Halley Profita, and Katie Siek. "Designing Wearable Interfaces for Knee Rehabilitation." In: Proceedings of the 8th International Conference on Pervasive Computing Technologies for Healthcare. PervasiveHealth'14. ICST. 2014. DOI: 10.4108/icst.pervasivehealth.2014.254932.
- [7] David I Anderson, Richard A Magill, Anthony M Mayo, and Kylie A Steel. "Enhancing motor skill acquisition with augmented feedback." In: *Skill acquisition in sport*. Routledge. 2019, pp. 3–19. ISBN: 9781351189750.
- [8] David I Anderson, Richard A Magill, Hiroshi Sekiya, and Greg Ryan. "Support for an Explanation of the Guidance Effect in Motor Skill Learning Support for an Explanation of the Guidance Effect in Motor Skill Learning." In: *Journal of motor behavior* 37.3 (2005), pp. 231–238. DOI: 10.3200/JMBR.37.3.231-238.
- [9] David I. Anderson, Keith R. Lohse, Thiago Costa Videira Lopes, and A. Mark Williams.
 "Individual differences in motor skill learning: Past, present and future." In: *Human Movement Science* 78 (2021), p. 102818. DOI: 10.1016/j.humov.2021.102818.

- [10] Fraser Anderson, Tovi Grossman, Justin Matejka, and George Fitzmaurice. "YouMove: Enhancing Movement Training with an Augmented Reality Mirror." In: *Proceedings* of the 26th annual ACM symposium on User interface software and technology. UIST'13. ACM. 2013, pp. 311–320. DOI: 10.1145/2501988.2502045.
- [11] Jan Anlauff, Jeremy R. Cooperstock, and Joyce Fung. "Augmented feedback for learning single-legged stance on a slackline." In: *2013 International Conference on Virtual Rehabilitation*. ICVR'13. IEEE. 2013, pp. 162–163. DOI: 10.1109/icvr.2013. 6662104.
- [12] Hayley Ashburn. *How to slackline!* How To Climb Series. Falcon Guides. 2013. ISBN: 9780762795956.
- [13] Richard C Atkinson and Richard M Shiffrin. "Human memory: A proposed system and its control processes." In: *Psychology of learning and motivation*. Vol. 2. Elsevier. 1968, pp. 89–195. DOI: 10.1016/S0079-7421(08)60422-3.
- [14] Raman K Attri. The Models of Skill Acquisition and Expertise Development: A Quick Reference of Summaries. Speed To Proficiency Research: S2Pro©. 2019. ISBN: 9789811189883.
- [15] Mahdi Azmandian, Mark Hancock, Hrvoje Benko, Eyal Ofek, and Andrew D. Wilson.
 "Haptic Retargeting: Dynamic Repurposing of Passive Haptics for Enhanced Virtual Reality Experiences." In: *Proceedings of the 2016 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '16. ACM. 2016, pp. 1968–1979. DOI: 10.1145/2858036. 2858226.
- [16] Alan Baddeley. "Working memory." In: Current Biology 20.4 (2010), R136–R140. DOI: 10.1016/j.cub.2009.12.014.
- [17] Scott Balcom. Walk the Line: The Art of Balance and the Craft of Slackline. Slack Daddy Press. 2005. ISBN: 9780976485001.
- [18] Ricardo R. Barioni, Willams Costa, Alessandra Aleluia, and Veronica Teichrieb.
 "BalletVR: a Virtual Reality System for Ballet Arm Positions Training." In: 21st Symposium on Virtual and Augmented Reality. SVR'19. IEEE. 2019, pp. 10–16. DOI: 10.1109/SVR.2019.00018.
- [19] Marit Bentvelzen, Gian-Luca Savino, Jasmin Niess, Judith Masthoff, and Paweł W. Wozniak. "Tailor My Zwift: How to Design for Amateur Sports in the Virtual World." In: *Proceedings of the ACM on Human-Computer Interaction* 6.MHCI (2022), pp. 1–23. DOI: 10.1145/3546751.
- [20] Joanna Bergstrom-Lehtovirta, Antti Oulasvirta, and Stephen Brewster. "The Effects of Walking Speed on Target Acquisition on a Touchscreen Interface." In: Proceedings of the 13th International Conference on Human Computer Interaction with Mobile Devices and Services. MobileHCI '11. ACM. 2011, pp. 143–146. DOI: 10.1145/2037373. 2037396.

- [21] Marta M. N. Bieńkiewicz, Lionel Bringoux, Franck Buloup, Matthew Rodger, Cathy Craig, and Christophe Bourdin. "The Limitations of Being a Copycat: Learning Golf Putting Through Auditory and Visual Guidance." In: *Frontiers in Psychology* 10 (2019). DOI: 10.3389/fpsyg.2019.00092.
- [22] A. S. Billis, E. I. Konstantinidis, C. Mouzakidis, M. N. Tsolaki, C. Pappas, and P. D. Bamidis. "A Game-Like Interface for Training Seniors' Dynamic Balance and Coordination." In: (2010), pp. 691–694. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-13039-7_174.
- [23] María Blanca, Rafael Alarcón, Jaume Arnau, Roser Bono, and Rebecca Bendayan.
 "Non-normal data: Is ANOVA still a valid option?" In: *Psicothema* 4.29 (2017), pp. 552–557. DOI: 10.7334/psicothema2016.383.
- [24] Eva Boyer, Raymond G Miltenberger, Catherine Batsche, Victoria Fogel, and Linda LeBlanc. "Video Modeling by Experts with Video Feedback to Enhance Gymnastics skills." In: *Journal of applied behavior analysis* 42.4 (2009), pp. 855–860. DOI: 10.1901/ jaba.2009.42-855.
- [25] Martin M Broadwell. "Teaching for learning (XVI)." In: The Gospel Guardian 20.41 (1969), pp. 1–3. URL: https://edbatista.typepad.com/files/teaching-for-learningmartin-broadwell-1969-conscious-competence-model.pdf.
- [26] Tad T. Brunyé and Aaron L. Gardony. "Eye tracking measures of uncertainty during perceptual decision making." In: *International Journal of Psychophysiology* 120 (2017), pp. 60–68. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2017.07.008.
- [27] Bradley R. Buchsbaum and Mark D'Esposito. "Working Memory." In: Oxford University Press. 2013. DOI: 10.1093/0xfordhb/9780199988693.013.0019.
- [28] Richard Byrne, Joe Marshall, and Florian 'Floyd' Mueller. "Balance Ninja: Towards the Design of Digital Vertigo Games via Galvanic Vestibular Stimulation." In: Proceedings of the 2016 Annual Symposium on Computer-Human Interaction in Play. CHI PLAY'16. ACM. 2016. DOI: 10.1145/2967934.2968080.
- [29] Richard Byrne, Joe Marshall, and Florian "Floyd" Mueller. "Inner disturbance: to-wards understanding the design of vertigo games through a novel balancing game." In: *Proceedings of the 28th Australian Conference on Computer-Human Interaction*. OzCHI '16. ACM. 2016, pp. 551–556. DOI: 10.1145/3010915.3010999.
- [30] Richard Byrne, Joe Marshall, and Florian 'Floyd' Mueller. "Designing Digital Vertigo Experiences." In: ACM Transactions on Computer-Human Interaction 27.3 (2020), pp. 1–30. DOI: 10.1145/3387167.
- [31] Richard Byrne, Joe Marshall, and Florian Floyd Mueller. "AR Fighter: Using HMDs to create Vertigo Play Experiences." In: *Proceedings of the 2018 Annual Symposium* on Computer-Human Interaction in Play. CHI PLAY'18. ACM. 2018. DOI: 10.1145/ 3242671.3242689.

- [32] Derwin K. Chan, Chris Lonsdale, Po Y. Ho, Patrick S. Yung, and Kai M. Chan. "Patient Motivation and Adherence to Postsurgery Rehabilitation Exercise Recommendations: The Influence of Physiotherapists' Autonomy-Supportive Behaviors." In: *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation* 90.12 (2009), pp. 1977–1982. DOI: 10.1016/j. apmr.2009.05.024.
- [33] Chien-Yen Chang, Belinda Lange, Mi Zhang, Sebastian Koenig, Phil Requejo, Noom Somboon, Alexander A Sawchuk, and Albert A Rizzo. "Towards pervasive physical rehabilitation using Microsoft Kinect." In: 6th International Conference on Pervasive Computing Technologies for Healthcare (PervasiveHealth) and Workshops. Pervasive-Health'12. IEEE. 2012, pp. 159–162. URL: https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/ 6240377/.
- [34] Philo Tan Chua, R. Crivella, B. Daly, Ning Hu, R. Schaaf, D. Ventura, T. Camill, J. Hodgins, and R. Pausch. "Training for physical tasks in virtual environments: Tai Chi." In: *IEEE Annual International Symposium Virtual Reality*. Virtual Reality'03. IEEE. 2003. DOI: 10.1109/VI.2003.1191125.
- [35] Keyoung Jin Chun, Dohyung Lim, ChoongYeon Kim, Hohyun Jung, and Dukyoung Jung. "Use of the Microsoft Kinect system to characterize balance ability during balance training." In: *Clinical Interventions in Aging* 10 (2015), p. 1077. DOI: 10.2147/ CIA.S85299.
- [36] Dru Clark and Michael J. Bailey. "Virtual-virtual haptic feedback and why it wasn't enough." In: *Visualization and Data Analysis 2002*. Ed. by Robert F. Erbacher, Philip C. Chen, Matti Groehn, Jonathan C. Roberts, and Craig M. Wittenbrink. Vol. 4665. International Society for Optics and Photonics. SPIE. 2002, pp. 308–318. DOI: 10. 1117/12.458798.
- [37] Climbing Business Journal. *Biggest Climbing Gyms in the US: Official List.* 2024. URL: https://tinyurl.com/4mfcdxcc (visited on 01/02/2025).
- [38] Stanley Coren. "The lateral preference inventory for measurement of handedness, footedness, eyedness, and earedness: Norms for young adults." In: Bulletin of the Psychonomic Society 31.1 (1993), pp. 1–3. DOI: 10.3758/BF03334122.
- [39] Nigel B. Crowther. *Sport in Ancient Times*. Praeger Series on the Ancient World. Praeger. 2007. ISBN: 9780275987398.
- [40] Carolina Cruz-Neira, Daniel J. Sandin, Thomas A. DeFanti, Robert V. Kenyon, and John C. Hart. "The CAVE: audio visual experience automatic virtual environment." In: *Communications of the ACM* 35.6 (1992), pp. 64–72. DOI: 10.1145/129888.129892.
- [41] Paul R Curtiss and Phillip W Warren. The dynamics of life skills coaching. Prince Albert, Sask.: Training Research, Development Station, Dept. of Manpower, and Immigration. 1973. URL: https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EDo87852.

- [42] Florian Daiber and Felix Kosmalla. "Tutorial on wearable computing in sports." In: Proceedings of the 19th International Conference on Human-Computer Interaction with Mobile Devices and Services. MobileHCI '17. ACM. 2017, pp. 1–4. DOI: 10.1145/ 3098279.3119918.
- [43] Florian Daiber, Felix Kosmalla, and Antonio Krüger. "BouldAR: Using Augmented Reality to Support Collaborative Boulder Training." In: *CHI '13 Extended Abstracts* on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI EA '13. ACM. 2013, pp. 949–954. DOI: 10.1145/2468356.2468526.
- [44] Keith Davids, Chris Button, and Simon J Bennett. *Dynamics of skill acquisition. A constraints-led approach*. Human Kinetics. 2008. 251 pp. ISBN: 9780736036863.
- [45] Fred D. Davis. "Perceived Usefulness, Perceived Ease of Use, and User Acceptance of Information Technology." In: *MIS Quarterly* 13.3 (1989), p. 319. DOI: 10.2307/249008.
- [46] Fabian Lorenzo Dayrit, Ryosuke Kimura, Yuta Nakashima, Ambrosio Blanco, Hiroshi Kawasaki, Katsushi Ikeuchi, Tomokazu Sato, and Naokazu Yokoya. "ReMagicMirror: Action Learning Using Human Reenactment with the Mirror Metaphor." In: *MultiMedia Modeling*. MMM'16. Springer International Publishing. 2016, pp. 303–315. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-51811-4_25.
- [47] Didier Delignières, Jean-Pierre Famose, Chantalle Thépaut-Mathieu, Philippe Fleurance, et al. "A psychophysical study of difficulty rating in rock climbing." In: *International Journal of Sport Psychology* 24 (1993), pp. 404–404. URL: https://psycnet.apa. org/record/1994-31695-001.
- [48] Cédric Di Loreto, Jean-Rémy Chardonnet, Julien Ryard, and Alain Rousseau. "WoaH: A Virtual Reality Work-at-Height Simulator." In: *IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality* and 3D User Interfaces. VR'18. IEEE. 2018, pp. 281–288. DOI: 10.1109/VR.2018.8448292.
- [49] L. Donath, R Roth, A. Rueegge, M. Groppa, L. Zahner, and O. Faude. "Effects of Slackline Training on Balance, Jump Performance & Muscle Activity in Young Children." In: *International Journal of Sports Medicine* 34.12 (2013), pp. 1093–1098. DOI: 10.1055/s-0033-1337949.
- [50] L. Donath, R. Roth, L. Zahner, and O. Faude. "Slackline training and neuromuscular performance in seniors: A randomized controlled trial." In: *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports* 26.3 (2016), pp. 275–283. DOI: 10.1111/sms.12423.
- [51] L. Donath, R. Roth, L. Zahner, and O. Faude. "Slackline training (Balancing Over Narrow Nylon Ribbons) and balance performance: a meta-analytical review." In: *Sports Medicine* 47.6 (2017), pp. 1075–1086. DOI: 10.1007/s40279-016-0631-9.
- [52] Lily Dong, Benjamin Pageaux, Thomas Romeas, and Nicolas Berryman. "The effects of fatigue on perceptual-cognitive performance among open-skill sport athletes: A scoping review." In: *International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology* 17.2 (2022), pp. 1170–1221. DOI: 10.1080/1750984x.2022.2135126.

- [53] Milos Dordevic, Anita Hökelmann, Patrick Müller, Kathrin Rehfeld, and Notger G. Müller. "Improvements in Orientation and Balancing Abilities in Response to One Month of Intensive Slackline-Training. A Randomized Controlled Feasibility Study." In: *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience* 11 (2017). DOI: 10.3389/fnhum.2017.00055.
- [54] Andrius Dzedzickis, Ernestas Sutinys, Vytautas Bucinskas, Urte Samukaite-Bubniene, Baltramiejus Jakstys, Arunas Ramanavicius, and Inga Morkvenaite-Vilkonciene.
 "Polyethylene-Carbon Composite (Velostat®) Based Tactile Sensor." In: *Polymers* 12.12 (2020), p. 2905. DOI: 10.3390/polym12122905.
- [55] Daniel L Eaves, Gavin Breslin, Paul Van Schaik, Emma Robinson, and Iain R Spears. "The short-term effects of real-time virtual reality feedback on motor learning in dance." In: *Presence: Teleoperators and Virtual Environments* 20.1 (2011), pp. 62–77. URL: https://tinyurl.com/4zztkrph.
- [56] Don Samitha Elvitigala, Denys J.C. Matthies, Löic David, Chamod Weerasinghe, and Suranga Nanayakkara. "GymSoles: Improving Squats and Dead-Lifts by Visualizing the User's Center of Pressure." In: *Proceedings of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI'19. ACM. 2019. DOI: 10.1145/3290605.3300404.
- [57] Don Samitha Elvitigala, Denys JC Matthies, Chamod Weerasinghe, and Suranga Nanayakkara. "GymSoles++: Combining Google Glass with Smart Insoles to Improve Body Posture when Performing Squats." In: *The 14th PErvasive Technologies Related to Assistive Environments Conference*. PETRA'21. ACM. 2021, pp. 48–54. DOI: 10.1145/ 3453892.3453898.
- [58] Don Samitha Elvitigala et al. "Grand Challenges in SportsHCI." In: Proceedings of the CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI '24. ACM. 2024, pp. 1–20. DOI: 10.1145/3613904.3642050.
- [59] Paul Emmelkamp, Mary Bruynzeel, Leonie Drost, and C Mast. "Virtual Reality Treatment in Acrophobia: A Comparison with Exposure in Vivo." In: *Cyberpsychology & behavior : the impact of the Internet, multimedia and virtual reality on behavior and society* 4 (2001), pp. 335–9. DOI: 10.1089/109493101300210222.
- [60] Orlando Erazo, Jose A. Pino, Rosario Pino, Alfonso Asenjo, and Carmen Fernandez.
 "Magic Mirror for Neurorehabilitation of People with Upper Limb Dysfunction Using Kinect." In: 47th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences. IEEE. 2014. DOI: 10.1109/hicss.2014.329.
- [61] A Estepa, S Sponton Piriz, E Albornoz, and C Martínez. "Development of a Kinectbased exergaming system for motor rehabilitation in neurological disorders." In: *Journal of Physics: Conference Series.* Vol. 705. 1. IOP Publishing. 2016, p. 012060. DOI: 10.1088/1742-6596/705/1/012060.

- [62] Sarah Faltaous, Aya Abdulmaksoud, Markus Kempe, Florian Alt, and Stefan Schneegass. "GeniePutt: Augmenting human motor skills through electrical muscle stimulation." In: *it - Information Technology* 63.3 (2021). DOI: 10.1515/itit-2020-0035.
- [63] Sarah Faltaous, Anna Hubert, Jakob Karolus, Steeven Villa, Thomas Kosch, and Pawel W. Wozniak. "EMStriker: Potentials of Enhancing the Training Process of Racket-based Sports via Electrical Muscle Stimulation." In: *Sixteenth International Conference on Tangible, Embedded, and Embodied Interaction.* TEI '22. ACM. 2022, pp. 1–6. DOI: 10.1145/3490149.3505578.
- [64] Likun Fang, Ting Zhu, Erik Pescara, Yiran Huang, Yexu Zhou, and Michael Beigl.
 "DragTapVib: An On-Skin Electromagnetic Drag, Tap, and Vibration Actuator for Wearable Computing." In: *Augmented Humans 2022*. AHs'22. ACM. 2022, pp. 203–211. DOI: 10.1145/3519391.3519395.
- [65] Corinna Feeken, Merlin Wasmann, Wilko Heuten, Dag Ennenga, Heiko Müller, and Susanne Boll. "ClimbingAssist: Direct Vibro-tactile Feedback on Climbing Technique." In: Proceedings of the 2016 ACM International Joint Conference on Pervasive and Ubiquitous Computing: Adjunct. UbiComp '16. ACM. 2016, pp. 57–60. DOI: 10.1145/2968219.2971417.
- [66] Atlee Fernandes, Rakesh Helawar, R. Lokesh, Tushar Tari, and Ashwini V. Shahapurkar. "Determination of stress using Blood Pressure and Galvanic Skin Response." In: ICCNT'1 (2014), pp. 165–168. DOI: 10.1109/cnt.2014.7062747.
- [67] Javier Fernández-Rio, Luis Santos, Benjamín Fernández-García, Roberto Robles, Iván Casquero, and Raúl Paredes. "Effects of Slackline Training on Acceleration, Agility, Jump Performance and Postural Control in Youth Soccer Players." In: *Journal of Human Kinetics* 67.1 (2019), pp. 235–245. DOI: 10.2478/hukin-2018-0078.
- [68] Moses I Finley and Henri Willy Pleket. *The Olympic Games: the first thousand years*. Courier Corporation. 2012. ISBN: 0701120878.
- [69] Paul Morris Fitts and Michael I Posner. *Human performance*. 1967. ISBN: 9780134452470.
- [70] Kristina Forystek. LED Slackline. Senior Project, California Polytechnic State University, San Luis Obispo. 2016. URL: https://digitalcommons.calpoly.edu/eesp/353/.
- [71] Daniel Q Freitas, A Da Gama, Lucas Figueiredo, Thiago M Chaves, Déborah Marques-Oliveira, Veronica Teichrieb, and Cristiano Araújo. "Development and evaluation of a Kinect based motor rehabilitation game." In: *Proceedings of SBGames* 4 (2012), pp. 144–153.
- [72] Reinhard Fuchs, Sandra Klaperski, Markus Gerber, and Harald Seelig. "Messung der Bewegungs- und Sportaktivität mit dem BSA-Fragebogen." In: Zeitschrift für Gesundheitspsychologie 23.2 (2015), pp. 60–76. DOI: 10.1026/0943-8149/a000137.

- [73] Franz Konstantin Fuss and Günther Niegl. "Instrumented Climbing Holds and Dynamics of Sport Climbing." English. In: *The Engineering of Sport 6.* Springer New York. 2006, pp. 57–62. DOI: 10.1007/978-0-387-46050-5_11.
- [74] Charles Philip Gabel, Bernard Guy, Hamid Reza Mokhtarinia, and Markus Melloh.
 "Slacklining: A narrative review on the origins, neuromechanical models and therapeutic use." In: *World Journal of Orthopedics* 12.6 (2021), p. 360. DOI: 10.5312/wj0.v12. i6.360.
- [75] Charles Philip Gabel, Hamid Reza Mokhtarinia, Markus Melloh, and Sébastien Mateo.
 "Slacklining as therapy to address non-specific low back pain in the presence of multifidus arthrogenic muscle inhibition." In: *World journal of orthopedics* 12.4 (2021), p. 178. DOI: 10.5312/wj0.v12.i4.178.
- [76] BoYu Gao, Jee-In Kim, and HyungSeok Kim. "Sensory and Perceptual Consistency for Believable Response in Action Feedback Loop." In: *Proceedings of Computer Graphics International 2018.* CGI'18. ACM. 2018, pp. 201–210. DOI: 10.1145/3208159.3208171.
- [77] Tiffany Garbutt. https://laskerfoundation.org/eric-kandel-learning-about-the-humanbrain-from-sea-slugs/.
- [78] Alicia Garcia-Falgueras. "Psychological Benefits of Sports and Physical Activities." In: vol. 11. 4. Sciencedomain International. 2015, pp. 1–7. DOI: 10.9734/bjesbs/2015/21865.
- [79] Antoinette M. Gentile. "A Working Model of Skill Acquisition with Application to Teaching." In: vol. 17. 1. Informa UK Limited. 1972, pp. 3–23. DOI: 10.1080/00336297. 1972.10519717.
- [80] Louis-Solal Giboin, Markus Gruber, and Andreas Kramer. "Three months of slackline training elicit only task-specific improvements in balance performance." In: *Plos One* 13 (11 2018). DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0207542.
- [81] David Giles, Nick Draper, Peter Gilliver, Nicola Taylor, James Mitchell, Linda Birch, Joseph Woodhead, Gavin Blackwell, and Michael J. Hamlin. "Current understanding in climbing psychophysiology research." In: *Sports Technology* 7.3–4 (2014), pp. 108– 119. DOI: 10.1080/19346182.2014.968166.
- [82] Lucía González et al. "Slackline Training in Children with Spastic Cerebral Palsy: A Randomized Clinical Trial." In: *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 17.22 (2020), p. 8649. DOI: 10.3390/ijerph17228649.
- [83] Jos Goudsmit, Ruby T. A. Otter, Inge Stoter, Berry van Holland, Stephan van der Zwaard, Johan de Jong, and Steven Vos. "Co-Operative Design of a Coach Dashboard for Training Monitoring and Feedback." In: Sensors 22.23 (2022), p. 9073. DOI: 10. 3390/S22239073.

- [84] Daniel Gould and Sarah Carson. "Life skills development through sport: current status and future directions." In: *International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology* 1.1 (2008), pp. 58–78. DOI: 10.1080/17509840701834573.
- [85] Urs Granacher, Nicolas Iten, R Roth, and Albert Gollhofer. "Slackline training for balance and strength promotion." In: *International Journal of Sports Medicine* 31 (2010), pp. 717–723. DOI: 10.1055/s-0030-1261936.
- [86] Alexander L Green and William S Helton. "Dual-task performance during a climbing traverse." In: *Experimental brain research* 215.3-4 (2011), pp. 307–313.
- [87] Miriam Greis, Jakob Karolus, Hendrik Schuff, Paweł W. Woźniak, and Niels Henze. "Detecting uncertain input using physiological sensing and behavioral measurements." In: Proceedings of the 16th International Conference on Mobile and Ubiquitous Multimedia. MUM 2017. ACM. 2017, pp. 299–304. DOI: 10.1145/3152832.3152859.
- [88] Ryan Groom and Chris Cushion. "Coaches perceptions of the use of video analysis: A case study." In: *Insight* 7.3 (2004), pp. 56–58.
- [89] Ryan Groom and Chris Cushion. "Using of Video Based Coaching With Players: A Case Study." In: International Journal of Performance Analysis in Sport 5.3 (2005), pp. 40–46. DOI: 10.1080/24748668.2005.11868336.
- [90] M. Guadagnoli, W. Holcomb, and M. Davis. "The Efficacy of Video Feedback for Learning the Golf Swing." In: *Journal of Sports Sciences* 20.8 (2002), pp. 615–622. DOI: 10.1080/026404102320183176.
- [91] OE Gullander. "Conscious Competency: The Mark of a Competent Instructor." In: *Canadian Training Methods* 7.1 (1974), pp. 20–1.
- [92] Pamela S Haibach-Beach, Melanie Perreault, Ali Brian, and Douglas Holden Collier. Motor learning and development. Human kinetics. 2011. URL: https://psycnet.apa. org/record/2011-20438-000.
- [93] Perttu Hämäläinen. "Interactive Video Mirrors for Sports Training." In: Proceedings of the Third Nordic Conference on Human-computer Interaction. NordiCHI '04. ACM. 2004, pp. 199–202. DOI: 10.1145/1028014.1028044.
- [94] Perttu Hämäläinen, Tommi Ilmonen, Johanna Höysniemi, Mikko Lindholm, and Ari Nykänen. "Martial arts in artificial reality." In: Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI'05. ACM. 2005. DOI: 10.1145/1054972. 1055081.
- [95] Rebecca Hansson and Peter Ljungstrand. "The Reminder Bracelet: Subtle Notification Cues for Mobile Devices." In: CHI 'oo Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI EA 'oo. ACM. 2000, pp. 323–324. DOI: 10.1145/633292.633488.

- [96] Chris Harrison, Brian Y. Lim, Aubrey Shick, and Scott E. Hudson. "Where to Locate Wearable Displays?: Reaction Time Performance of Visual Alerts from Tip to Toe." In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '09. ACM. 2009, pp. 941–944. DOI: 10.1145/1518701.1518845.
- [97] Mahmoud Hassan, Florian Daiber, Frederik Wiehr, Felix Kosmalla, and Antonio Krüger. "FootStriker: An EMS-based Foot Strike Assistant for Running." In: Proceedings of the ACM on Interactive, Mobile, Wearable and Ubiquitous Technologies 1.1 (2017), pp. 1–18. DOI: 10.1145/3053332.
- [98] Mike Helt. 2014 Climbing Gyms & Trends. 2014. URL: https://tinyurl.com/35vevjuy.
- [99] William S. Helton, Alex L. Green, and Neil R. de Joux. "Cognitive Resource Demands During Climbing: Considerations for Communication Technologies." In: *Proceedings* of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society Annual Meeting 57.1 (2013), pp. 1382– 1386. DOI: 10.1177/1541931213571306.
- [100] Thomas Hermann, Andrew Hunt, and John G. Neuhoff, eds. The sonification handbook. Logos Verlag. 2011. 564 pp. ISBN: 3832528199.
- [101] Thuong N. Hoang, Martin Reinoso, Frank Vetere, and Egemen Tanin. "Onebody: Remote Posture Guidance System using First Person View in Virtual Environment." In: Proceedings of the 9th Nordic Conference on Human-Computer Interaction. NordiCHI'16. ACM. 2016. DOI: 10.1145/2971485.2971521.
- [102] John Honeybourne. Acquiring Skill in Sport: An Introduction. Student Sport Studies. Routledge. 2006. ISBN: 0521809266.
- [103] Paul Horowitz and Winfield Hill. The art of electronics. 3rd ed. Cambridge University Press. 2015.
- [104] Brian Horsak, Ronald Dlapka, Michael Iber, Anna-Maria Gorgas, Anita Kiselka, Christian Gradl, Tarique Siragy, and Jakob Doppler. "SONIGait: a wireless instrumented insole device for real-time sonification of gait." In: *Journal on Multimodal User Interfaces* 10.3 (2016), pp. 195–206. DOI: 10.1007/S12193-016-0216-9.
- [105] Brent Edward Insko. "Passive haptics significantly enhances virtual environments." PhD thesis. USA: University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, 2001. URL: http: //www.cs.unc.edu/techreports/01-017.pdf.
- [106] Christos Ioannou, Patrick Archard, Eamonn O'Neill, and Christof Lutteroth. "Virtual Performance Augmentation in an Immersive Jump & Run Exergame." In: *Proceedings* of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI '19. ACM.
 2019, pp. 1–15. DOI: 10.1145/3290605.3300388.

- [107] Alexandra Ion, Edward Jay Wang, and Patrick Baudisch. "Skin Drag Displays: Dragging a Physical Tactor across the User's Skin Produces a Stronger Tactile Stimulus than Vibrotactile." In: Proceedings of the 33rd Annual ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI '15. ACM. 2015. DOI: 10.1145/2702123.2702459.
- [108] Tobias Jäger, Julian Kiefer, Inge Werner, and Peter A. Federolf. "Could slackline training complement the fifa 11+ programme regarding training of neuromuscular control?" In: *European Journal of Sport Science* 17.8 (8 2017), pp. 1021–1028. DOI: 10.1080/17461391.2017.1347204.
- [109] Wenzel Jakob, Marco Tarini, Daniele Panozzo, and Olga Sorkine-Hornung. "Instant Field-Aligned Meshes." In: ACM Transactions on Graphics 34.6 (2015), pp. 1–15. DOI: 10.1145/2816795.2818078.
- Brett Jones, Rajinder Sodhi, Michael Murdock, Ravish Mehra, Hrvoje Benko, Andrew Wilson, Eyal Ofek, Blair MacIntyre, Nikunj Raghuvanshi, and Lior Shapira.
 "RoomAlive: Magical Experiences Enabled by Scalable, Adaptive Projector-camera Units." In: *Proceedings of the 27th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology.* UIST '14. ACM. 2014, pp. 637–644. DOI: 10.1145/2642918.2647383.
- [111] Climbing Business Journal. *Gyms and Trends 2021 Climbing Business Journal climbingbusinessjournal.com.* https://tinyurl.com/mrxy64h5.
- [112] Climbing Business Journal. Gyms and Trends 2023 Climbing Business Journal climbingbusinessjournal.com. https://tinyurl.com/3tahaxum.
- [113] Emiran Kaisar, Ren Bo Ding, Ting Han, and Shi Qiu. "NEONEO Balance Ball: Designing an Intergenerational Interaction Exergame for In-home Balance Training." In: *Human Aspects of IT for the Aged Population. Supporting Everyday Life Activities.* Springer International Publishing. 2021, pp. 78–89. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-78111-8_5.
- [114] R. Kajastila and P. Hämäläinen. "Augmented climbing: interacting with projected graphics on a climbing wall." In: *Proceedings of the extended abstracts of the 32nd annual ACM conference on Human factors in computing systems*. CHI EA '14. ACM. 2014, pp. 1279–1284. DOI: 10.1145/2559206.2581139.
- [115] R. Kajastila, L. Holsti, and P. Hämäläinen. "Empowering the exercise: A bodycontrolled trampoline training game." In: *International Journal of Computer Science in Sport* 13.1 (2014), pp. 6–23.
- [116] Raine Kajastila, Leo Holsti, and Perttu Hämäläinen. "The Augmented Climbing Wall." In: Proceedings of the 2016 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems - CHI '16. ACM. 2016, pp. 758–769. DOI: 10.1145/2858036.2858450.
- [117] Eric Kandel. Principles of Neural Science. 4. ed. McGraw-Hill. 2000. 1414 pp. ISBN: 0-8385-7701-6.

- [118] Martin Keller, Jürgen Pfusterschmied, Michael Buchecker, Erich Müller, and Wolfgang Taube. "Improved postural control after slackline training is accompanied by reduced H-reflexes." In: Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports 22.4 (2012), pp. 471–477. DOI: 10.1111/j.1600-0838.2010.01268.x.
- [119] Christopher M Kelley and Anne Collins McLaughlin. "Individual differences in the benefits of feedback for learning." In: *Human Factors* (2012). DOI: 10.1177/ 0018720811423919.
- [120] Junghyun Kim, Sangwoo Jung, and Changho Song. "The Effects of Auditory Feedback Gait Training Using Smart Insole on Stroke Patients." In: *Brain Sciences* 11.11 (2021), p. 1377. DOI: 10.3390/brainsci11111377.
- [121] Francisco Kiss, Paweł W. Woźniak, Felix Scheerer, Julia Dominiak, Andrzej Romanowski, and Albrecht Schmidt. "Clairbuoyance: Improving Directional Perception for Swimmers." In: Proceedings of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI'19. ACM. 2019. DOI: 10.1145/3290605.3300467.
- [122] Reinhard Kleindl. Slackline: Die Kunst des modernen Seiltanzens. Meyer & Meyer. 2011. ISBN: 3898995658.
- [123] Taihei Kojima, Atsushi Hiyama, Takahiro Miura, and Michitaka Hirose. "Training Archived Physical Skill through Immersive Virtual Environment." In: *Lecture Notes in Computer Science*. Springer International Publishing. 2014, pp. 51–58. DOI: 10. 1007/978-3-319-07863-2_6.
- [124] Taku Komura, Beta Lam, Rynson W. H. Lau, and Howard Leung. "e-Learning martial arts." In: *Advances in Web Based Learning*. ICWL'06. Springer. 2006, pp. 239–248. DOI: 10.1007/11925293_22.
- [125] Niilo Konttinen, Kaisu Mononen, Jukka Viitasalo, and Toni Mets. "The Effects of Augmented Auditory Feedback on Psychomotor Skill Learning in Precision Shooting." In: *Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology* 26.2 (2004), pp. 306–316. DOI: 10.1123/jsep.26.2.306.
- [126] David J. Kooyman, Daniel A. James, and David D. Rowlands. "A Feedback System for the Motor Learning of Skills in Golf." In: *Procedia Engineering* 60.0 (2013), pp. 226– 231. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.proeng.2013.07.014.
- [127] T. Koritnik, A. Koenig, T. Bajd, R. Riener, and M. Munih. "Comparison of visual and haptic feedback during training of lower extremities." In: *Gait & Posture* 32.4 (2010), pp. 540–546. DOI: 10.1016/j.gaitpost.2010.07.017.
- [128] Felix Kosmalla, Florian Daiber, and Antonio Krüger. "ClimbSense: Automatic Climbing Route Recognition Using Wrist-worn Inertia Measurement Units." In: *Proceedings* of the 33rd Annual ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI '15. ACM. 2015, pp. 2033–2042. DOI: 10.1145/2702123.2702311.

- [129] Felix Kosmalla, Florian Daiber, and Antonio Krüger. "InfinityWall–Vertical Locomotion in Virtual Reality using a Rock Climbing Treadmill." In: *CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems Extended Abstracts*. CHI EA'22. 2022, pp. 1–6. DOI: 10.1145/3491101.3519654.
- [130] Felix Kosmalla, Florian Daiber, Frederik Wiehr, and Antonio Krüger. "ClimbVis: Investigating In-situ Visualizations for Understanding Climbing Movements by Demonstration." In: Proceedings of the 2017 ACM International Conference on Interactive Surfaces and Spaces. ISS'17. ACM. 2017, pp. 270–279. DOI: 10.1145/3132272. 3134119.
- [131] Felix Kosmalla, Christian Murlowski, Florian Daiber, and Antonio Krüger. "Slacklineran interactive slackline training assistant." In: *Proceedings of the 26th ACM international conference on Multimedia*. MM'18. ACM. 2018, pp. 154–162. DOI: 10.1145/ 3240508.3240537.
- [132] Felix Kosmalla, Frederik Wiehr, Florian Daiber, and Antonio Krüger. "Using Offthe-shelf Sensors for Ad-hoc Smart Sole Prototyping." In: Proceedings of the ACM UbiComp Workshop on Ubiquitous Computing in the Mountains (UbiMount). 2016.
- [133] Felix Kosmalla, Frederik Wiehr, Florian Daiber, Antonio Krüger, and Markus Löchtefeld. "Climbaware: Investigating perception and acceptance of wearables in rock climbing." In: *Proceedings of the 2016 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI'16. ACM. 2016, pp. 1097–1108. DOI: 10.1145/2858036.2858562.
- [134] Felix Kosmalla, André Zenner, Marco Speicher, Florian Daiber, Nico Herbig, and Antonio Krüger. "Exploring Rock Climbing in Mixed Reality Environments." In: Proceedings of the 2017 CHI Conference Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI EA '17. ACM. 2017, pp. 1787–1793. DOI: 10.1145/3027063. 3053110.
- [135] Felix Kosmalla, André Zenner, Corinna Tasch, Florian Daiber, and Antonio Krüger.
 "The importance of virtual hands and feet for virtual reality climbing." In: *Extended Abstracts of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI EA'20. 2020, pp. 1–8. DOI: 10.1145/3334480.3383067.
- [136] Chandramouli Krishnan, Rajiv Ranganathan, Shailesh S Kantak, Yasin Y Dhaher, and William Z Rymer. "Active robotic training improves locomotor function in a stroke survivor." In: *Journal of NeuroEngineering and Rehabilitation* 9.1 (2012), p. 57. DOI: 10.1186/1743-0003-9-57.
- [137] Andreas Kroiß. "Der Trendsport Slackline und seine Anwendungsmöglichkeiten im Schulsport." MA thesis. TU München, 2007.
- [138] Jakob Kümmel, Andreas Kramer, and Markus Gruber. "Robotic guidance induces long-lasting changes in the movement pattern of a novel sport-specific motor task." In: *Human Movement Science* 38 (2014), pp. 23–33. DOI: 10.1016/j.humov.2014.08.003.

- [139] Itaru Kuramoto, Yukari Nishimura, Keiko Yamamoto, Yu Shibuya, and Yoshihiro Tsujino. "Visualizing Velocity and Acceleration on Augmented Practice Mirror Self-Learning Support System of Physical Motion." In: 2013 Second IIAI International Conference on Advanced Applied Informatics. IEEE. 2013, pp. 365–368. DOI: 10.1109/ iiai-aai.2013.28.
- [140] Cassim Ladha, Nils Y. Hammerla, Patrick Olivier, and Thomas Plötz. "ClimbAX: Skill Assessment for Climbing Enthusiasts." In: *Proceedings of the 2013 ACM international joint conference on Pervasive and ubiquitous computing*. UbiComp '13. ACM. 2013, pp. 235–244. DOI: 10.1145/2493432.2493492.
- Belinda Lange, Sheryl Flynn, Rachel Proffitt, Chien-Yen Chang, and Albert "Skip" Rizzo. "Development of an Interactive Game-Based Rehabilitation Tool for Dynamic Balance Training." In: *Topics in Stroke Rehabilitation* 17.5 (2010), pp. 345–352. DOI: 10.1310/tsr1705-345.
- [142] Joo Bang Lee. The Ancient Martial Art of Hwarang Do Volume 1. JL Publications, p. 192. ISBN: 9781884577000.
- [143] Mats Liljedahl, Stefan Lindberg, and Jan Berg. "Digiwall An Interactive Climbing Wall." In: Proceedings of the 2005 ACM SIGCHI International Conference on Advances in computer entertainment technology. ACE '05. ACM. 2005, pp. 225–228. DOI: 10. 1145/1178477.1178513.
- [144] Robert William Lindeman. "Bimanual Interaction, Passive-haptic Feedback, 3D Widget Representation, and Simulated Surface Constraints for Interaction in Immersive Virtual Environments." PhD thesis. 1999. ISBN: 0-599-23048-7.
- [145] M. Lopera, J. P. Porcari, J. Steffen, S. Doberstein, and C. Foster. "Effects of Indoor Rock Climbing on Muscular Strength, Endurance, and Flexibility Characteristics of Novice Climbers." In: *Medicine and science in sports and exercise* 40.5 (2008). DOI: 10.1249/01.mss.0000322624.78087.eo.
- [146] Kent Lyons, David Nguyen, Daniel Ashbrook, and Sean White. "Facet: A Multisegment Wrist Worn System." In: Proceedings of the 25th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology. UIST '12. ACM. 2012, pp. 123–130. DOI: 10.1145/2380116.2380134.
- [147] Richard A Magill. Motor learning and control: Concepts and applications. 11th ed. McGraw-Hill Education. 2016. ISBN: 1259823997.
- [148] Laura Marchal-Crespo, Mark van Raai, Georg Rauter, Peter Wolf, and Robert Riener.
 "The effect of haptic guidance and visual feedback on learning a complex tennis task." In: *Experimental Brain Research* 231.3 (2013), pp. 277–291. DOI: 10.1007/s00221-013-3690-2.

- [149] Zoe Marquardt, João Beira, Natalia Em, Isabel Paiva, and Sebastian Kox. "Super Mirror: A Kinect Interface for Ballet Dancers." In: *Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI EA '12. ACM. 2012, pp. 1619–1624. DOI: 10.1145/ 2212776.2223682.
- [150] Franz Marschall, Andreas Bund, and Josef Wiemeyer. "Does frequent augmented feedback really degrade learning? A meta-analysis." In: *Bewegung und Training* 1 (2007). URL: https://tinyurl.com/y57drcdp.
- [151] Néstor Andrés Arteaga Martin, Victor Mittelstädt, Michael Prieur, Rainer Stark, and Thomas Bär. "Passive Haptic Feedback for Manual Assembly Simulation." In: *Procedia CIRP* 7 (2013), pp. 509–514. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2013.06.024.
- [152] Eleonora Mencarini, Chiara Leonardi, Alessandro Cappelletti, Davide Giovanelli, Antonella De Angeli, and Massimo Zancanaro. "Co-designing wearable devices for sports: The case study of sport climbing." In: *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies* 124 (2019), pp. 26–43. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijhcs.2018.10.005.
- [153] Eleonora Mencarini, Chiara Leonardi, Antonella De Angeli, and Massimo Zancanaro.
 "Design Opportunities for Wearable Devices in Learning to Climb." In: *Proceedings* of the 9th Nordic Conference on Human-Computer Interaction. NordiCHI '16. ACM. 2016, 48:1–48:10. DOI: 10.1145/2971485.2971509.
- [154] Christine M Mermier, Jeffrey M Janot, Daryl L Parker, and Jacob G Swan. "Physiological and anthropometric determinants of sport climbing performance." eng. In: *British Journal of Sports Medicine* 34.5 (2000), pp. 359–365. DOI: 10.1136/bjsm.34.5.359.
- [155] Paul Milgram and Herman Colquhoun. "A taxonomy of real and virtual world display integration." In: *Mixed Reality: Merging Real and Virtual Worlds* (1999), pp. 5–30.
- [156] Paul Milgram, Haruo Takemura, Akira Utsumi, and Fumio Kishino. "Augmented reality: a class of displays on the reality-virtuality continuum." In: *Telemanipulator and Telepresence Technologies*. Ed. by Hari Das. SPIE. 1995. DOI: 10.1117/12.197321.
- [157] Arsalan Moinuddin, Ashish Goel, and Yashendra Sethi. "The Role of Augmented Feedback on Motor Learning: A Systematic Review." In: *Cureus* (2021). DOI: 10.7759/ cureus.19695.
- [158] Stacy J Morris and Joseph A Paradiso. "A compact wearable sensor package for clinical gait monitoring." In: Offspring 1.1 (2003), pp. 7–15.
- [159] Fariba Mostajeran, Frank Steinicke, Oscar Javier Ariza Nunez, Dimitrios Gatsios, and Dimitrios Fotiadis. "Augmented Reality for Older Adults: Exploring Acceptability of Virtual Coaches for Home-based Balance Training in an Aging Population." In: *Proceedings of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '20. ACM. 2020, pp. 1–12. DOI: 10.1145/3313831.3376565.

- [160] Heiko Müller, Emma Napari, Lauri Hakala, Ashley Colley, and Jonna Häkkilä.
 "Running shoe with integrated electrochromic displays." In: *Proceedings of the 8th* ACM International Symposium on Pervasive Displays. PerDis'19. ACM. 2019. DOI: 10.1145/3321335.3329686.
- Borja Muniz-Pardos, Konstantinos Angeloudis, Fergus M Guppy, Iphigenia Keramitsoglou, Shaun Sutehall, Andrew Bosch, Kumpei Tanisawa, Yuri Hosokawa, Garrett I Ash, Wolfgang Schobersberger, et al. "Wearable and telemedicine innovations for Olympic events and elite sport." In: *The Journal of Sports Medicine and Physical Fitness* 61.8 (2021). DOI: 10.23736/S0022-4707.21.12752-5.
- [162] Sachith Muthukumarana, Denys J. C. Matthies, Chamod Weerasinghe, Don Samitha Elvitigala, and Suranga Nanayakkara. "CricketCoach: Towards Creating a Better Awareness of Gripping Forces for Cricketers." In: *Proceedings of the 10th Augmented Human International Conference 2019.* AHs'19. ACM. 2019. DOI: 10.1145/3311823. 3311833.
- [163] Thibaut Le Naour, Chiara Ré, and Jean-Pierre Bresciani. "3D feedback and observation for motor learning: Application to the roundoff movement in gymnastics." In: *Human Movement Science* 66 (2019), pp. 564–577. DOI: 10.1016/j.humov.2019.06.008.
- [164] Juan Enrique Garrido Navarro, Victor R Penichet, MAría Lozano, and Irma Marset.
 "Balance disorder rehabilitation through movement interaction." In: *Proceedings of the 7th International Conference on Pervasive Computing Technologies for Healthcare*. ICTs'13. IEEE. 2013, pp. 319–322. DOI: 10.4108/icst.pervasivehealth.2013.252368.
- [165] Alexander Ng, Stephen A. Brewster, and John H. Williamson. "Investigating the Effects of Encumbrance on One- and Two- Handed Interactions with Mobile Devices." In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '14. ACM. 2014, pp. 1981–1990. DOI: 10.1145/2556288.2557312.
- [166] Arne Nieuwenhuys, J Rob Pijpers, Raoul R D. Oudejans, and Frank C. Bakker. "The influence of anxiety on visual attention in climbing." eng. In: *Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology* 30.2 (2008), pp. 171–185. DOI: 10.1123/jsep.30.2.171.
- [167] Arinobu Niijima, Toki Takeda, Takafumi Mukouchi, and Takashi Satou. "Thermal-BitDisplay: Haptic Display Providing Thermal Feedback Perceived Differently Depending on Body Parts." In: *Extended Abstracts of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '20. ACM. 2020. DOI: 10.1145/3334480.3382849.
- [168] Nargess Nourbakhsh, Fang Chen, Yang Wang, and Rafael A. Calvo. "Detecting Users' Cognitive Load by Galvanic Skin Response with Affective Interference."
 In: ACM Transactions on Interactive Intelligent Systems 7.3 (2017), pp. 1–20. DOI: 10.1145/2960413.
- [169] David Nunan, Kamal R Mahtani, Nia Roberts, and Carl Heneghan. "Physical activity for the prevention and treatment of major chronic disease: an overview of systematic reviews." In: Systematic Reviews 2.1 (2013). DOI: 10.1186/2046-4053-2-56.
- Benjamin O'Brien, Brett Juhas, Marta Bieńkiewicz, Frank Buloup, Lionel Bringoux, and Christophe Bourdin. "Sonification of Golf Putting Gesture Reduces Swing Movement Variability in Novices." In: *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport* 92.3 (2020), pp. 301–310. DOI: 10.1080/02701367.2020.1726859.
- [171] Yusuf Oc and Aysegul Toker. "An acceptance model for sports technologies: the effects of sports motivation, sports type and context-aware characteristics." In: *International Journal of Sports Marketing and Sponsorship* 23.4 (2022), pp. 785–803. DOI: 10.1108/ijsms-03-2021-0060.
- [172] Kevin Ochsner and Stephen M Kosslyn, eds. The oxford handbook of cognitive neuroscience, volume 1. Oxford Library of Psychology. Oxford University Press. 2013.
- [173] Masaki Oshita, Takumi Inao, Tomohiko Mukai, and Shigeru Kuriyama. "Self-Training System for Tennis Shots with Motion Feature Assessment and Visualization." In: 2018 International Conference on Cyberworlds. CW'18. IEEE. 2018. DOI: 10.1109/cw. 2018.00025.
- [174] Alison Osius. How We Went from This to This: A History of the Climbing Gym climbing.com. https://tinyurl.com/yck5rna4.
- [175] Hisakazu Ouchi, Yoshifumi Nishida, Ilwoong Kim, Yoichi Motomura, and Hiroshi Mizoguchi. "Detecting and Modeling Play Behavior Using Sensor-embedded Rockclimbing Equipment." In: *Proc. IDC.* 2010, pp. 118–127. DOI: 10.1145/1810543.1810557.
- [176] Jeni Paay, Jesper Kjeldskov, Frederick Sorensen, Thomas Jensen, and Oren Tirosh.
 "Weight-Mate: Adaptive Training Support for Weight Lifting." In: *Proceedings of the* 31st Australian Conference on Human-Computer-Interaction. OzCHI'19. ACM. 2019.
 DOI: 10.1145/3369457.3369466.
- [177] Hyung Kun Park and Woohun Lee. "Motion Echo Snowboard: Enhancing Body Movement Perception in Sport via Visually Augmented Feedback." In: Proceedings of the 2016 ACM Conference on Designing Interactive Systems. ACM. 2016. DOI: 10. 1145/2901790.2901797.
- [178] Jerome Pasquero, Scott J. Stobbe, and Noel Stonehouse. "A Haptic Wristwatch for Eyes-free Interactions." In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '11. ACM. 2011, pp. 3257–3266. DOI: 10.1145/1978942. 1979425.
- [179] Thomas Peeters, Eric van Breda, Wim Saeys, Evi Schaerlaken, Jochen Vleugels, Steven Truijen, and Stijn Verwulgen. "Vibrotactile Feedback During Physical Exercise: Perception of Vibrotactile Cues in Cycling." In: *International Journal of Sports Medicine* 40.06 (2019), pp. 390–396. DOI: 10.1055/a-0854-2963.

- [180] Max Pfeiffer, Tim Duente, and Michael Rohs. "Let your body move: a prototyping toolkit for wearable force feedback with electrical muscle stimulation." In: *Proceedings of the 18th International Conference on Human-Computer Interaction with Mobile Devices and Services.* MobileHCI '16. ACM. 2016, pp. 418–427. DOI: 10.1145/2935334.2935348.
- [181] Jürgen Pfusterschmied, Michael Buchecker, Martin Keller, Herbert Wagner, Wolfgang Taube, and Erich Müller. "Supervised slackline training improves postural stability." In: *European Journal of Sport Science* 13.1 (2011), pp. 49–57. DOI: 10.1080/ 17461391.2011.583991.
- [182] Deepa Prabhu, Muhammad Mehedi Hasan, Lisa Wise, Clare MacMahon, and Chris McCarthy. "VibroSleeve: A wearable vibro-tactile feedback device for arm guidance."
 In: 2020 42nd Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine & Biology Society (EMBC). IEEE. 2020. DOI: 10.1109/embc44109.2020.9176028.
- [183] Paul Preuß. "Künstliche Hilfsmittel auf Hochtouren." In: Deutsche Alpenzeitung (1911). URL: https://tinyurl.com/2hwn49wa.
- [184] Jason Procyk, Carman Neustaeder, and Thecla Schiphorst. "Amateur ice hockey coaching and the role of video feedback." In: *Proceedings of Graphics Interface 2015*. GI 2015. Canadian Human-Computer Communications Society. 2015, pp. 179–186. DOI: 10.20380/GI2015.23.
- [185] Halley P Profita, James Clawson, Scott Gilliland, Clint Zeagler, Thad Starner, Jim Budd, and Ellen Yi-Luen Do. "Don't Mind Me Touching My Wrist: A Case Study of Interacting with On-Body Technology in Public." In: *Proceedings of the 2013 International Symposium on Wearable Computers*. UbiComp '13. ACM. 2013, pp. 89– 96. DOI: 10.1145/2493988.2494331.
- [186] Susanna Rampichini, Taian Martins Vieira, Paolo Castiglioni, and Giampiero Merati.
 "Complexity Analysis of Surface Electromyography for Assessing the Myoelectric Manifestation of Muscle Fatigue: A Review." In: *Entropy* 22.5 (2020), p. 529. DOI: 10.3390/e22050529.
- [187] Joseph Ramsay and Hyung Jin Chang. "Body Pose Sonification for a View-Independent Auditory Aid to Blind Rock Climbers." In: Proceedings of the IEEE/CVF Winter Conference on Applications of Computer Vision. 2020, pp. 3414–3421. DOI: 10.1109/ WACV45572.2020.9093462.
- [188] Roberta Rikli and Gregg Smith. "Videotape feedback effects on tennis serving form." In: *Perceptual and Motor Skills* 50.3, Pt 1 (1980), pp. 895–901. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/ 10.2466/pms.1980.50.3.895.

- [189] Michael Robertson and Garry Walter. "Eric Kandel and Aplysia californica: their role in the elucidation of mechanisms of memory and the study of psychotherapy." In: *Acta Neuropsychiatrica* 22.4 (2010), pp. 195–196. DOI: 10.1111/j.1601-5215.2010. 00476.x.
- [190] Paul E. Robinson. Foundations of Sports Coaching. Ed. by Ashley Gill. Routledge. 2014. DOI: 10.4324/9781315796253.
- [191] Thijs Roumen, Simon T. Perrault, and Shengdong Zhao. "NotiRing: A Comparative Study of Notification Channels for Wearable Interactive Rings." In: *Proceedings of the 33rd Annual ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '15. ACM. 2015, pp. 2497–2500. DOI: 10.1145/2702123.2702350.
- [192] Paul M. Salmon, ed. Human factors and ergonomics in sport. Applications and future directions. First edition. Chapter 11. CRC Press, 2021. 1357 pp. ISBN: 1351060058.
- [193] Alan W. Salmoni, Richard A. Schmidt, and Charles B. Walter. "Knowledge of results and motor learning: A review and critical reappraisal." In: *Psychological Bulletin* 95.3 (1984), pp. 355–386. DOI: 10.1037/0033-2909.95.3.355.
- [194] L Santos, J Fernandez-Rio, B Fernández-García, and M Due Jakobsen. "The effects of supervised Slackline Training on postural balance in judoists." In: *Med Sport* 67.4 (2014), pp. 539–553.
- [195] Luis Santos, Javier Fernandez-Rio, Kristian Winge, Beatriz Barragán-Pérez, Vicente Rodríguez-Pérez, Vicente González-Díez, Miguel Blanco-Traba, Oscar E Suman, Charles Philip Gabel, and Javier Rodríguez-Gómez. "Effects of supervised slackline training on postural instability, freezing of gait, and falls efficacy in people with Parkinson's disease." In: *Disability and rehabilitation* 39.16 (2017), pp. 1573–1580.
- [196] ESCAL'Grimpe SASU. *ESCAL'Grimpe :: Historique de l'Escalade escalgrimpe.com*. https://www.escalgrimpe.com/escalade-et-pedagogie/historique-de-l-escalade/.
- [197] Dominik Saul, Gino Steinmetz, Wolfgang Lehmann, and Arndt F. Schilling. "Determinants for success in climbing: A systematic review." In: *Journal of Exercise Science & Fitness* 17.3 (2019), pp. 91–100. DOI: 10.1016/j.jesf.2019.04.002.
- [198] Richard A Schmidt and Gabriele Wulf. "Augmented concurrent feedback degrades learning: implications for training and simulation." In: *Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society Annual Meeting* (1996). DOI: 10.1177/154193129604002101.
- [199] Richard A. Schmidt. "Frequent augmented feedback can degrade learning: Evidence and interpretations." In: *Tutorials in motor neuroscience* (1991), pp. 59–75. DOI: 10. 1007/978-94-011-3626-6_6.
- [200] Richard A. Schmidt. Motor learning and performance. [a problem-based learning approach]. Ed. by Craig A. Wrisberg. 2. ed. Human Kinetics. 2000. 339 pp. ISBN: 0880115009.

- [201] Richard A. Schmidt, Tim Lee, Carolee Winstein, Gabriele Wulf, and Howard Zelaznik. Motor control and learning. A behavioral emphasis. en. Ed. by Timothy Donald Lee, Carolee J. Winstein, Gabriele Wulf, and Howard N. Zelaznik. Sixth edition. Human Kinetics. 2018. 532 pp. ISBN: 1492547751.
- [202] Peter Schulz, Dmitry Alexandrovsky, Felix Putze, Rainer Malaka, and Johannes Schöning. "The Role of Physical Props in VR Climbing Environments." In: *Proceedings* of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI '19. ACM. 2019, 183:1–183:13. DOI: 10.1145/3290605.3300413.
- [203] Sydney Segear, Vuthea Chheang, Lauren Baron, Jicheng Li, Kangsoo Kim, and Roghayeh Leila Barmaki. "Visual feedback and guided balance training in an immersive virtual reality environment for lower extremity rehabilitation." In: *Computers & Graphics* 119 (2024), p. 103880. DOI: 10.1016/j.cag.2024.01.007.
- [204] Yoones A. Sekhavat and Mohammad S. Namani. "Projection-Based AR: Effective Visual Feedback in Gait Rehabilitation." In: *IEEE Transactions on Human-Machine Systems* 48.6 (2018), pp. 626–636. DOI: 10.1109/thms.2018.2860579.
- [205] Yu Shi, Natalie Ruiz, Ronnie Taib, Eric Choi, and Fang Chen. "Galvanic skin response (GSR) as an index of cognitive load." In: *CHI '07 Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI EA'07. ACM. 2007, pp. 2651–2656. DOI: 10.1145/1240866. 1241057.
- [206] Roland Sigrist. "Visual and Auditory Augmented Concurrent Feedback in a Complex Motor Task." In: *Presence: Teleoperators and Virtual Environments* 20.1 (2011), pp. 15– 32. DOI: 10.1162/pres_a_00032.
- [207] Roland Sigrist, Georg Rauter, Robert Riener, and Peter Wolf. "Augmented visual, auditory, haptic, and multimodal feedback in motor learning: A review." In: *Psychonomic Bulletin & Review* 20.1 (2013), pp. 21–53. DOI: 10.3758/s13423-012-0333-8.
- [208] Roland Sigrist, Georg Rauter, Robert Riener, and Peter Wolf. "Terminal Feedback Outperforms Concurrent Visual, Auditory, and Haptic Feedback in Learning a Complex Rowing-Type Task." In: *Journal of Motor Behavior* 45.6 (2013), pp. 455–472. DOI: 10.1080/00222895.2013.826169.
- [209] Adalberto L. Simeone, Eduardo Velloso, and Hans Gellersen. "Substitutional Reality: Using the Physical Environment to Design Virtual Reality Experiences." In: Proceedings of the 33rd Annual ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI '15. ACM. 2015, pp. 3307–3316. DOI: 10.1145/2702123.2702389.
- [210] Rajinder Sodhi, Hrvoje Benko, and Andrew Wilson. "LightGuide: Projected Visualizations for Hand Movement Guidance." In: Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI '12 (2012), pp. 179–188. DOI: 10.1145/2207676.2207702.

- [211] Maurício Sousa, João Vieira, Daniel Medeiros, Artur Arsenio, and Joaquim Jorge.
 "SleeveAR: Augmented Reality for Rehabilitation using Realtime Feedback." In: Proceedings of the 21st International Conference on Intelligent User Interfaces - IUI '16 (2016), pp. 175–185. DOI: 10.1145/2856767.2856773.
- [212] Daniel Spelmezan. "An investigation into the use of tactile instructions in snowboarding." In: Proceedings of the 14th international conference on Human-computer interaction with mobile devices and services - MobileHCI '12. ACM. 2012. DOI: 10.1145/ 2371574.2371639.
- [213] K. Stein and K. Mombaur. "A quantitative comparison of slackline balancing capabilities of experts and beginners." In: *Frontiers in Sports and Active Living* 4 (2022). DOI: 10.3389/fspor.2022.831362.
- [214] Sandeep Subramanian, Luiz A Knaut, Christian Beaudoin, and Mindy F Levin. "Enhanced feedback during training in virtual versus real world environments." In: 2007 Virtual Rehabilitation. Vol. 23. IEEE. 2007, pp. 8–13. DOI: 10.1109/icvr.2007.4362121.
- [215] Sruti Subramanian, Yngve Dahl, Beatrix Vereijken, and Dag Svanæs. "ExerTiles: A Tangible Interactive Physiotherapy Toolkit for Balance Training with Older Adults." In: *32nd Australian Conference on Human-Computer Interaction*. OzCHI'20. ACM. 2020. DOI: 10.1145/3441000.3441043.
- [216] Ivan E Sutherland. "The ultimate display." In: Proceedings of the IFIP Congress. Vol. 2. 506-508. New York. 1965, pp. 506-508.
- [217] Mohammad M. Tabrizi, Hossein Mirzanejad, Ashkan Fathian, Ali Sharifnejad, and Mahdi Agheli. "Design and Realization of a totally Embedded smart Insole." In: 2017 5th RSI International Conference on Robotics and Mechatronics (ICRoM). IEEE. 2017, pp. 394–399. DOI: 10.1109/icrom.2017.8466201.
- [218] Richard Tang, Hesam Alizadeh, Anthony Tang, Scott Bateman, and Joaquim A.P. Jorge. "Physio@Home: Exploring Visual Guidance and Feedback Techniques for Physiotherapy Exercises." In: Proceedings of the extended abstracts of the 32nd annual ACM conference on Human factors in computing systems - CHIEA '14 (2014), pp. 1651– 1656. DOI: 10.1145/2559206.2581197.
- [219] Sho Tatsuno, Tomohiko Hayakawa, and Masatoshi Ishikawa. "Supportive training system for sports skill acquisition based on electrical stimulation." In: 2017 IEEE World Haptics Conference (WHC). IEEE. 2017. DOI: 10.1109/whc.2017.7989946.
- [220] Jordan Tewell, Jon Bird, and George R. Buchanan. "The Heat is On: A Temperature Display for Conveying Affective Feedback." In: Proceedings of the 2017 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI '17. ACM. 2017. DOI: 10.1145/3025453. 3025844.

- [221] Jakob Tholander and Stina Nylander. "Snot, Sweat, Pain, Mud, and Snow: Performance and Experience in the Use of Sports Watches." In: *Proceedings of the 33rd Annual ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '15. ACM. 2015. DOI: 10.1145/2702123.2702482.
- [222] Andreas Thomann. "Aktuelle Studien zu Entwicklung und Praxis der Trendsportart Slackline." In: ed. by Ralf-Dieter Roth and Andreas Thomann. Institut für Natursport und Ökologie. 2013. Chap. Slacklineunterricht im formellen Sport der Schulen und Vereine, p. 91. URL: https://tinyurl.com/3tjswv6j.
- [223] Monika Thomas and Michael Kalicinski. "The Effects of Slackline Balance Training on Postural Control in Older Adults." In: *Journal of Aging and Physical Activity* 24.3 (2016), pp. 393–398. DOI: 10.1123/japa.2015-0099.
- [224] Heidi R. Thornton, Jace A. Delaney, Grant M. Duthie, and Ben J. Dascombe. "Developing Athlete Monitoring Systems in Team Sports: Data Analysis and Visualization." In: *International Journal of Sports Physiology and Performance* 14.6 (2019), pp. 698–705. DOI: 10.1123/ijspp.2018-0169.
- [225] Marcel Tiator, Christian Geiger, Bastian Dewitz, Ben Fischer, Laurin Gerhardt, David Nowottnik, and Hendrik Preu. "Venga!: climbing in mixed reality." In: Proceedings of the First Superhuman Sports Design Challenge: First International Symposium on Amplifying Capabilities and Competing in Mixed Realities. ACM. 2018, p. 9.
- [226] Athos Trecroci, Luca Cavaggioni, Michele Lastella, Marco Broggi, Enrico Perri, F. Marcello Iaia, and Giampietro Alberti. "Effects of traditional balance and slackline training on physical performance and perceived enjoyment in young soccer players." In: *Research in Sports Medicine* 26.4 (2018), pp. 450–461. DOI: 10.1080/15438627.2018. 1492392.
- [227] Endel Tulving. "How many memory systems are there?" In: American Psychologist 40.4 (1985), pp. 385–398. DOI: 10.1037/0003-066x.40.4.385.
- [228] UIAA. *Rock Climbing Safety Standards*. 2015. URL: http://www.theuiaa.org/safety-standards.html (visited on 01/05/2016).
- [229] Frederik Mørch Valsted, Christopher V. H. Nielsen, Jacob Qvist Jensen, Tobias Sonne, and Mads Møller Jensen. "Strive: exploring assistive haptic feedback on the run." In: *Proceedings of the 29th Australian Conference on Computer-Human Interaction.* ACM. 2017. DOI: 10.1145/3152771.3152801.
- [230] P.C.W. Van Wieringen, H.H. Emmen, R.J. Bootsma, M. Hoogesteger, and H.T.A. Whiting. "The effect of video-feedback on the learning of the tennis service by intermediate players." In: *Journal of Sports Sciences* 7.2 (1989), pp. 153–162. DOI: 10.1080/02640418908729833.

- [231] Julie Vaughan-Graham, Dina Brooks, Lowell Rose, Goldie Nejat, Jose Pons, and Kara Patterson. "Exoskeleton use in post-stroke gait rehabilitation: a qualitative study of the perspectives of persons post-stroke and physiotherapists." In: *Journal of NeuroEngineering and Rehabilitation* 17.1 (2020). DOI: 10.1186/s12984-020-00750-X.
- [232] Eduardo Velloso, Andreas Bulling, and Hans Gellersen. "MotionMA: motion modelling and analysis by demonstration." In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '13. ACM. 2013, p. 1309. DOI: 10.1145/ 2470654.2466171.
- [233] Thomas Waltemate, Felix Hülsmann, Thies Pfeiffer, Stefan Kopp, and Mario Botsch. "Realizing a low-latency virtual reality environment for motor learning." In: Proceedings of the 21st ACM Symposium on Virtual Reality Software and Technology. ACM. 2015. DOI: 10.1145/2821592.2821607.
- [234] Baitong Wang, Kuldeep Singh Rajput, Wing-Kin Tam, Anthony K. H. Tung, and Zhi Yang. "FreeWalker: a smart insole for longitudinal gait analysis." In: 2015 37th Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society (EMBC). IEEE. 2015, pp. 3723–3726. DOI: 10.1109/embc.2015.7319202.
- [235] Douglas L. Weeks and Raymond N. Kordus. "Relative Frequency of Knowledge of Performance and Motor Skill Learning." In: *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport* 69.3 (1998), pp. 224–230. DOI: 10.1080/02701367.1998.10607689.
- [236] Emily Whiting, Nada Ouf, Liane Makatura, Christos Mousas, Zhenyu Shu, and Ladislav Kavan. "Environment-scale fabrication: Replicating outdoor climbing experiences." In: Proceedings of the 2017 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI'17. 2017, pp. 1794–1804.
- [237] Frederik Wiehr, Felix Kosmalla, Florian Daiber, and Antonio Krüger. "betaCube: Enhancing Training for Climbing by a Self-Calibrating Camera-Projection Unit." In: Proceedings of the 2016 CHI Conference Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI EA '16. ACM. 2016, pp. 1998–2004. DOI: 10.1145/2851581. 2892393.
- [238] Amanda Williams, Shelly Farnham, and Scott Counts. "Exploring Wearable Ambient Displays for Social Awareness." In: Extended Abstracts of the 2006 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI EA '06. ACM. 2006, pp. 1529–1534. DOI: 10.1145/1125451.1125731.
- [239] Carolee J Winstein. "Knowledge of Results and Motor Learning–Implications for Physical Therapy." In: *Physical Therapy* 71.2 (1991), pp. 140–149. DOI: 10.1093/ptj/71.
 2.140.

- [240] Carolee J. Winstein, Patricia S. Pohl, and Rebecca Lewthwaite. "Effects of Physical Guidance and Knowledge of Results on Motor Learning: Support for the Guidance Hypothesis." In: *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport* 65.4 (1994), pp. 316–323. DOI: 10.1080/02701367.1994.10607635.
- [241] Carolee J. Winstein and Richard A. Schmidt. "Reduced frequency of knowledge of results enhances motor skill learning." In: *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition* 16.4 (1990), pp. 677–691. DOI: 10.1037/0278-7393.16.4.677.
- [242] Howard G Wu, Yohsuke R Miyamoto, Luis Nicolas Gonzalez Castro, Bence P Ölveczky, and Maurice A Smith. "Temporal structure of motor variability is dynamically regulated and predicts motor learning ability." In: *Nature Neuroscience* 17.2 (2014), pp. 312–321. DOI: 10.1038/nn.3616.
- [243] Gabriele Wulf and Charles H. Shea. "Principles derived from the study of simple skills do not generalize to complex skill learning." In: *Psychonomic Bulletin & Review* 9.2 (2002), pp. 185–211. DOI: 10.3758/BF03196276.
- [244] Chengshuo Xia, Tian Min, and Yuta Sugiura. "AudioMove: Applying the Spatial Audio to Multi-Directional Limb Exercise Guidance." In: *Proceedings of the ACM on Human-Computer Interaction* 8.MHCI (2024), pp. 1–26. DOI: 10.1145/3676489.
- [245] Wenyao Xu, Ming-Chun Huang, Navid Amini, Jason J. Liu, Lei He, and Majid Sarrafzadeh. "Smart Insole: A Wearable System for Gait Analysis." In: Proceedings of the 5th International Conference on PErvasive Technologies Related to Assistive Environments. PETRA '12. ACM. 2012, 18:1–18:4. DOI: 10.1145/2413097.2413120.
- [246] David C. Young. "A Brief History of the Olympic Games." In: Wiley. 2004. ISBN: 978-1-405-11130-0.
- [247] Damiano Zanotto, Luca Turchet, Emily Marie Boggs, and Sunil K. Agrawal. "Sole-Sound: Towards a novel portable system for audio-tactile underfoot feedback." In: 5th IEEE RAS/EMBS International Conference on Biomedical Robotics and Biomechatronics. IEEE. 2014. DOI: 10.1109/biorob.2014.6913775.
- [248] André Zenner. Advancing proxy-based haptic feedback in virtual reality. en. PhD Thesis. 2022. DOI: 10.22028/D291-37879.
- [249] Qiushi Zhou, Andrew Irlitti, Difeng Yu, Jorge Goncalves, and Eduardo Velloso.
 "Movement Guidance using a Mixed Reality Mirror." In: *Designing Interactive Systems Conference*. DIS '22. ACM. 2022. DOI: 10.1145/3532106.3533466.
- [250] Beifeng Zhu, Ruizhi Chen, and Yuan Li. "The Origin and Early Evolution of Rock Climbing." In: *Advances in Social Science, Education and Humanities Research*. isemss-21. Atlantis Press. 2021. DOI: 10.2991/assehr.k.210806.124.

COLOPHON

This document was typeset using the typographical look-and-feel classicthesis developed by André Miede and Ivo Pletikosić. The style was inspired by Robert Bringhurst's seminal book on typography "*The Elements of Typographic Style*". classicthesis is available for both LATEX and LYX:

https://bitbucket.org/amiede/classicthesis/